Yes 🗵

No \square

UNITED STATES SECURITIES AND EXCHANGE COMMISSION

Washington, D.C. 20549

FORM 10-Q

QUARTERLY REPORT PURSUANT TO SECTION 13 OR 15(d) OF THE SECURITIES EXCHANGE ACT OF 1934

For the quarterly period ended December 31, 2013

Commission file number 1-5128



MEREDITH CORPORATION

(Exact name of registrant as spec	cified in its charter)
Iowa	42-0410230
(State or other jurisdiction of incorporation or organization)	(I.R.S. Employer Identification No.)
1716 Locust Street, Des Moines, Iowa	50309-3023
(Address of principal executive offices)	(Zip Code)
Registrant's telephone number, including are	ea code: (515) 284-3000
Indicate by check mark whether the registrant (1) has filed all reports required of 1934 during the preceding 12 months (or for such shorter period that the resubject to such filing requirements for the past 90 days.	• • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • •
Yes ⊠ No □	
Indicate by check mark whether the registrant has submitted electronically an File required to be submitted and posted pursuant to Rule 405 of Regulation 5 months (or for such shorter period that the registrant was required to submit a	S-T (Section 232.405 of this chapter) during the preceding 12

Indicate by check mark whether the registrant is a large accelerated filer, an accelerated filer, a non-accelerated filer, or a smaller reporting company. See definitions of "large accelerated filer," "accelerated filer," and "smaller reporting company" in Rule 12b-2 of the Exchange Act.

Large accelerated filer ⊠ Accelerated filer \square Non-accelerated filer \square Smaller reporting company \square Indicate by check mark whether the registrant is a shell company (as defined in Rule 12b-2 of the Exchange Act).

Yes \square No 🗵

Indicate the number of shares outstanding of each of the issuer's classes of common stock, as of the latest practicable date.

Shares of stock outstanding at December 31, 2013

Common shares	36,375,590
Class B shares	8,312,741
Total common and Class B shares	44,688,331

TABLE OF CONTENTS

	Part I - Financial Information	Page
Item 1.	Financial Statements	
	Condensed Consolidated Balance Sheets as of December 31, 2013, and June 30, 2013	1
	Condensed Consolidated Statements of Earnings for the Three and Six Months Ended December 31, 2013 and 2012	2
	Condensed Consolidated Statements of Comprehensive Income for the Three and Six Months Ended December 31, 2013 and 2012	<u>3</u>
	Condensed Consolidated Statement of Shareholders' Equity for the Six Months Ended December 31, 2013	<u>4</u>
	Condensed Consolidated Statements of Cash Flows for the Six Months Ended December 31, 2013 and 2012	<u>5</u>
	Notes to Condensed Consolidated Financial Statements	<u>6</u>
Item 2.	Management's Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations	<u>12</u>
Item 3.	Quantitative and Qualitative Disclosures About Market Risk	<u>22</u>
Item 4.	Controls and Procedures	<u>23</u>
	Part II - Other Information	
Item 1A.	Risk Factors	<u>23</u>
Item 2.	Unregistered Sales of Equity Securities and Use of Proceeds	<u>24</u>
Item 6.	Exhibits	<u>25</u>
	Signature	<u>26</u>
	Index to Attached Exhibits	<u>E-1</u>

PART I

FINANCIAL INFORMATION

Item 1. Financial Statements

Meredith Corporation and Subsidiaries Condensed Consolidated Balance Sheets (Unaudited)

Assets	December 31, 2013	June 30, 2013
(In thousands)		
Current assets		
Cash and cash equivalents	\$ 25,883	\$ 27,674
Accounts receivable, net	238,573	232,305
Inventories	25,695	28,386
Current portion of subscription acquisition costs	103,133	97,982
Current portion of broadcast rights	6,577	2,831
Other current assets	17,953	18,514
Total current assets	417,814	407,692
Property, plant, and equipment	467,356	464,255
Less accumulated depreciation	(286,548)	(277,938)
Net property, plant, and equipment	180,808	186,317
Subscription acquisition costs	99,838	99,433
Broadcast rights	3,069	3,634
Other assets	71,601	69,848
Intangible assets, net	577,631	584,281
Goodwill	788,786	788,854
Total assets	\$ 2,139,547	\$ 2,140,059
Current liabilities Current portion of long-term debt	\$ 25,000	\$ 50,000
Current portion of long-term debt Current portion of long-term broadcast rights payable	\$ 25,000 6,697	\$ 4,089
Accounts payable	57,950	78,458
Accrued expenses and other liabilities	132,079	132,676
Current portion of unearned subscription revenues	193,760	191,448
Total current liabilities	415,486	456,671
Long-term debt	315,000	300,000
Long-term broadcast rights payable	4,769	5,096
Unearned subscription revenues	163,204	163,809
Deferred income taxes	259,031	247,487
Other noncurrent liabilities	110,360	112,700
Total liabilities	1,267,850	1,285,763
Shareholders' equity	-,	-,,,
Series preferred stock	<u> </u>	_
Common stock	36,376	36,242
Class B stock	8,313	8,324
Additional paid-in capital	48,808	50,170
Retained earnings	793,883	775,901
Accumulated other comprehensive loss	(15,683)	(16,341)
Total shareholders' equity	871,697	854,296
Total liabilities and shareholders' equity	\$ 2,139,547	\$ 2,140,059

Meredith Corporation and Subsidiaries Condensed Consolidated Statements of Earnings (Unaudited)

		Three	Mont	Six Months					
Periods ended December 31,		2013		2012		2013		2012	
(In thousands except per share data)									
Revenues									
Advertising	\$	193,531	\$	217,094	\$	392,078	\$	424,216	
Circulation		67,733		67,398		143,467		142,887	
All other		92,784		76,103		174,955		147,649	
Total revenues		354,048		360,595		710,500		714,752	
Operating expenses									
Production, distribution, and editorial		132,216		134,117		272,993		274,728	
Selling, general, and administrative		158,341		158,058		319,413		314,372	
Depreciation and amortization		11,590		10,967		23,385		22,894	
Total operating expenses		302,147		303,142		615,791		611,994	
Income from operations		51,901		57,453		94,709		102,758	
Interest expense, net		(2,555)		(3,316)		(5,268)		(7,002)	
Earnings before income taxes		49,346		54,137		89,441		95,756	
Income taxes		(18,777)		(18,566)		(34,831)		(35,330)	
Net earnings	\$	30,569	\$	35,571	\$	54,610	\$	60,426	
Basic earnings per share	\$	0.68	\$	0.80	\$	1.22	\$	1.36	
Basic average shares outstanding	<u>'</u>	44,696	'	44,409	'	44,672	<u>'</u>	44,451	
Diluted earnings per share	\$	0.67	\$	0.79	\$	1.20	\$	1.34	
Diluted average shares outstanding	Ψ	45,619	Ψ	44,936	Ψ	45,499	Ψ		
Diffused average shares outstanding		43,019		44,930		43,499		44,989	
Dividends paid per share	\$	0.4075	\$	0.3825	\$	0.8150	\$	0.7650	

Meredith Corporation and Subsidiaries Condensed Consolidated Statements of Comprehensive Income (Unaudited)

	Three Months			Six N			
Periods ended December 31,		2013		2012	2013		2012
(In thousands)							
Net earnings	\$	30,569	\$	35,571 \$	54,610	\$	60,426
Other comprehensive income, net of income taxes							
Pension and other postretirement benefit plans activity		268		364	658		728
Other comprehensive income, net of income taxes		268		364	658		728
Comprehensive income	\$	30,837	\$	35,935 \$	55,268	\$	61,154

Meredith Corporation and Subsidiaries Condensed Consolidated Statement of Shareholders' Equity (Unaudited)

(In thousands except per share data)	St	ommon ock - \$1 ar value	St	Class B ock - \$1 or value	 dditional Paid-in Capital	Retained Earnings	umulated Other prehensive Loss	Total
Balance at June 30, 2013	\$	36,242	\$	8,324	\$ 50,170	\$ 775,901	\$ (16,341)	\$ 854,296
Net earnings		_		_	_	54,610	_	54,610
Pension and other postretirement benefit plans reclassifications, net of income taxes		_		_	_	_	658	658
Share-based incentive plan transactions		1,325		_	49,308	_	_	50,633
Purchases of Company stock		(1,202)		_	(56,996)	_	_	(58,198)
Share-based compensation		_		_	7,926	_	_	7,926
Conversion of Class B to common stock		11		(11)	_	_	_	_
Dividends paid								
Common stock		_		_	_	(29,851)	_	(29,851)
Class B stock		_		_	_	(6,777)	_	(6,777)
Tax benefit from incentive plans		_		_	(1,600)	_	_	(1,600)
Balance at December 31, 2013	\$	36,376	\$	8,313	\$ 48,808	\$ 793,883	\$ (15,683)	\$ 871,697

Meredith Corporation and Subsidiaries Condensed Consolidated Statements of Cash Flows (Unaudited)

Six months ended December 31,	 2013	2012
(In thousands)		
Cash flows from operating activities		
Net earnings	\$ 54,610	\$ 60,426
Adjustments to reconcile net earnings to net cash provided by operating activities		
Depreciation	16,735	17,202
Amortization	6,650	5,692
Share-based compensation	7,926	7,580
Deferred income taxes	10,764	22,277
Amortization of broadcast rights	4,437	5,014
Payments for broadcast rights	(5,338)	(6,487)
Fair value adjustment to contingent consideration	(1,100)	_
Excess tax benefits from share-based payments	(3,866)	(1,519)
Changes in assets and liabilities	(30,131)	(29,802)
Net cash provided by operating activities	60,687	80,383
Cash flows from investing activities		
Acquisitions of and investments in businesses	(879)	(6,047)
Additions to property, plant, and equipment	(11,272)	(13,659)
Net cash used in investing activities	(12,151)	(19,706)
Cash flows from financing activities		
Proceeds from issuance of long-term debt	106,000	40,000
Repayments of long-term debt	(116,000)	(55,000)
Dividends paid	(36,628)	(34,129)
Purchases of Company stock	(58,198)	(25,471)
Proceeds from common stock issued	50,633	12,067
Excess tax benefits from share-based payments	3,866	1,519
Other		(769)
Net cash used in financing activities	(50,327)	(61,783)
Net decrease in cash and cash equivalents	(1,791)	(1,106)
Cash and cash equivalents at beginning of period	27,674	25,820
Cash and cash equivalents at end of period	\$ 25,883	\$ 24,714

Meredith Corporation and Subsidiaries Notes to Condensed Consolidated Financial Statements (Unaudited)

1. Summary of Significant Accounting Policies

Basis of presentation —The condensed consolidated financial statements include the accounts of Meredith Corporation and its wholly owned subsidiaries (Meredith or the Company), after eliminating all significant intercompany balances and transactions. Meredith does not have any off-balance sheet arrangements. The Company's use of special-purpose entities is limited to Meredith Funding Corporation, whose activities are fully consolidated in Meredith's condensed consolidated financial statements.

The accompanying unaudited condensed consolidated financial statements have been prepared pursuant to the rules and regulations of the Securities and Exchange Commission. Accordingly, they do not include all of the information and footnotes required by accounting principles generally accepted in the United States of America (GAAP) for complete financial statements. These condensed consolidated financial statements should be read in conjunction with the Company's audited consolidated financial statements, which are included in Meredith's Annual Report on Form 10–K for the year ended June 30, 2013, filed with the United States Securities and Exchange Commission.

The condensed consolidated financial statements as of December 31, 2013, and for the three and six months ended December 31, 2013 and 2012, are unaudited but, in management's opinion, include all normal, recurring adjustments necessary for a fair presentation of the results of interim periods. The year-end condensed consolidated balance sheet data as of June 30, 2013, was derived from audited financial statements, but does not include all disclosures required by GAAP. The results of operations for interim periods are not necessarily indicative of the results to be expected for the entire fiscal year.

Recently Adopted Accounting Standards —In February 2013, the Financial Accounting Standards Board (FASB) issued guidance related to *Reporting of Amounts Reclassified Out of Accumulated Other Comprehensive Income*, which requires companies to provide information about the amounts reclassified out of accumulated other comprehensive income by component. In addition, companies are required to present, either on the face of the statement where net income is presented or in the notes, significant amounts reclassified out of accumulated other comprehensive income by the respective line items of net income. This update was effective for us in our first quarter of fiscal 2014. The adoption of this guidance required a change in the format of presentation only and did not have an impact on our results of operations or financial position.

Recently Issued Accounting Standards —In July 2013, the FASB issued guidance on the presentation of an unrecognized tax benefit when a net operating loss carryforward, a similar tax loss, or a tax credit carryforward exists. The guidance requires the netting of unrecognized tax benefits against a deferred tax asset for a loss or other carryforward that would apply in settlement of uncertain tax positions. Under the new standard, unrecognized tax benefits will be netted against all available same-jurisdiction loss or other tax carryforwards that would be utilized, rather than only against carryforwards that are created by the unrecognized tax benefits. The guidance is effective for us in our first quarter of fiscal 2015 with earlier adoption permitted. Retrospective application of the guidance is also permitted. While the adoption of this guidance will not have an impact on our results of operations or cash flows, we are currently evaluating the impact of presenting unrecognized tax benefits net of our deferred tax assets where applicable on our Condensed Consolidated Balance Sheets.

Pending Acquisitions —On December 23, 2013, the Company entered into two separate definitive asset purchase agreements (collectively the Purchase Agreements) with Gannett Co. Inc. One of the Purchase Agreements provides for the purchase of substantially all of the assets of television station KMOV(TV) in St. Louis, Missouri. The other purchase agreement provides for the purchase of substantially all of the assets of television station KTVK(TV) in Phoenix, Arizona and the purchase of certain broadcast assets of television station KASW(TV) in Phoenix, Arizona. These pending acquisitions are subject to regulatory approval and as of December 31, 2013, had not closed.

2. Inventories

Major components of inventories are summarized below. Of total net inventory values shown, 55 percent are under the last-in first-out (LIFO) method at December 31, 2013, and 50 percent at June 30, 2013.

(In thousands)	Dec	cember 31, 2013		June 30, 2013	
Raw materials	\$	11,229	\$	14,336	
Work in process		16,443		16,392	
Finished goods		3,045	3,045		
		30,717		33,408	
Reserve for LIFO cost valuation		(5,022)		(5,022)	
Inventories	\$	25,695	\$	28,386	

3. Intangible Assets and Goodwill

Intangible assets consist of the following:

	December 31, 2013					Ju	ne 30, 2013		
(In thousands)	Gross Amount		ccumulated mortization		Net Amount	Gross Accumulated Amount Amortization			Net Amount
Intangible assets									
subject to amortization									
National media									
Advertiser relationships	\$ 8,752	\$	(5,051)	\$	3,701	\$ 8,752	\$	(3,755)	\$ 4,997
Customer lists	16,257		(12,851)		3,406	16,387		(11,242)	5,145
Other	17,105		(4,211)		12,894	16,805		(3,041)	13,764
Local media									
Network affiliation agreements	218,559		(119,978)		98,581	218,559		(117,533)	101,026
Total	\$ 260,673	\$	(142,091)		118,582	\$ 260,503	\$	(135,571)	124,932
Intangible assets not									
subject to amortization									
National media									
Internet domain names					1,827				1,827
Trademarks					158,146				158,446
Local media									
FCC licenses					299,076				299,076
Total					459,049				459,349
Intangible assets, net				\$	577,631				\$ 584,281

Amortization expense was \$6.7 million for the six months ended December 31,2013. Annual amortization expense for intangible assets is expected to be as follows: \$12.7 million in fiscal 2014, \$10.4 million in fiscal 2015, \$7.9 million in fiscal 2016, \$6.6 million in fiscal 2017, and \$6.1 million in fiscal 2018.

Changes in the carrying amount of national media goodwill were as follows:

Six months ended December 31,	2013				
(In thousands)					
Balance at beginning of period	\$ 788,854	\$	733,127		
Acquisitions	(68)	81			
Balance at end of period	\$ 788,786	\$	733,208		

4. Restructuring Accrual

Changes in the Company's restructuring accrual were as follows:

Six months ended December 31,	2013					
(In thousands)						
Balance at beginning of period	\$ 8,103	\$	10,644			
Severance accrual	_		7,382			
Vacated leased space accrual	_		463			
Cash payments	(2,272)		(3,921)			
Reversal of excess accrual	_		(827)			
Balance at end of period	\$ 5,831	\$	13,741			

5. Long-term Debt

Long-term debt consists of the following:

housands)		r 31,	June 30, 2013
Variable-rate credit facilities			
Asset-backed bank facility of \$100 million, due 4/24/2015	\$ 75	\$,000	75,000
Revolving credit facility of \$150 million, due 9/12/2017	40	,000	
Private placement notes			
6.70% senior notes, due 7/13/2013		—	50,000
7.19% senior notes, due 7/13/2014	25	5,000	25,000
2.62% senior notes, due 3/1/2015	50	,000	50,000
3.04% senior notes, due 3/1/2016	50	0,000	50,000
3.04% senior notes, due 3/1/2017	50	,000	50,000
3.04% senior notes, due 3/1/2018	50	,000	50,000
Total long-term debt	340	,000	350,000
Current portion of long-term debt	(25	(000,	(50,000)
Long-term debt	\$ 315	5,000 \$	300,000

In connection with the asset-backed bank facility, Meredith entered into a revolving agreement to sell all of its rights, title, and interest in the majority of its accounts receivable related to advertising and miscellaneous revenues to Meredith Funding Corporation, a special-purpose entity established to purchase accounts receivable from Meredith. At December 31, 2013, \$158.4 million of accounts receivable net of reserves was outstanding under the

agreement. Meredith Funding Corporation in turn may sell receivable interests to a major national bank. In consideration of the sale, Meredith receives cash and a subordinated note, bearing interest at the prime rate, 3.25 percent at December 31, 2013, from Meredith Funding Corporation. The agreement is structured as a true sale under which the creditors of Meredith Funding Corporation will be entitled to be satisfied out of the assets of Meredith Funding Corporation prior to any value being returned to Meredith or its creditors. The accounts of Meredith Funding Corporation are fully consolidated in Meredith's condensed consolidated financial statements.

6. Pension and Postretirement Benefit Plans

The following table presents the components of net periodic benefit costs:

		Three Months				Six Months			
Periods ended December 31,		2013		2012		2013		2012	
(In thousands)									
Pension benefits									
Service cost	\$	2,537	\$	2,525	\$	5,075	\$	5,050	
Interest cost		1,397		1,228		2,795		2,456	
Expected return on plan assets		(2,422)		(2,366)		(4,844)		(4,732)	
Prior service cost amortization		80		90		161		180	
Actuarial loss amortization		511		812		1,022		1,625	
Net periodic benefit costs	\$	2,103	\$	2,289	\$	4,209	\$	4,579	
Postretirement benefits									
Service cost	\$	35	\$	94	\$	100	\$	188	
Interest cost		116		153		247		306	
Prior service cost amortization		(105)		(134)		(230)		(268)	
Actuarial gain amortization		(101)				(162)			
Curtailment credit		_		_		(1,511)		_	
Net periodic benefit costs (benefit)	\$	(55)	\$	113	\$	(1,556)	\$	226	

The amortization of amounts related to unrecognized prior service costs and net actuarial loss were reclassified out of other comprehensive income as components of net periodic benefit costs.

The curtailment credit was triggered by a change in the postretirement benefit plan to no longer subsidize retiree medical coverage and life insurance to future non-union retirees.

7. Earnings per Share

The following table presents the calculations of earnings per share:

	Three Months				Six Months			
Periods ended December 31,		2013		2012	2013		2012	
(In thousands except per share data)								
Net earnings	\$	30,569	\$	35,571	\$	54,610	\$	60,426
Basic average shares outstanding		44,696		44,409		44,672		44,451
Dilutive effect of stock options and equivalents		923		527		827		538
Diluted average shares outstanding		45,619		44,936		45,499		44,989
Earnings per share								
Basic earnings per share	\$	0.68	\$	0.80	\$	1.22	\$	1.36
Diluted earnings per share		0.67		0.79		1.20		1.34

For the three months ended December 31, 2013 and 2012, antidilutive options excluded from the above calculations totaled 814,000 (with a weighted average exercise price of \$51.78) and 3,320,000 (with a weighted average exercise price of \$45.60), respectively. For the six months ended December 31, 2013 and 2012, antidilutive options excluded from the above calculations totaled 1,654,000 (with a weighted average exercise price of \$50.76) and 3,272,000 (with a weighted average exercise price of \$45.94), respectively.

In the six months ended December 31, 2013 and 2012, options were exercised to purchase 1,157,000 and 367,000 common shares, respectively.

8. Fair Value Measurements

We have estimated the fair value of our financial instruments using available market information and valuation methodologies we believe to be appropriate for these purposes. Considerable judgment and a high degree of subjectivity are involved in developing these estimates and, accordingly, they are not necessarily indicative of amounts that we would realize upon disposition.

The fair value hierarchy consists of three broad levels of inputs that may be used to measure fair value, which are described below:

- Level 1 Quoted prices (unadjusted) in active markets for identical assets or liabilities;
- Level 2 Inputs other than quoted prices included within Level 1 that are either directly or indirectly observable;
- Level 3 Assets or liabilities for which fair value is based on valuation models with significant unobservable pricing inputs and which result in the use of management estimates.

The following table sets forth the carrying value and the estimated fair value of the Company's financial instruments:

		December 31, 2013			June 30, 2	2013
(In thousands)	Carr	rying Value	Fair Value	Car	rrying Value	Fair Value
Broadcast rights payable	\$	11,466 \$	10,872	\$	9,185 \$	8,723
Long-term debt		340,000	339,657		350,000	350,132

The fair value of broadcast rights payable was determined using the present value of expected future cash flows discounted at the Company's current borrowing rate with inputs included in Level 3. The fair value of long-term debt was determined using the present value of expected future cash flows using borrowing rates currently available for debt with similar terms and maturities with inputs included in Level 2.

9. Financial Information about Industry Segments

Meredith is a diversified media company focused primarily on the home and family marketplace. On the basis of products and services, the Company has established two reportable segments: national media and local media. There have been no changes in the basis of segmentation since June 30, 2013. There are no material intersegment transactions.

There are two principal financial measures reported to the chief executive officer for use in assessing segment performance and allocating resources. Those measures are operating profit and earnings from continuing operations before interest, taxes, depreciation, and amortization (EBITDA). Operating profit for segment reporting, disclosed below, is revenues less operating costs excluding unallocated corporate expenses. Segment operating expenses include allocations of certain centrally incurred costs such as employee benefits, occupancy, information systems, accounting services, internal legal staff, and human resources administration. These costs are allocated based on actual usage or other appropriate methods, primarily number of employees. Unallocated corporate expenses are corporate overhead expenses not directly attributable to the operating groups. In accordance with authoritative guidance on disclosures about segments of an enterprise and related information, EBITDA is not presented below.

The following table presents financial information by segment:

		Three Months					Six Months				
Periods ended December 31,		2013		2012		2013		2012			
(In thousands)											
Revenues											
National media	\$	249,694	\$	249,436	\$	516,593	\$	516,406			
Local media		104,354		111,159		193,907		198,346			
Total revenues	\$	354,048	\$	360,595	\$	710,500	\$	714,752			
Onewating profit											
Operating profit National media	\$	29.070	\$	22 177	\$	56 146	\$	5 1 6 01			
	Ф	28,070	Ф	22,177	Ф	56,146	Ф	51,601			
Local media		35,225		44,711		60,901		72,355			
Unallocated corporate		(11,394)		(9,435)		(22,338)		(21,198)			
Income from operations	\$	51,901	\$	57,453	\$	94,709	\$	102,758			
Depreciation and amortization											
National media	\$	4,783	\$	4,475	\$	9,733	\$	9,865			
Local media		6,399		6,070		12,832		12,172			
Unallocated corporate		408		422		820		857			
Total depreciation and amortization	\$	11,590	\$	10,967	\$	23,385	\$	22,894			

Item 2. Management's Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations

Management's Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations (MD&A) contains forward-looking statements within the meaning of the Private Securities Litigation Reform Act of 1995. These statements are based upon management's current expectations and are subject to various uncertainties and changes in circumstances. Important factors that could cause actual results to differ materially from those described in forward-looking statements are set forth below under the heading "Forward Looking Statements."

EXECUTIVE OVERVIEW

Meredith Corporation is the leading media and marketing company serving American women. Meredith features multiple well-known national brands—including Better Homes and Gardens, Parents, Family Circle, Allrecipes.com, Ladies' Home Journal, Fitness, More, American Baby, EveryDay with Rachael Ray, and FamilyFun—and local television brands in fast-growing markets such as Atlanta, Phoenix, and Portland. Meredith is the industry leader in creating content in key consumer interest areas such as home, family, food, health and wellness, and self-development. Meredith uses multiple distribution platforms—including print, television, digital, mobile, tablets, and video—to give consumers content they desire and to deliver the messages of our advertising and marketing partners. Additionally, Meredith uses our many assets to create powerful custom marketing solutions for many of the nation's top brands and companies.

Meredith operates two business segments. The national media segment consists of magazine publishing, digital and mobile media, digital and customer relationship marketing, brand licensing, database-related activities, and other related operations. The local media segment consists of 12 network-affiliated television stations, related digital and mobile media operations, and video creation operations. Both segments operate primarily in the U.S. and compete against similar media and other types of media on both a local and national basis. The national media segment accounted for 73 percent of the Company's \$710.5 million in revenues in the first six months of fiscal 2014 while the local media segment contributed 27 percent .

NATIONAL MEDIA

Advertising revenues made up 48 percent of national media's first six months 'revenues. These revenues were generated from the sale of advertising space in our magazines and on our websites to clients interested in promoting their brands, products, and services to consumers. Circulation revenues accounted for 28 percent of national media's first six months 'revenues. Circulation revenues result from the sale of magazines to consumers through subscriptions and by single copy sales on newsstands in print form, primarily at major retailers and grocery/drug stores and in digital form on tablets. The remaining 24 percent of national media's revenues came from a variety of activities that included the sale of customer relationship marketing products and services and books as well as brand licensing, product sales, and other related activities. National media's major expense categories are production and delivery of publications and promotional mailings and employee compensation costs.

LOCAL MEDIA

Local media derives the majority of its revenues—74 percent in the first six months of fiscal 2014 —from the sale of advertising, both over the air and on our stations' websites. The remainder comes from television retransmission fees, television production services and products, and other services. Political advertising revenues are cyclical in that they are significantly greater during biennial election campaigns (which take place primarily in odd-numbered

fiscal years) than at other times. Local media's major expense categories are employee compensation costs and programming fees paid to the networks.

FIRST SIX MONTHS FISCAL 2014 FINANCIAL OVERVIEW

- National media revenues were flat as compared to the prior-year period. National media operating profit grew 9 percent
 due primarily to the lack of a restructuring charge in the current year as compared to the prior year and as improved
 operating results in our interactive media and licensing operations more than offset declines in operating results in our
 magazine operations.
- Local media revenues and operating profit decreased 2 percent and 16 percent, respectively, compared to the prior-year period. Meredith recorded \$36.7 million less in political advertising revenues in the first six months of fiscal 2014 due to the normal cyclical nature of political advertising. Partially offsetting this decline was a 7 percent increase in non-political advertising and an 86 percent increase in other revenues.
- Diluted earnings per share decreased 10 percent to \$1.20 from \$1.34 in the prior-year first six months.

USE OF NON-GAAP FINANCIAL MEASURES

These condensed consolidated financial statements, including the related notes, are presented in accordance with accounting principles generally accepted in the United States of America (GAAP). Our analysis of local media results includes references to earnings before interest, taxes, depreciation, and amortization (EBITDA). EBITDA and EBITDA margin are non-GAAP measures. We use EBITDA along with operating profit and other GAAP measures to evaluate the financial performance of our local media segment. EBITDA is a common measure of performance in the broadcasting industry and is used by investors and financial analysts, but its calculation may vary among companies. Local media segment EBITDA is not used as a measure of liquidity, nor is it necessarily indicative of funds available for our discretionary use.

We believe the non-GAAP measures used in MD&A contribute to an understanding of our financial performance and provide an additional analytic tool to understand our results from core operations and to reveal underlying trends. These measures should not, however, be considered in isolation or as a substitute for measures of performance prepared in accordance with GAAP.

RESULTS OF OPERATIONS

Three months ended December 31,	2013	2012	Change
(In thousands except per share data)			
Total revenues	\$ 354,048	\$ 360,595	(2)%
Operating expenses	(302,147)	(303,142)	0 %
Income from operations	\$ 51,901	\$ 57,453	(10)%
Net earnings	\$ 30,569	\$ 35,571	(14)%
Diluted earnings per share	0.67	0.79	(15)%

Six months ended December 31,	2013			2012	Change	
(In thousands except per share data)						
Total revenues	\$	710,500	\$	714,752	(1)%	
Operating expenses		(615,791)		(611,994)	1 %	
Income from operations	\$	94,709	\$	102,758	(8)%	
Net earnings	\$	54,610	\$	60,426	(10)%	
Diluted earnings per share		1.20		1.34	(10)%	

The following sections provide an analysis of the results of operations for the national media and local media segments and an analysis of the consolidated results of operations for the three and six months ended December 31,2013, compared with the prior-year period. This commentary should be read in conjunction with the interim condensed consolidated financial statements presented elsewhere in this report and with our Annual Report on Form 10-K (Form 10-K) for the year ended June 30,2013.

NATIONAL MEDIA

National media operating results were as follows:

Three months ended December 31,	2013	2012	Change
(In thousands)			
Advertising	\$ 114,543	\$ 120,133	(5)%
Circulation	67,733	67,398	0 %
Other	67,418	61,905	9 %
Total revenues	249,694	249,436	0 %
Operating expenses	(221,624)	(227,259)	(2)%
Operating profit	\$ 28,070	\$ 22,177	27 %
Operating profit margin	11.2%	8.9%	

Six months ended December 31,	 2013	2012	Change
(In thousands)			
Advertising	\$ 248,227	\$ 252,797	(2)%
Circulation	143,467	142,887	0 %
Other	124,899	120,722	3 %
Total revenues	516,593	516,406	0 %
Operating expenses	(460,447)	(464,805)	(1)%
Operating profit	\$ 56,146	\$ 51,601	9 %
Operating profit margin	10.9%	10.0%	

Revenues

National media advertising revenues decreased 5 percent in the second quarter and 2 percent for the first six months of fiscal 2014. Magazine advertising revenues declined 7 percent in the second quarter and 3 percent in the first six months of fiscal 2014. Total advertising pages decreased in the mid-single digits on a percentage basis in the second quarter and in the low-single digits in the six-month period. Our parenthood titles (Parents , Family Fun , and American Baby), lifestyle titles (Fitness , More , EveryDay with Rachael Ray , and EatingWell), and men's titles (Successful Farming and Wood) reported growth in both advertising pages and advertising revenues for our women's service titles (Better Homes and Gardens , Family Circle , and Ladies' Home Journal), shelter titles (Traditional Home , Midwest Living , and special interest publications), and Hispanic titles (Siempre Muje r and Ser Padres) were lower. Among our core advertising categories, direct response, non-prescription drugs, and household supplies showed strength while demand was weaker for the toiletries and cosmetics, retail, and prescription drug categories. Online advertising revenues in our digital and mobile media operations grew 3 percent in the second quarter and 6 percent in the first six months of fiscal 2014 .

Magazine circulation revenues were flat in the second quarter and first six months of fiscal 2014. While subscription revenues increased in the mid-single digits on a percentage basis, newsstand revenues declined in the low teens. The increase in subscription revenues is primarily due to the additional subscribers obtained through the acquisition of *Parenting* and *Babytalk* magazines. The decline in newsstand revenues is primarily due to weakness in special interest media and other titles.

Other revenues increased 9 percent in the second quarter and 3 percent in the first six months of fiscal 2014. Meredith Xcelerated Marketing (MXM) revenues increased in the low-single digits in the second quarter. They were down in the mid-single digits for the first six months of fiscal 2014. Brand licensing revenues grew more than 30 percent in the second quarter and more than 20 percent in the six-month period due primarily to continued strong sales of Better Homes and Gardens' licensed products at Walmart stores.

Operating Expenses

National media operating expenses declined 2 percent in the second quarter and 1 percent in the first six months of fiscal 2014. Employee compensation costs are down due to actions taken in the prior year. Paper, processing, and postage costs declined primarily due to the decrease in printing volumes. In addition to the decrease in the volume of paper used, paper expense also decreased due to mid-single digit declines in average paper prices as compared to the year-ago periods. Consistent with the decrease in MXM's revenues for the six-month period, customer relationship marketing production expenses also declined. MXM employee payroll and related costs also decreased primarily due to a performance improvement plan implemented in the prior year. Partially offsetting these declines was an increase in circulation expenses and paid search costs. Circulation expenses rose due to an increase in agent expenses.

In the second quarter of fiscal 2013, the national media segment recorded a restructuring charge of \$5.9 million for severance and benefit costs and a vacated lease accrual of \$0.4 million. Partially offsetting these charges was an \$0.8 million reversal of excess restructuring accrual previously recorded by the national media segment. These items were recorded as increases and decreases, as appropriate, in selling, general, and administrative expenses.

Operating Profit

National media operating profit increased 27 percent in the second quarter and 9 percent in the first six months of fiscal 2014. The increases in operating profit were primarily due to restructuring charges recorded in the second quarter of fiscal 2013 as discussed above. In addition, improved operating results in our interactive media and licensing operations basically offset declines in operating results in our magazine operations.

LOCAL MEDIA

Local media operating results were as follows:

Three months ended December 31,	2013		Change	
(In thousands)				
Non-political advertising	\$ 78,270	\$	71,255	10 %
Political advertising	718		25,706	(97)%
Other	25,366		14,198	79 %
Total revenues	104,354		111,159	(6)%
Operating expenses	(69,129)		(66,448)	4 %
Operating profit	\$ 35,225	\$	44,711	(21)%
Operating profit margin	33.8%		40.2%	

Six months ended December 31,	2013	2012	Change
(In thousands)			
Non-political advertising	\$ 142,622	\$ 133,501	7 %
Political advertising	1,229	37,918	(97)%
Other	50,056	26,927	86 %
Total revenues	193,907	198,346	(2)%
Operating expenses	(133,006)	(125,991)	6 %
Operating profit	\$ 60,901	\$ 72,355	(16)%
Operating profit margin	31.4%	36.5%	

Revenues

Local media revenues decreased 6 percent in the second quarter and 2 percent in the first six months of fiscal 2014. Non-political advertising revenues increased 10 percent in the second quarter and 7 percent in the first six months of fiscal 2014 as compared to the prior-year periods. Local non-political advertising revenues increased 8 percent in the second quarter and 5 percent in the six-month period. National non-political advertising increased 14 percent in the second quarter and 8 percent in the first six months of fiscal 2014. Political advertising revenues totaled \$0.7 million in the second quarter and \$1.2 million in the first six months of fiscal 2014 compared with \$25.7 million in the prior-year second quarter and \$37.9 million in the prior-year six-month period. Fluctuations in political advertising revenues at our stations and throughout the broadcasting industry generally follow the biennial cycle of election campaigns. Political advertising displaces a certain amount of non-political advertising; therefore, the revenues are not entirely incremental. Online advertising revenues grew 3 percent in the second quarter and 12 percent in the first six months of fiscal 2014.

For both the three and six months ended December 31, 2013, other revenue grew significantly primarily reflecting increased retransmission fees.

Operating Expenses

Local media operating expenses increased 4 percent in the second quarter and 6 percent in the first six months of fiscal 2014 primarily due to increased programming fees paid to the networks, higher payroll and related costs, and transaction costs related to acquisitions expected to close later in fiscal 2014 partially offset by lower legal costs.

In the second quarter of fiscal 2013, the local media segment recorded a restructuring charge of \$1.5 million in severance and related benefits costs. The restructuring charge was recorded in selling, general, and administrative expenses.

Operating Profit

Local media operating profit declined 21 percent in the second quarter and 16 percent in the first six months compared with the prior-year periods. The declines are primarily due to a change in the mix of revenues from higher margin political advertising revenues to lower margin other revenues.

Supplemental Disclosure of Local Media EBITDA

Meredith's local media EBITDA is defined as local media operating profit plus depreciation and amortization expense. EBITDA is a non-GAAP financial measure and should not be considered in isolation or as a substitute for GAAP financial measures. See the discussion of management's rationale for the use of EBITDA in the preceding Executive Overview section. Local media EBITDA and EBITDA margin were as follows:

Three months ended December 31,	2013	2012
(In thousands)		
Revenues	\$ 104,354	\$ 111,159
Operating profit	\$ 35,225	\$ 44,711
Depreciation and amortization	6,399	6,070
EBITDA	\$ 41,624	\$ 50,781
EBITDA margin	39.9%	45.7%
Six months ended December 31,	2013	2012
(In thousands)		
Revenues	\$ 193,907	\$ 198,346
Operating profit	\$ 60,901	\$ 72,355
Depreciation and amortization	12,832	12,172
EBITDA	\$ 73,733	\$ 84,527
EBITDA margin	38.0%	42.6%

UNALLOCATED CORPORATE EXPENSES

Unallocated corporate expenses are general corporate overhead expenses not attributable to the operating groups. These expenses were as follows:

Unallocated Corporate Expenses	2013		2012	Change	
(In thousands)					
Three months ended December 31,	\$ 11,394	\$	9,435	21%	
Six months ended December 31,	22,338		21,198	5%	

Unallocated corporate expenses increased 21 percent in the second quarter and 5 percent in the first six months of fiscal 2014 compared with the prior-year periods. In the second quarter, increases in performance-based incentive accruals and non-income tax accruals more than offset a decline in consulting expense and lower investment spending. For the six-month period, increases in performance-based incentive accruals and non-income tax accruals more than offset a favorable curtailment credit related to our postretirement benefit plan and lower investment spending.

CONSOLIDATED

Consolidated Operating Expenses

Consolidated operating expenses were as follows:

Three months ended December 31,	2013	2012	Change
(In thousands)			
Production, distribution, and editorial	\$ 132,216	\$ 134,117	(1)%
Selling, general, and administrative	158,341	158,058	0 %
Depreciation and amortization	11,590	10,967	6 %
Operating expenses	\$ 302,147	\$ 303,142	0 %

Six months ended December 31,	2013	2012	Change
(In thousands)			
Production, distribution, and editorial	\$ 272,993	\$ 274,728	(1)%
Selling, general, and administrative	319,413	314,372	2 %
Depreciation and amortization	23,385	22,894	2 %
Operating expenses	\$ 615,791	\$ 611,994	1 %

Fiscal 2014 production, distribution, and editorial costs declined 1 percent in the second quarter and first six months as compared to the prior-year periods. Declines in national media paper, processing, and postage expenses and customer relationship marketing production costs more than offset an increase in local media programming fees paid to the networks.

Selling, general, and administrative expenses were flat in the second quarter and increased 2 percent in the first six months of fiscal 2014. In the second quarter of fiscal 2014, increases in circulation expenses, national media paid search costs, local media acquisition transaction costs, and non-income tax accruals approximately offset declines in legal costs, payroll and related costs, and investment spending. For the first six months of fiscal 2014, increases in circulation expenses, national media paid search costs, performance-based accruals, local media acquisition transaction costs, and non-income tax accruals more than offset declines in legal costs, payroll and related costs, consulting costs, and investment spending in Next Issue Media, and a favorable curtailment credit related to our postretirement benefit plan.

In the second quarter of fiscal 2013, the Company recorded a restructuring charge of \$7.4 million for severance and benefit costs and a vacated lease accrual of \$0.4 million related to business realignments. Partially offsetting these charges was an \$0.8 million reversal of excess restructuring accrual previously recorded by the national media segment.

Depreciation and amortization expense increased 6 percent in the second quarter and 2 percent in the first six months of fiscal 2014.

Income from Operations

Income from operations decreased 10 percent in the second quarter and 8 percent in the first six months of fiscal 2014 primarily due to lower political revenues due to the cyclical nature of political advertising, lower operating profits in our magazine operations, and higher corporate expenses partially offset by improved operating results in our interactive media and licensing operations and the lack of a restructuring charge in the current year.

Net Interest Expense

Net interest expense decreased to \$2.6 million in the fiscal 2014 second quarter compared with \$3.3 million in the prior-year second quarter . For the six months ended December 31, 2013, net interest expense was \$5.3 million versus \$7.0 million in the first six months of fiscal 2013. Average long-term debt outstanding was \$358 million in

the second quarter of fiscal 2014 and \$356 million for the six-month period compared with \$383 million in the prior year second quarter and \$384 million in the prior-year six-month period . The Company's approximate weighted average interest rate was 3.0 percent in the first six months of fiscal 2014 and 3.6 percent in the first six months of fiscal 2013 .

Income Taxes

Our effective tax rate was 38.1 percent in the second quarter and 38.9 percent in the first six months of fiscal 2014 as compared to 34.3 percent in the second quarter and 36.9 percent in the first six months of fiscal 2013. The prior year effective tax rates benefited from the resolution of state and local tax contingencies.

Net Earnings and Earnings per Share

Net earnings were \$30.6 million (\$0.67 per diluted share) in the quarter ended December 31, 2013, down 14 percent from \$35.6 million (\$0.79 per diluted share) in the prior-year second quarter. For the six months ended December 31, 2013, earnings were \$54.6 million (\$1.20 per diluted share), a decrease of 10 percent from prior-year six months earnings of \$60.4 million (\$1.34 per diluted share). The declines primarily reflected lower political revenues due to the cyclical nature of political advertising, and lower operating profits in our magazine operations partially offset by improved operating results in our interactive media and licensing operations and the lack of a restructuring charge in the current year. Both average basic and diluted shares outstanding increased slightly in the periods.

LIQUIDITY AND CAPITAL RESOURCES

Six months ended December 31,	2013	2012	Change
(In thousands)			
Net earnings	\$ 54,610	\$ 60,426	(10)%
Cash flows provided by operating activities	\$ 60,687	\$ 80,383	(25)%
Cash flows used in investing activities	(12,151)	(19,706)	(38)%
Cash flows used in financing activities	(50,327)	(61,783)	(19)%
Net decrease in cash and cash equivalents	\$ (1,791)	\$ (1,106)	n/m

n/m - Not meaningful

OVERVIEW

Meredith's primary source of liquidity is cash generated by operating activities. Debt financing is typically used for significant acquisitions. We expect cash on hand, internally generated cash flow, and available credit from financing agreements will provide adequate funds for operating and recurring cash needs (e.g., working capital, capital expend itures, debt repayments, and cash dividends) into the foreseeable future. As of December 31, 2013, we have up to \$110.0 million remaining of additional available borrowings under our revolving credit facility and up to \$25.0 million of additional available borrowings under our asset-backed bank facility (depending on levels of accounts rece ivable). While t here are no guarantees that we will be able to replace current credit agreements when they expire, we expect to be able to do so.

SOURCES AND USES OF CASH

Cash and cash equivalents decreased \$1.8 million in the first six months of fiscal 2014; they decreased \$1.1 million in the first six months of fiscal 2013.

Operating Activities

The largest single component of operating cash inflows is cash received from advertising customers. Other sources of operating cash inflows include cash received from magazine circulation sales and other revenue generating transactions such as customer relationship marketing, retransmission revenues, brand licensing, and product sales.

Operating cash outflows include payments to vendors and employees and payments of interest and income taxes. Our most significant vendor payments are for production and delivery of publications and promotional mailings, employee compensation costs and benefits, broadcasting programming rights, and other services and supplies.

Cash provided by operating activities totaled \$60.7 million in the first six months of fiscal 2014 compared with cash provided by operating activities of \$80.4 million in the first six months of fiscal 2013. The change is primarily due to the timing of cash receipts such as political advertising revenues and of cash payments such as income tax payments.

Investing Activities

Investing cash inflows generally include proceeds from the sale of assets or a business. Investing cash outflows generally include payments for the acquisition of new businesses; investments; and additions to property, plant, and equipment.

Net cash used by investing activities decreased to \$12.2 million in the first six months of fiscal 2014 from \$19.7 million in the prior-year period. The decrease primarily reflects more cash used in the prior year for acquisitions as well as slightly higher spending for additions to property, plant, and equipment in the prior year.

Financing Activities

Financing cash inflows generally include borrowings under debt agreements and proceeds from the exercise of common stock options issued under share-based compensation plans. Financing cash outflows generally include the repayment of long-term debt, the payment of dividends, and repurchases of Company stock.

Net cash used in financing activities totaled \$50.3 million in the six months ended December 31, 2013, compared with net cash used in financing activities of \$61.8 million for the six months ended December 31, 2012.

Long-term Debt

At December 31, 2013, long-term debt outstanding totaled \$340.0 million (\$225.0 million in fixed-rate unsecured senior notes, \$75.0 million under an asset-backed bank facility, and \$40.0 million outstanding under a revolving credit facility). Of the senior notes, \$25.0 million is due in the next 12 months. We expect to repay these senior notes with cash from operations and credit available under existing credit agreements. The weighted average effective interest rate for the fixed-rate notes was 3.41 percent. The interest rate on the asset-backed bank facility is variable based on the London Interbank Offered Rate (LIBOR) plus a fixed spread. As of December 31, 2013, the asset-backed bank facility had a capacity of up to \$100 million (depending on levels of accounts rece ivable). This facility expires on April 24, 2015.

The interest rate on the revolving credit facility is variable based on LIBOR and Meredith's debt to trailing 12 month EBITDA ratio, as defined in the debt agreement. The revolving credit facility has capacity for up to \$150 million outstanding with an option to request up to another \$150 million. At December 31, 2013, \$40.0 million was outstanding under the revolving credit facility. This facility expires on September 12, 2017.

All of our debt agreements include financial covenants, and failure to comply with any such covenants could result in the debt becoming payable on demand. The Company was in compliance with all financial covenants at December 31, 2013.

Contractual Obligations

On December 23, 2013, the Company entered into two separate definitive asset purchase agreements (collectively the Purchase Agreements) with Gannett Co. Inc. (Gannett). One of the Purchase Agreements (the KMOV Purchase Agreement) provides for the purchase of substantially all of the assets of television station KMOV(TV) in St. Louis, Missouri (KMOV). The cash purchase price for KMOV is \$176.9 million subject to working capital adjustment. The other purchase agreement (the Phoenix Purchase Agreement) provides for the purchase of substantially all of the assets of television station KTVK(TV) in Phoenix, Arizona (KTVK) and the purchase of certain broadcast assets of television station KASW(TV) in Phoenix, Arizona (KASW) by the Company. The Phoenix Purchase

Agreement also contemplates the simultaneous purchase of certain other assets of KASW, including the station's Federal Communication Commission licenses, by SagamoreHill of Phoenix, LCC, an independent third-party purchaser. The cash purchase price for the assets of KTVK and KASW is \$230.6 million subject to working capital adjustment. The Company anticipates financing the acquisitions through a combination of additional bank and private placement debt. Other than these proposed acquisitions, as of December 31, 2013, there had been no material changes in our contractual obligations from those disclosed in our Form 10–K for the year ended June 30, 2013.

Share Repurchase Program

As part of our ongoing share repurchase program, we spent \$58.2 million in the first six months of fiscal 2014 to repurchase 1,203,000 shares of common stock at then-current market prices. We spent \$25.5 million to repurchase 749,000 shares in the first six months of fiscal 2013 . We expect to continue repurchasing shares from time to time subject to market conditions. Effective July 1, 2013, shares that are deemed to be delivered to us on tender of stock in payment for the exercise price of options do not reduce the repurchase authority granted by our Board. Of the 1,203,000 shares of common stock purchased during the first six months of fiscal 2014 , 992,000 were deemed to be delivered to us on tender of stock in payment for the exercise price of options. As of December 31, 2013 , \$22.3 million remained available under the current authorization for future repurchases. The status of the repurchase program is reviewed at each quarterly Board of Directors meeting. See Part II, Item 2 (c), *Issuer Repurchases of Equity Securities* , of this Form 10–Q for detailed information on share repurchases during the quarter ended December 31, 2013 .

Dividends

Dividends paid in the first six months of fiscal 2014 totaled \$36.6 million, or \$0.8150 per share, compared with dividend payments of \$34.1 million, or \$0.7650 per share, in the first six months of fiscal 2013.

Capital Expenditures

Investment in property, plant, and equipment totaled \$11.3 million in the first six months of fiscal 2014 compared with prior-year first six months investment of \$13.7 million. Current year and prior year investments primarily relate to assets acquired in the normal course of business. We have no material commitments for capital expenditures. We expect funds for future capital expenditures to come from operating activities or, if necessary, borrowings under credit agreements.

OTHER MATTERS

CRITICAL ACCOUNTING POLICIES

Meredith's critical accounting policies are summarized in our Form 10–K for the year ended June 30, 2013. As of December 31, 2013, the Company's critical accounting policies had not changed from June 30, 2013.

At December 31, 2013, goodwill and intangible assets totaled \$1.4 billion with \$968.8 million in the national media group and \$397.7 million in the local media group. As of May 31, 2013, the date that management last performed its annual evaluation of impairment of goodwill and intangible assets, the fair value of the local media group significantly exceeded its net assets and the fair value of the national media group exceeded its net assets by approximately 20 percent. The determination of fair value requires us to estimate the future cash flows expected to result from the use of the assets. These estimates include assumptions about future revenues and estimated costs. Changes in key assumptions about the national media and local media businesses and their prospects or changes in market conditions could result in an impairment charge. See Item 1A. *Risk Factors*, in our Form 10-K for the year ended June 30, 2013, for other factors which could affect our assumptions.

ACCOUNTING AND REPORTING DEVELOPMENTS

There were no new accounting pronouncements issued or effective during the fiscal year which have had or are expected to have a material impact on the consolidated financial statements. See Note 1 to the condensed consolidated financial statements for further detail on applicable accounting pronouncements that were adopted in the first quarter of fiscal 2014 or will be effective for fiscal 2015.

FORWARD LOOKING STATEMENTS

Except for the historical information contained herein, the matters discussed in this Form 10-Q are forward-looking statements that involve risks and uncertainties that could cause actual results to differ materially from those predicted by such forward-looking statements. These statements are based on management's current knowledge and estimates of factors affecting the Company's operations. Readers are cautioned not to place undue reliance on such forward-looking information. Factors that could adversely affect future results include, but are not limited to, downturns in national and/or local economies; a softening of the domestic advertising market; world, national, or local events that could disrupt broadcast television; increased consolidation among major advertisers or other events depressing the level of advertising spending; the unexpected loss or insolvency of one or more major clients; the integration of acquired businesses; changes in consumer reading, purchasing and/or television viewing patterns; increases in paper, postage, printing, syndicated programming or other costs; changes in television network affiliation agreements; technological developments affecting products or methods of distribution; changes in government regulations affecting the Company's industries; increases in interest rates; and the consequences of acquisitions and/or dispositions. Meredith's Form 10–K for the year ended June 30, 2013, includes a more complete description of the risk factors that may affect our results. The Company undertakes no obligation to update any forward-looking statement, whether as a result of new information, future events, or otherwise.

Item 3. Quantitative and Qualitative Disclosures about Market Risk

Meredith is exposed to certain market risks as a result of our use of financial instruments, in particular the potential market value loss arising from adverse changes in interest rates. The Company does not utilize financial instruments for trading purposes and does not hold any derivative financial instruments that could expose the Company to significant market risk. Readers are referred to Item 7A, *Quantitative and Qualitative Disclosures about Market Risk*, in the Company's Form 10–K for the year ended June 30, 2013, for a more complete discussion of these risks.

Interest Rates

We generally manage our risk associated with interest rate movements through the use of a combination of variable and fixed-rate debt. At December 31, 2013, Meredith had \$225.0 million outstanding in fixed-rate long-term debt. There are no earnings or liquidity risks associated with the Company's fixed-rate debt. The fair value of the fixed-rate debt (based on discounted cash flows reflecting borrowing rates currently available for debt with similar terms and maturities) varies with fluctuations in interest rates. A 10 percent decrease in interest rates would have changed the fair value of the fixed-rate debt to \$226.4 million from \$224.7 million at December 31, 2013.

At December 31, 2013, \$115.0 million of our debt was variable-rate debt. The Company is subject to earnings and liquidity risks for changes in the interest rate on this debt. A 10 percent increase in interest rates would increase annual interest expense by \$0.1 million.

Broadcast Rights Payable

There has been no material change in the market risk associated with broadcast rights payable since June 30, 2013.

Item 4. Controls and Procedures

Meredith's Chief Executive Officer and Chief Financial Officer have concluded, based on their evaluation as of the end of the period covered by this Quarterly Report on Form 10–Q, that the Company's disclosure controls and procedures are effective in ensuring that information required to be disclosed in the reports that Meredith files or submits under the Securities Exchange Act of 1934 is (i) recorded, processed, summarized, and reported within the time periods specified in the United States Securities and Exchange Commission's rules and forms and (ii) accumulated and communicated to Meredith's management, including the Chief Executive Officer and Chief Financial Officer, to allow timely decisions regarding required disclosures. There have been no significant changes in the Company's internal control over financial reporting in the quarter ended December 31, 2013, that have materially affected, or are reasonably likely to materially affect, the Company's internal control over financial reporting.

PART II

OTHER INFORMATION

Item 1A. Risk Factors

There have been no material changes to the Company's risk factors as disclosed in Item 1A, *Risk Factors*, in the Company's Form 10-K for the year ended June 30, 2013.

Item 2. Unregistered Sales of Equity Securities and Use of Proceeds

(c) Issuer Repurchases of Equity Securities

The following table sets forth information with respect to the Company's repurchases of common stock during the quarter ended December 31, 2013.

Period	(a) Total number of shares purchased ^{1, 2, 3}	(b) Average price paid per share	(c) Total number of shares purchased as part of publicly announced programs	(d) Approximate dollar value of shares that may yet be purchased under programs
			_	(in thousands)
October 1 to October 31, 2013	56,385	\$ 51.23	12,982	\$ 25,115
November 1 to November 30, 2013	82,056	52.75	15,638	24,277
December 1 to December 31, 2013	40,756	49.61	39,021	22,344
Total	179,197		67,641	

Total number of shares purchased includes the purchase of 330 shares of Class B common stock in November 2013.

In October 2011, Meredith announced the Board of Directors had authorized the repurchase of up to \$100.0 million in additional shares of the Company's stock through public and private transactions.

Effective July 1, 2013, shares that are deemed to be delivered to us on tender of stock in payment for the exercise price of options do not reduce the repurchase authority granted by our Board. Shares delivered or deemed to be delivered to us in satisfaction of tax withholding on option exercises and the vesting of restricted shares continue to reduce the repurchase authority granted by our Board.

For more information on the Company's share repurchase program, see Part I, Item 2, *Management's Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations*, under the heading "Share Repurchase Program."

The number of shares purchased includes 3,718 shares in October 2013, 10,108 shares in November 2013, and 339 shares in December 2013 delivered or deemed to be delivered to us in satisfaction of tax withholding on option exercises and the vesting of restricted shares. These shares are included as part of our repurchase program and reduce the repurchase authority granted by our Board. The number of shares repurchased excludes shares we reacquired pursuant to forfeitures of restricted stock.

The number of shares purchased includes 43,403 shares in October 2013, 66,418 shares in November 2013, and 1,735 shares in December 2013 deemed to be delivered to us on tender of stock in payment for the exercise price of options. Effective July 1, 2013, these shares are no longer included as part of our repurchase program and thus they do not reduce the repurchase authority granted by our Board.

Item 6. Exhibits

2.1 Asset Purchase Agreement among Gannett Co., Inc. and Meredith Corporation in respect of Television Stations KTVK(TV), Phoenix, Arizona and KASW(TV), Phoenix, Arizona and Related Assets dated as of December 23, 2013. 2.2 Asset Purchase Agreement among Gannett Co., Inc. and Meredith Corporation in respect of Television Station KMOV(TV), St. Louis, Missouri and Related Assets dated as of December 23, 2013. 31.1 Certification of Chief Executive Officer pursuant to Rule 13a-14(a) and Rule 15d-14(a) of the Securities Exchange Act, as amended. 31.2 Certification of Chief Financial Officer pursuant to Rule 13a-14(a) and Rule 15d-14(a) of the Securities Exchange Act, as amended. 32 Certification of Chief Executive Officer and Chief Financial Officer pursuant to 18 U.S.C. Section 1350, as adopted pursuant to Section 906 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002. 101.INS **XBRL** Instance Document 101.SCH XBRL Taxonomy Extension Schema Document 101.CAL XBRL Taxonomy Extension Calculation Linkbase Document 101.DEF XBRL Taxonomy Extension Definition Linkbase Document 101.LAB XBRL Taxonomy Extension Label Linkbase Document 101.PRE XBRL Taxonomy Extension Presentation Linkbase Document

SIGNATURE

Pursuant to the requirements of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, the registrant has duly caused this report to be signed on its behalf by the undersigned, thereunto duly authorized.

MEREDITH CORPORATION

Registrant

/s/ Joseph Ceryanec

Joseph Ceryanec Vice President - Chief Financial Officer (Principal Financial and Accounting Officer)

Date: January 29, 2014

INDEX TO ATTACHED EXHIBITS

Exhibit Number	Item
Tullibel	Titili —
2.1	Asset Purchase Agreement among Gannett Co., Inc. and Meredith Corporation in respect of Television Stations KTVK(TV), Phoenix, Arizona and KASW(TV), Phoenix, Arizona and Related Assets dated as of December 23, 2013.
2.2	Asset Purchase Agreement among Gannett Co., Inc. and Meredith Corporation in respect of Television Station KMOV(TV), St. Louis, Missouri and Related Assets dated as of December 23, 2013.
31.1	Certification of Chief Executive Officer pursuant to Rule 13a-14(a) and Rule 15d-14(a) of the Securities Exchange Act, as amended.
31.2	Certification of Chief Financial Officer pursuant to Rule 13a-14(a) and Rule 15d-14(a) of the Securities Exchange Act, as amended.
32	Certification of Chief Executive Officer and Chief Financial Officer pursuant to 18 U.S.C. Section 1350, as adopted pursuant to Section 906 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002.
101.INS	XBRL Instance Document
101.SCH	XBRL Taxonomy Extension Schema Document
101.CAL	XBRL Taxonomy Extension Calculation Linkbase Document
101.DEF	XBRL Taxonomy Extension Definition Linkbase Document
101.LAB	XBRL Taxonomy Extension Label Linkbase Document
101.PRE	XBRL Taxonomy Extension Presentation Linkbase Document

ASSET PURCHASE AGREEMENT

Among

GANNETT CO., INC.

and

MEREDITH CORPORATION

IN RESPECT OF TELEVISION STATIONS

KTVK(TV), PHOENIX, ARIZONA

KASW(TV), PHOENIX, ARIZONA

and

Related Assets

Dated as of December 23, 2013

Table of Contents

ARTICLE I DEFINITIONS2

2 Section 1.1. **Definitions** ARTICLE II PURCHASE AND SALE OF PURCHASED ASSETS10 Purchase and Sale of Purchased Assets Section 2.1. 10 Section 2.2. 12 **Excluded Assets** Section 2.3. 13 **Assumption of Liabilities** Section 2.4. **Closing Date** 16 Section 2.5. **Purchase Price** 16 Section 2.6. Determination of Estimated Purchase Price; Payment on Closing Date 17 Section 2.7. **Determination of Closing Date Working Capital and Purchase Price** Section 2.8. **Closing Date Deliveries** 19 Section 2.9. **Further Assurances** 20 Section 2.10. **Purchase Price Adjustment** 21 Section 2.11. **Allocation of Purchase Price** 21 Section 2.12. **Uncollected Receivables** 22 ARTICLE III REPRESENTATIONS AND WARRANTIES OF SELLER AND PARENT23 Section 3.1. **Organization** 23 Section 3.2. **Subsidiaries and Investments** 23 Section 3.3. **Authority of Seller Parent and Option Party** 23 Section 3.4. **Financial Statements** 24 **Operations Since Balance Sheet Date** Section 3.5. 25 Section 3.6. **No Undisclosed Liabilities** 26 Section 3.7. 26 **Taxes** Section 3.8. **Sufficiency of Assets and Legality of Use** 27 27 Section 3.9. **Governmental Permits; FCC Matters** Section 3.10. Real Property; Real Property Leases 28 Section 3.11. **Personal Property Leases** 29 29 Section 3.12. **Intellectual Property** Section 3.13. 29 **Accounts Receivable** Section 3.14. **Title to Purchased Assets** 30 Section 3.15. **Employees** 30 Section 3.16. **Employee Relations** 30 Section 3.17. Contracts 30 Section 3.18. **Status of Contracts** Section 3.19. No Violation, Litigation or Regulatory Action 32 Section 3.20. Insurance 32 33 Section 3.21. **Employee Plans; ERISA** Section 3.22. **Environmental Protection** 33 Section 3.23. **MVPD Matters** 34 Section 3.24. **Certain Business Practices** 34 Section 3.25. No Finder 35

i

ARTICLE IV RE	PRESENTATIONS AND WARRANTIES OF BUYERSS
Section 4.1.	Organization 35
Section 4.2.	Authority of Buyer 35
Section 4.3.	<u>Litigation</u> 36
Section 4.4.	No Finder 36
Section 4.5.	Qualifications as FCC Licensee 36
Section 4.6.	Adequacy of Financing 37
ARTICLE V AC	ΓΙΟΝ PRIOR TO THE CLOSING DATE37
Section 5.1.	Investigation of the Business 37
Section 5.2.	Preserve Accuracy of Representations and Warranties; Notification of Certain Matters
	38
Section 5.3.	FCC Consent; HSR Act Approval; Other Consents and Approvals 38
Section 5.4.	Operations of the Stations Prior to the Closing Date 41
Section 5.5.	Public Announcement 43
Section 5.6.	<u>Transition of Station Out of Belo Group Agreements</u> 44
ARTICLE VI AD	DITIONAL AGREEMENTS44
Section 6.1.	Taxes; Sales, Use and Transfer Taxes 44
Section 6.2.	Employees; Employee Benefit Plans 45
Section 6.3.	Control of Operations Prior to Closing Date 47
Section 6.4.	Bulk Transfer Laws 48
Section 6.5.	<u>Use of Names</u> 48
ARTICLE VII C	ONDITIONS PRECEDENT TO OBLIGATIONS OF SELLER AND PARENT48
Section 7.1.	No Misrepresentation or Breach of Covenants and Warranties 48
Section 7.2.	No Restraint 49
Section 7.3.	Certain Governmental Approvals 49
Section 7.4.	Merger 49
ARTICLE VIII (CONDITIONS PRECEDENT TO OBLIGATIONS OF BUYER49
Section 8.1.	No Misrepresentation or Breach of Covenants and Warranties 49
Section 8.2.	No Restraint 50
Section 8.3.	Certain Governmental Approvals 50
Section 8.4.	Merger 50
Section 8.5.	Consents 50
ARTICLE IX IN	DEMNIFICATION50
Section 9.1.	Indemnification by Sellers and Parent 50
Section 9.2.	Indemnification by Buyer 52
Section 9.3.	Notice of Claims; Determination of Amount 53
Section 9.4.	Third Person Claims 54
Section 9.5.	Limitations 55
Section 9.6.	No Special Damages; Mitigation 55
ARTICLE X TEI	
Section 10.1.	Termination 55
~	

Section 10.2.	Withdrawal of Certain Filings	56

ARTICLE XI GENERAL PROVISIONS57

Section 11.1.	Survival of Representations, W	<u>/arranties</u>	s and Obligations		57
Section 11.2.	Confidential Nature of Informa	ation_	57		
Section 11.3.	Governing Law	57			
Section 11.4.	<u>Notices</u>	57			
Section 11.5.	Successors and Assigns; Third	Party Be	<u>neficiaries</u>	58	
Section 11.6.	Access to Records after Closing	g	60		
Section 11.7.	Entire Agreement; Amendmen	<u>its</u>	60		
Section 11.8.	<u>Interpretation</u>	60			
Section 11.9.	<u>Waivers</u>	61			
Section 11.10.	Expenses	61			
Section 11.11.	Partial Invalidity	61			
Section 11.12.	Execution in Counterparts		61		
Section 11.13.	Disclaimer of Warranties		61		
Section 11.14.	WAIVER OF JURY TRIAL		62		
Section 11.15.	Specific Performance		62		

[The following exhibits and schedules have been omitted and will be supplementally provided to the Commission upon request.]

EXHIBITS

Exhibit A - Form of Instrument of Assumption
Exhibit B - Form of Bill of Sale and Assignment

Exhibit C - Form of Joinder Agreement

Exhibit D - Form of Assignment of Seller FCC Authorizations

Description of Severance Plan

Exhibit E - Assignment and Assumption Agreement

SCHEDULES

6.2(h)

<u>SCHEDULES</u>	
2.2	Excluded Assets
3.2	Subsidiaries and Investments
3.3	Seller Conflicts and Consents
3.4	Financial Statements
3.5(a)	No Material Adverse Change
3.5(b)	Operations Since Balance Sheet Date
3.6	No Undisclosed Liabilities
3.8	Sufficiency of Assets
3.9(a)	Governmental Permits
3.9(b)	Compliance with Governmental Permits
3.9(d)	Seller FCC Matters
3.10(a)	Owned Real Property
3.10(b)	Leased Real Property
3.11	Leases of Personal Property
3.12(a)	Copyrights, Patent Rights and Trademarks
3.12(b)	Exceptions to Ownership or Right to Use Copyrights, Patent Rights and Trademarks
3.12(c)	Registrations and Validity of Copyrights, Patent Rights and Trademarks
3.12(d)	Infringement
3.14	Permitted Encumbrances
3.15	Employees
3.16	Collective Bargaining Agreements
3.17	Contracts
3.18	Status of Station Agreements
3.19	Compliance with Law; Litigation
3.20	Insurance
3.21	Employee Plans
3.21(b)	Multiemployer Plans
3.22	Environmental Matters
3.23	MVPD Matters
4.2	Buyer Conflicts and Consents
4.5(a) 5.3(f)	Buyer FCC Matters Required Consents
5.3(f) 5.4(b)	Operations Prior to Closing Date
5.6	Belo Group Agreements to be Transitioned
6.2(c)	Buyer's Benefit Plans
` /	•

ASSET PURCHASE AGREEMENT

ASSET PURCHASE AGREEMENT, dated as of December 23, 2013 (this "<u>Agreement</u>"), by and among (i) GANNETT CO., INC., a Delaware corporation ("<u>Parent</u>"), together with those certain Sellers named herein who shall join this Agreement as parties hereto, on the one hand, and (ii) MEREDITH CORPORATION, an Iowa corporation ("<u>Buyer</u>"), on the other hand.

WITNESSETH:

WHEREAS, on the date of this Agreement Sellers own and operate the following television broadcast stations (each, a "<u>Station</u>" and collectively, the "<u>Stations</u>"), pursuant to certain authorizations issued by the Federal Communications Commission (the "<u>FCC</u>"):

KTVK(TV), Phoenix, Arizona KASW(TV), Phoenix, Arizona

WHEREAS, on the Merger Closing Date (as defined below), each Seller will become a lower-tier wholly-owned subsidiary of Parent pursuant to a certain Agreement and Plan of Merger, dated as of June 12, 2013 (the "Merger Agreement") among Parent, Delta Acquisition Corp. and Belo Corp. ("Belo"), which provides for the merger of Delta Acquisition Corp. into Belo, with Belo surviving the transactions contemplated by the Merger Agreement (the "Merger") as a wholly-owned subsidiary of Parent;

WHEREAS, on the Merger Closing Date, Parent will cause Sellers to enter into a Joinder Agreement (as defined below) pursuant to the terms and subject to the conditions of this Agreement and, thereupon, at the closing hereunder, Sellers shall effect and consummate the transactions contemplated hereby;

WHEREAS, pursuant to the Sander Agreement (as defined below), and simultaneously with the closing of the Merger, Sellers will transfer and convey to Sander Operating Co. II LLC, its successors and assigns ("Sander Phoenix" or "Option Party"), certain assets and liabilities related to the operation of KTVK(TV), Phoenix, Arizona and KASW(TV), Phoenix, Arizona;

WHEREAS, pursuant to that certain Option Agreement, dated as of December 23, 2013, between Parent, Sander (as defined below) and the Option Party (the "Option Agreement"), Parent holds an option to purchase from the Option Party those certain assets (including FCC licenses), and to assume those certain liabilities of the Option Party, relating to the operation of the Stations that are subject to the option set forth therein (respectively, the "Option Assets" and the "Option Liabilities");

WHEREAS, pursuant to that certain Option Exercise Agreement, dated as of the date hereof, by and between Parent, Sander and the Option Party (the "Option Exercise Agreement"), Parent has exercised its option under the Option Agreement to purchase the Option Assets and assume the Option Liabilities;

WHEREAS, in connection with the transactions contemplated by this Agreement (the "<u>Asset Sale Transaction</u>"), simultaneously with the execution and delivery of this Agreement, Buyer has entered into an Assignment and Assumption Agreement (as defined

below) with [SagamoreHill of Phoenix, LLC], a Delaware limited liability company (the "Qualified Assignee"), under which Buyer is assigning its right to acquire the Designated Station Assets (as defined below) to the Qualified Assignee, and the Qualified Assignee is making certain representations, warranties and covenants in connection with its purchase of the Designated Station Assets;

WHEREAS, the closing of the transactions contemplated by the Option Exercise Agreement and the closing of the transactions contemplated by this Agreement shall occur simultaneously and, at such closings, pursuant to the terms of the Option Exercise Agreement, the Option Party shall assign and transfer to Buyer or its Qualified Assignee, and Buyer and/or such Qualified Assignee shall purchase, accept and assume the Option Assets and the Option Liabilities;

WHEREAS, pursuant to the terms and subject to the conditions set forth in this Agreement, Seller desires to sell, assign and transfer to Buyer or Buyer's Qualified Assignee, and Buyer or Buyer's Qualified Assignee desires to purchase, accept and assume from Seller, the Purchased Assets and the Assumed Liabilities (each as defined below); and

WHEREAS, this Agreement and the Assignment and Assumption Agreement contemplate that Option Party, acting in cooperation with Parent pursuant to the Option Exercise Agreement, and the Qualified Assignee under the Assignment and Assumption Agreement, will file applications with the FCC seeking consent to the sale of the Designated Station Assets to the Qualified Assignee.

NOW, THEREFORE, in consideration of the mutual covenants and agreements hereinafter set forth, it is hereby agreed among the parties as follows:

ARTICLE I

DEFINITIONS

Section 1.1. <u>Definitions</u>. As used in this Agreement, the following terms have the meanings specified or referred to in this <u>Section 1.1</u>:

- "Affected Employees" has the meaning specified in Section 6.2(a).
- "Agreement" has the meaning specified in the introductory paragraph hereof.
- "Affiliate" means, with respect to any Person, any other Person which directly or indirectly controls, is controlled by or is under common control with such Person.
- "Agreed Accounting Principles" means the generally accepted accounting principles used in the preparation of the Balance Sheet.
 - "Agreed Adjustments" has the meaning specified in Section 2.7(b).
- "<u>Ancillary Agreements</u>" means the Option Exercise Agreement and any other certificate, agreement, document or other instrument to be executed and delivered in connection with the transactions contemplated by this Agreement.

- "Arbitrator" has the meaning specified in Section 2.7(c).
- "Asset Sale Applications" has the meaning specified in Section 5.3(a).
- " Asset Sale Transaction " has the meaning specified in the seventh recital hereof.
- "Assignment and Assumption Agreement" means the Assignment and Assumption Agreement, dated the date hereof, between Buyer and the Qualified Assignee, attached hereto as Exhibit E.
 - "Assumed Liabilities" has the meaning specified in Section 2.3(a).
 - "Balance Sheet" has the meaning specified in Section 3.4.
 - "Balance Sheet Date" has the meaning specified in Section 3.4.
 - "Belo" has the meaning specified in the second recital hereof.
 - "Business" has the meaning specified in Section 2.1.
- "<u>Business Day</u>" means any day on which the principal offices of the Securities and Exchange Commission are open to accept filings and on which banks in the City of New York are not required or authorized to close.
 - "Buyer" has the meaning specified in the introductory paragraph hereof.
 - "Buyer Ancillary Agreements" has the meaning specified in Section 4.2(a).
- "<u>Buyer Group Member</u>" means Buyer, its Affiliates, directors, officers, employees and agents and their respective successors and assigns.
 - "Buyer's Benefit Plans" has the meaning specified in Section 6.2(c).
- "Buyer Material Adverse Effect" means any event, occurrence, fact, condition, change, development or effect that would materially adversely affect the ability of Buyer to perform its obligations under this Agreement, other than changes (i) relating to generally applicable economic conditions or the television broadcasting industry in general, other than those having a disproportionate impact on Buyer, or (ii) resulting from the execution of this Agreement or the consummation of the transactions contemplated hereby.
- "CERCLA" means the Comprehensive Environmental Response, Compensation and Liability Act, 42 U.S.C. §§ 9601 et seq., and any regulations promulgated thereunder.
 - "Claim Notice" has the meaning specified in Section 9.3(a).
 - "Closing" has the meaning specified in Section 2.4.
 - "Closing Date" has the meaning specified in Section 2.4.

- "Closing Date Balance Sheet" has the meaning specified in Section 2.7.
- "Closing Date Payment" has the meaning specified in Section 2.6(b).
- "Closing Date Working Capital Amount" means the amount by which (i) the Current Assets, as reflected on the Closing Date Balance Sheet as finally determined in accordance with Section 2.7, exceed (ii) the Current Liabilities, as reflected on the Closing Date Balance Sheet as finally determined in accordance with Section 2.7; provided that if such Current Assets are equal to such Current Liabilities, then the Closing Date Working Capital Amount shall be zero.
- "Closing Date Working Capital Deficit" means the amount by which (i) the Current Liabilities, as reflected on the Closing Date Balance Sheet finally determined in accordance with Section 2.7, exceed (ii) the Current Assets, as reflected on the Closing Date Balance Sheet as finally determined in accordance with Section 2.7.
 - "Code" means the Internal Revenue Code of 1986, as amended.
 - "Collection Period" has the meaning specified in Section 2.12.
 - "Collections Deficiency" has the meaning specified in Section 2.12.
 - "Collective Bargaining Agreements" has the meaning specified in Section 3.16.
- "Communications Act" means the Communications Act of 1934, as amended, the Telecommunications Act of 1996, the Children's Television Act of 1992, and the rules and regulations of the FCC promulgated under the foregoing, in each case, as in effect from time to time.
- "Contaminant" means any waste, pollutant, hazardous substance, toxic substance, hazardous waste, special waste, asbestos, asbestos containing material, petroleum or petroleum-derived substance or waste, or any constituent of any such substance or waste.
- "Current Assets" means (i) those types of assets of Seller or Option Party classified as "Current Assets" on the Balance Sheet and (ii) any pro-rated assets described in Section 2.5(b)(i), but excluding any Excluded Assets.
- "Current Liabilities" means (i) those types of liabilities of Seller or Option Party classified as "Current Liabilities" on the Balance Sheet and (ii) any pro-rated liabilities described in Section 2.5(b)(ii), but excluding (w) any Excluded Liabilities, (x) any Tax liabilities, and (y) any amounts payable by Buyer pursuant to Section 6.2(g).
 - "Cutoff Time" has the meaning specified in Section 2.5(b).
 - "Designated Station" means KASW (TV), Phoenix, Arizona.
 - "Designated Station Application" has the meaning specified in Section 5.3(a).

- "<u>Designated Station Assets</u>" means, with respect to the Designated Station, the Designated Station Licenses and such other portion of the Purchased Assets with respect to the Designated Station as Buyer may reasonably determine.
- "<u>Designated Station Licenses</u>" means the Seller FCC Authorizations with respect to the Designated Station.
 - "<u>Disputed Items</u>" has the meaning specified in <u>Section 2.7(c)</u>.
 - "<u>Divestiture</u>" has the meaning specified in <u>Section 5.3(d)</u>.
- <u>"Divestiture Application"</u> means any application filed with the FCC pursuant to <u>Section 5.3(c)</u> requesting its consent to any Divestiture as contemplated by this Agreement.
 - "<u>Divestiture Notice</u>" has the meaning specified in <u>Section 5.3(d)</u>.
 - "DOJ" means the U.S. Department of Justice.
 - "Employee Plans" has the meaning specified in Section 3.21(a).
- "Encumbrance" means any lien, claim, charge, security interest, mortgage, pledge, easement, conditional sale or other title retention agreement, defect in title, covenant or other restrictions of any kind.
- "Environmental Encumbrance" means an Encumbrance in favor of any Governmental Body for (a) any liability under any Environmental Law, or (b) damages arising from, or costs incurred by such Governmental Body in response to, a Release or threatened Release of a Contaminant into the environment.
- "Environmental Law" means all Requirements of Laws relating to or addressing the environment, health or safety, including but not limited to CERCLA, OSHA and RCRA and any state equivalent thereof.
 - "ERISA" means the Employee Retirement Income Security Act of 1974, as amended.
- "<u>Estimated Purchase Price</u>" means the Purchase Price, as defined herein, but determined on an estimated basis by Parent in good faith and as reflected in the certificate referred to in <u>Section 2.6(a)</u>.
 - "Excess Collections" has the meaning specified in Section 2.12.
 - "Excluded Assets" has the meaning specified in Section 2.2.
 - "Excluded Liabilities" has the meaning specified in Section 2.3(b).
- "Expense" means any and all expenses incurred in connection with investigating, defending or asserting any claim, action, suit or proceeding incident to any matter indemnified against hereunder (including, without limitation, court filing fees, court costs, arbitration fees or

costs, witness fees, and reasonable fees and disbursements of legal counsel, investigators, expert witnesses, consultants, accountants and other professionals).

- "FCC" means the Federal Communications Commission.
- "FCC Applications" has the meaning specified in Section 5.3(a).
- "FCC Consent" means action by the FCC (including action by staff acting on delegated authority) granting its consent to (i) the Asset Sale Applications and the consummation of the transactions contemplated hereby, and (ii) subject to the terms of Section 5.3(d), the Designated Station Application or any Divestiture Application, and the consummation of the transactions contemplated thereby.
 - "Final Allocation Schedule" has the meaning specified in Section 2.11(c).
 - "FTC" means the U.S. Federal Trade Commission.
- "Governmental Body" means any foreign, federal, state, local or other governmental authority or regulatory body.
- "Governmental Consents" means (i) the FCC Consent, and (ii) all authorizations, consents, Orders and approvals of all Governmental Bodies, including any State Attorney General, that are or may become necessary for the execution, delivery and consummation of the Transactions.
 - "Governmental Permits" has the meaning specified in Section 3.9(a).
 - "Group Agreements" has the meaning specified in Section 5.6.
 - "HSR Act" means the Hart-Scott-Rodino Antitrust Improvements Act of 1976, as amended.
 - "Indemnified Party" has the meaning specified in Section 9.3(a).
 - "Indemnified Event" has the meaning specified in Section 9.3(b).
 - "Indemnitor" has the meaning specified in Section 9.3(a).
- "Intellectual Property" means United States and foreign patents, pending patent applications, trademark registrations, pending trademark applications, unregistered trademarks and trade names, domain names, copyright registrations, pending copyright applications and unregistered copyrights.
 - "Joinder Agreement" has the meaning specified in Section 2.8(a).
- "<u>Knowledge of Seller</u>" means, as to a particular matter, the actual knowledge of the following persons: the Senior Vice President/General Counsel and Secretary of Parent, the President/Media Operations of Belo or the General Counsel of Belo.

- "<u>Laws</u>" means any and all domestic (federal, state or local) or foreign laws, rules, regulations, orders, judgments or decrees promulgated by any Governmental Body.
- "Loss" means any and all losses, costs, obligations, liabilities, settlement payments, awards, judgments, fines, penalties, damages, expenses, deficiencies or other charges.
- "Market" means, with respect to any Station, the "Designated Market Area," as determined by The Nielsen Company, of such Station.
- "Material Adverse Effect" means any event, occurrence, fact, condition, change, development or effect that would (i) materially adversely affect the ability of Parent or Seller to perform its obligations under this Agreement, or (ii) have a material adverse effect on the assets, results of operations or financial condition of the Stations, taken together, or the Business, taken as a whole, other than changes (a) relating to generally applicable economic conditions or the television broadcasting industry in general, other than those having a disproportionate impact on Seller, the Purchased Assets or the Business, (b) resulting from the announcement by Parent of its intention to sell the Purchased Assets or the Business or (c) resulting from the execution of this Agreement (including the identity of Buyer) or the consummation of the transactions contemplated hereby.
 - "Merger" has the meaning specified in the second recital hereof.
 - "Merger Agreement" has the meaning specified in the second recital hereof.
- "Merger Closing Date" means the date upon which the transactions contemplated by the Merger Agreement are consummated.
- "MVPD" means any multi-channel video programming distributor, including cable systems, satellite master antenna television systems, telephone companies and direct broadcast satellite systems.
 - "Objection Notice" has the meaning specified in Section 2.7(b).
 - "Option Agreement" has the meaning specified in the fifth recital hereof.
 - "Option Assets" has the meaning specified in the fifth recital hereof.
 - "Option Exercise Agreement" has the meaning specified in the sixth recital hereof.
 - "Option Liabilities" has the meaning specified in the fifth recital hereof.
 - "Option Party" has the meaning specified in the fourth recital hereof.
- "Order" means any decree, order, judgment, injunction, temporary restraining order or other order in any suit or proceeding by or with any Governmental Body.
- "OSHA" means the Occupational Safety and Health Act, 29 U.S.C. §§ 651 et seq., and any regulations promulgated thereunder.

- "Owned Real Property" has the meaning specified in Section 3.10(a).
- "Parent" has the meaning specified in the introductory paragraph hereof.
- "Permitted Encumbrance" means (a) liens for Taxes, assessments or other governmental charges which are not yet due and payable, (b) liens of landlords and liens of carriers, warehousemen, mechanics and materialmen and other similar liens imposed by law arising in the ordinary course of the Business which are not yet due and payable, (c) easements, servitudes, rights-of-way, covenants, consents, conditions, reservations, encroachments, minor defects or irregularities in title, variations and other restrictions affecting the use of any Real Property listed or referred to in Schedules 3.10(a) or 3.10(b) which in the aggregate could not reasonably be expected to materially impair the use of the Purchased Assets for the purposes for which they are or may reasonably be expected to be held, (d) the leases set forth in Schedule 3.11 and licenses set forth in Schedule 3.12, (e) other non-monetary Encumbrances on property which do not materially impair the existing use of the property affected by such Encumbrances and (f) the items on Schedule 3.14.
- "Person" means any person, employee, individual, corporation, limited liability company, partnership, trust, or any other non-governmental entity or any governmental or regulatory authority or body.
 - "Preliminary Allocation Schedule" has the meaning specified in Section 2.11(a).
 - "Preliminary Closing Date Balance Sheet" has the meaning specified in Section 2.7(a)(i).
- <u>"Preliminary Closing Date Working Capital Calculation"</u> has the meaning specified in <u>Section 2.7</u> (a)(iii).
 - "Preliminary Purchase Price" has the meaning specified in Section 2.7(a)(ii).
- "Program Rights Agreements" means any agreement of Seller or Option Party presently existing or entered into after the date of this Agreement and prior to the Closing in accordance with the terms of this Agreement to broadcast television programs or shows as part of a Station's programming, including all film and program barter agreements, sports rights agreements, news rights or service agreements and syndication agreements.
 - "Purchased Assets" has the meaning specified in Section 2.1.
 - "Purchase Price" has the meaning specified in Section 2.5.
 - "Qualified Assignee" has the meaning specified in the seventh recital hereof.
- "Qualified Assignee Documents" means the Assignment and Assumption Agreement and any other agreements or instruments between Buyer (or any of its Affiliates) and the Qualified Assignee, relating to the acquisition, ownership or operation of the Designated Station.

- "Receivables" has the meaning specified in Section 2.12.
- "RCRA" means the Resource Conservation and Recovery Act, 42 U.S.C. §§ 6901 et seq., and any regulations promulgated thereunder.
 - "Real Property" has the meaning specified in Section 3.10(b).
 - "Real Property Leases" has the meaning specified in Section 3.10(b).
- "Release" means any release, spill, emission, leaking, pumping, injection, deposit, disposal, discharge, dispersal, leaching or migration into the indoor or outdoor environment or into or out of any property, including the movement of Contaminants through or in the air, soil, surface water, groundwater or property.
- "Remedial Action" means actions required to (a) clean up, remove, abate, treat or in any other way address Contaminants in the indoor or outdoor environment; (b) prevent the Release or threatened Release or minimize the further Release of Contaminants; or (c) investigate and determine if a remedial response is needed and to design such a response and post-remedial investigation, monitoring, operation and maintenance and care.
 - "Renewal Applications" has the meaning specified in Section 5.3(e).
 - "Required Consents" has the meaning specified in Section 5.3(f).
- "Requirements of Law" means any foreign, federal, state or local law, rule or regulation, Governmental Permit or other binding determination of any Governmental Body.
 - "Resolution Period" has the meaning specified in Section 2.7(b).
 - "Review Period" has the meaning specified in Section 2.7(b).
 - "Sander" means Sander Holdings Co. LLC, its successors and assigns.
- "Sander Agreement" means that certain Asset Purchase Agreement, dated as of June 12, 2013, among Parent, Sander, Option Party and other Affiliates of Sander, as amended.
 - "Sander Phoenix" has the meaning specified in the fourth recital hereof.
- "<u>Seller</u>" means each of KTVK, Inc., a Delaware corporation, and KASW-TV, Inc., a Delaware corporation, and its respective successors and assigns, which are sometimes referred to collectively as "<u>Seller</u>" or "<u>Sellers</u>".
- "Seller FCC Authorizations" means those Governmental Permits issued by the FCC with respect to the Stations.
- "<u>Seller Group Member</u>" means Sellers and Parent and their Affiliates, directors, officers, employees and agents and their respective successors and assigns.

- "<u>Seller Property</u>" means any real or personal property, plant, building, facility, structure, equipment or unit, or other asset owned, leased or operated by any Seller or Option Party and used primarily in the Business.
 - "Station" has the meaning specified in the first recital hereof.
 - "Station Agreements" has the meaning specified in Section 3.18.
- "Tax" means any federal, state, local or foreign net income, alternative or add-on minimum, gross income, gross receipts, property, sales, use, transfer, gains, license, excise, employment, payroll, capital stock, escheat, environmental, franchise, social security, stamp, registration and value-added taxes, withholding or minimum tax, or any other tax custom, duty, governmental fee or other like assessment or charge of any kind whatsoever, together with any interest or any penalty, addition to tax or additional amount imposed by any Governmental Body and shall include any obligation to indemnify or otherwise assume or succeed to the Tax liability of another person/entity.
 - "Termination Date" has the meaning specified in Section 10.1(a)(v).
- "Transactions" means (i) the Asset Sale Transaction, and (ii) subject to termination or amendment of the Qualified Assignee Documents pursuant to <u>Section 5.3</u>, the sale of the Designated Station Assets to the Qualified Assignee.

ARTICLE II

PURCHASE AND SALE OF PURCHASED ASSETS

Section 2.1. Purchase and Sale of Purchased Assets. Upon the terms and subject to the conditions of this Agreement, on the Closing Date, Sellers shall, and pursuant to the terms of the Option Exercise Agreement Parent shall cause the Option Party to, sell, transfer, assign, convey and deliver to Buyer and Buyer shall purchase from Sellers pursuant to this Agreement, free and clear of all Encumbrances (except for Permitted Encumbrances), all of the assets, properties and business (excepting only the Excluded Assets) (including the Option Assets which Parent has the right to transfer to Buyer pursuant to the Option Exercise Agreement) of every kind and description, wherever located, real, personal or mixed, tangible or intangible, owned or held by Sellers or Option Party and used primarily with respect to the Stations and the business of the Stations (the "Business") as the same shall exist on the Closing Date (herein collectively referred to as the "Purchased Assets"), including, without limitation, all right, title and interest of Sellers and Option Party in, to and under:

- (a) All accounts receivable generated by the Business for periods prior to the Closing Date;
- (b) The Seller FCC Authorizations and all other assignable Governmental Permits listed in <u>Schedule</u> <u>3.9(a)</u> applicable to the Stations;
 - (c) The Owned Real Property described in Schedule 3.10(a) applicable to the Stations;

- (d) The Real Property Leases described in <u>Schedule 3.10(b)</u> applicable to the Stations;
- (e) All machinery, equipment (including cameras, computers and office equipment), auxiliary and translator facilities, transmitting towers, transmitters, broadcast equipment, antennae, supplies, inventory (including all films, programs, records, tapes, recordings, compact discs, cassettes, spare parts and equipment), advertising and promotional materials, engineering plans, records and data, vehicles, furniture and other personal property owned or held by any Seller or Option Party, as applicable, and primarily relating to the Stations (other than the items described in Section 2.2(h));
- (f) The personal property leases and the personal property leased thereunder listed in <u>Schedule 3.11</u> applicable to the Stations;
- (g) The trademarks, trade names, the call signs "KTVK(TV)" and "KASW(TV)", service marks and copyrights (and all goodwill associated therewith), registered or unregistered, and the domain names owned by Sellers or Option Party, as applicable, and relating exclusively to the Stations or the Business, and the applications for registration thereof and the patents and applications therefor and the licenses relating to any of the foregoing including, without limitation, the items listed in <u>Schedule 3.12(a)</u> applicable to the Stations;
- (h) (i) All contracts of any Seller or Option Party, as applicable, for the sale of broadcast time for advertising or other purposes made in the ordinary course of the Business and consistent with past practice; (ii) all contracts for the purchase of merchandise, supplies or personal property or for the receipt of services made in the ordinary course of the Business and consistent with past practice which are terminable by Seller or Option Party, as applicable, on thirty (30) days' notice or less; (iii) the contracts, agreements or understandings listed or described in Schedule 3.17 applicable to the Stations and designated on such Schedule as an "Assumed Contract" and (iv) any other contract, agreement or understanding (evidenced in writing) entered into by any Seller or Option Party, as applicable, primarily in respect of the Business which (A) is of the general nature described in subsections (b), (d), (e), (j) or (k) of Section 3.17 but which, by virtue of its specific terms, is not required to be listed in Schedule 3.17 or (B) is entered into after the date hereof consistent with the provisions of Section 5.4 of this Agreement;
 - (i) The Collective Bargaining Agreements listed in <u>Schedule 3.16</u> applicable to the Stations;
- (j) All advertising customer lists, mailing lists, processes, trade secrets, know-how and other proprietary or confidential information exclusively used in or relating to the Business;
- (k) All rights, claims or causes of action of any Seller or Option Party, as applicable, against third parties arising under warranties from manufacturers, vendors and others in connection with the Purchased Assets;

- (l) All prepaid rentals and other prepaid expenses (except for prepaid insurance) arising from payments made by any Seller or Option Party, as applicable, in the ordinary course of the operation of the Business prior to the Closing Date for goods or services where such goods or services have not been received at the Closing Date;
- (m) All jingles, slogans, commercials and other promotional materials used in or relating exclusively to any Station or the Business;
- (n) All books and records (including all computer programs used primarily in connection with the operation of the Business or any Station) of any Seller or Option Party, as applicable, relating to the assets, properties, business and operations of the Business or any Station including, without limitation, all files, logs, programming information and studies, technical information and engineering data, news and advertising studies or consulting reports and sales correspondence; and
- (o) All other assets or properties not referred to above which are reflected on the Balance Sheet or acquired by any Seller or Option Party, as applicable, in the ordinary course of the Business after the Balance Sheet Date but prior to Closing, except (i) any such assets or properties disposed of after the Balance Sheet Date in the ordinary course of the Business and (ii) Excluded Assets.
- **Section 2.2.** Excluded Assets . Notwithstanding the foregoing, the Purchased Assets shall not include the following (whether or not included in Option Assets) (herein referred to as the "Excluded Assets"):
- (a) All cash and cash equivalents (including any marketable securities or certificates of deposit) of any Seller or Option Party;
- (b) All claims, rights and interests of any Seller or Parent or Option Party, as applicable, in and to any refunds for federal, state or local franchise, income or other Taxes or fees of any nature whatsoever for periods prior to the Closing Date;
- (c) Any rights, claims or causes of action of any Seller or Parent or Option Party, as applicable, against third parties relating to the assets, properties, business or operations of the Business arising out of transactions occurring prior to the Closing Date, except to the extent and only to the extent any such claims relate to the Purchased Assets;
- (d) All bonds held, contracts or policies of insurance and prepaid insurance with respect to such contracts or policies;
- (e) Each Seller's and Option Party's minute books, stock transfer books, records relating to formation, Tax returns and related documents and supporting work papers and any other records and returns relating to Taxes, assessments and similar governmental levies (other than real and personal property Taxes, assessments and levies imposed on the Purchased Assets) and any books and records (including computer programs) relating primarily to a business of Belo, Option Party or any of their Affiliates unrelated to the Business or the Stations;

- (f) All records prepared in connection with the sale or transfer of the Stations, including bids received from others and analyses relating to the Stations and the Purchased Assets;
- (g) The contracts, agreements or understandings of any Seller or Option Party listed in <u>Schedule 3.17</u> and designated on such Schedule as a "Contract Not Assumed" and any contract, agreement or understanding listed in <u>Schedule 3.17</u> which has expired prior to the Closing Date and any contracts, agreements or understandings between or among Seller, Option Party and any Affiliates of Seller or Option Party relating to the Stations and the Purchased Assets unless listed in <u>Schedule 3.17</u> as an "Assumed Contract";
 - (h) The items designated in <u>Schedule 2.2</u> as "Excluded Assets";
- (i) Any trade name, trademarks, service marks, domain names or logos using or incorporating the names "Belo", "Gannett", "Sander" or any variation or derivative thereof;
- (j) All records and documents relating to Excluded Assets or to liabilities other than Assumed Liabilities;
- (k) All of Seller's, Belo's, Parent's, Option Party's or their Affiliates' employee benefit agreements, plans or arrangements (including, without limitation, all Employee Plans);
 - (1) Any intercompany receivable of Seller or Option Party from any of its Affiliates; and
- (m) Any rights of or payment due to Seller, Option Party or Parent under or pursuant to this Agreement or the other agreements with Buyer contemplated hereby.

Section 2.3. <u>Assumption of Liabilities</u>.

- (a) Upon the terms and subject to the conditions of this Agreement, on the Closing Date, Buyer shall deliver to Sellers an undertaking and assumption, in the form of Exhibit A, pursuant to which Buyer shall assume and be obligated for, and shall agree to pay, perform and discharge in accordance with their terms, the following obligations and liabilities of each Seller or Option Party (except to the extent such obligations and liabilities constitute Excluded Liabilities):
 - (i) all liabilities of Seller or Option Party to the extent reflected or reserved against on the Closing Date Balance Sheet and included in "Current Liabilities" in the calculation of the Closing Date Working Capital Amount or Closing Date Working Capital Deficit, as the case may be;
 - (ii) all liabilities and obligations related to, associated with or arising out of (A) the occupancy, operation, use or control of any of the Real Property listed or described in <u>Schedules 3.10(a)</u> or <u>3.10(b)</u> applicable to the Stations on or after the Closing Date or (B) the operation of the Business on or after the Closing Date, in each case incurred or imposed as a requirement of any Environmental

Law, including, without limitation, any Release or storage of any Contaminants on, at or from (1) any real property owned, leased, or operated in connection with the Business after the Closing Date (including, without limitation, all facilities, improvements, structures and equipment thereon, surface water thereon or adjacent thereto and soil or groundwater thereunder) or any conditions whatsoever on, under or in such real property or (2) any real property or facility owned by a third Person at which Contaminants generated by the Business were sent on or after the Closing Date;

- (iii) all liabilities and obligations of Seller or Option Party to the extent arising on or after the Closing Date under (A) the Station Agreements and other agreements included as Purchased Assets and (B) the leases, contracts and other agreements entered into by Seller or Option Party, as applicable, with respect to the Business after the date hereof consistent with the terms of Section 5.4 of this Agreement, except, in each case, (i) to the extent such liabilities and obligations, but for a breach or default by Seller or Option Party, as applicable, would have been paid, performed or otherwise discharged on or prior to the Closing Date or to the extent the same arise out of any such breach or default or (ii) to the extent such liabilities would be for the account of Seller or Option Party, as applicable, pursuant to Section 2.5 (b);
- (iv) all liabilities for Taxes that are the responsibility of Buyer pursuant to <u>Section 6.1</u> hereof; and
- (v) for the avoidance of doubt, all liabilities and obligations of Buyer pursuant to <u>Section 6.2</u> hereof.

All of the foregoing to be assumed by Buyer hereunder (including the Option Liabilities which Buyer has the right to assume pursuant to the Option Exercise Agreement) are referred to herein as the "Assumed Liabilities."

- (b) Buyer shall not assume or be obligated for any of, and each Seller and Option Party, pursuant to the terms of the Option Exercise Agreement, as applicable, shall solely retain, pay, perform, defend and discharge all of, its liabilities or obligations of any and every kind whatsoever, direct or indirect, known or unknown, absolute or contingent, not expressly assumed by Buyer under Section 2.3(a) and, notwithstanding anything to the contrary in Section 2.3(a), none of the following (whether or not included in Option Liabilities) (herein referred to as "Excluded Liabilities") shall be "Assumed Liabilities" for purposes of this Agreement:
 - (i) any foreign, federal, state, county or local income Taxes which arise from the operation of the Stations or the Business or the ownership of the Purchased Assets prior to the Closing Date;
 - (ii) any liability or obligation of any Seller or Option Party, as applicable, in respect of indebtedness for borrowed money or any intercompany payable of any Seller or Option Party, as applicable, or any of its Affiliates;

- (iii) all liabilities and obligations related to, associated with or arising out of (A) the occupancy, operation, use or control of any of the Real Property listed or described in <u>Schedules 3.10(a)</u> or <u>3.10(b)</u> prior to the Closing Date or (B) the operation of the Business prior to the Closing Date, in each case incurred or imposed under Environmental Laws existing prior to the Closing Date, including, without limitation, (1) any Release or storage of any Contaminants prior to the Closing Date on, at or from any such Real Property (including, without limitation, all facilities, improvements, structures and equipment thereon, surface water thereon or adjacent thereto and soil or groundwater thereunder), (2) any conditions on, under or in such Real Property existing prior to the Closing Date that require Remedial Action under Environmental Laws, or (3) any conditions on, under or in any real property or facility owned by a third party at which Contaminants generated by the Business were sent prior to the Closing Date;
- (iv) all liabilities of any Seller or Option Party, as applicable, and Parent to the extent arising prior to the Closing Date in connection with the ownership or operation of the Purchased Assets or the Business, other than current liabilities of any Seller or Option Party, as applicable, to the extent reflected or reserved against on the Closing Date Balance Sheet and included in "Current Liabilities" in the calculation of the Closing Date Working Capital Amount or Closing Date Working Capital Deficit, as the case may be;
- (v) any liabilities or obligations, whenever arising, related to, associated with or arising out of the Excluded Assets;
- (vi) any liabilities or obligations, whenever arising, related to, associated with or arising out of the employee benefit agreements, plans or arrangements of any Seller, Belo, Parent, Sander, Option Party or any of their Affiliates (including, without limitation, all Employee Plans);
- (vii) all severance obligations of any Seller, Belo, Parent, Sander, Option Party or any of their Affiliates, if any, to former employees of any Seller or Option Party, as applicable, arising prior to the Closing Date or employees of Seller or Option Party arising out of Seller's or Option Party's termination of the employment of such employees on the Closing Date in connection with the consummation of the transactions contemplated hereby and Buyer's offer of employment to the Affected Employees as contemplated in Section 6.2(a), other than the obligations of Buyer pursuant to Section 6.2(b), Section 6.2(h) and Section 6.2(i);
- (viii) any intercompany liabilities or obligations due from any Seller or Option Party, as applicable, to any of its Affiliates;
- (ix) any costs and expenses incurred by any Seller, Option Party or Parent incident to its negotiation and preparation of this Agreement or the

Ancillary Agreements and its performance and compliance with the agreements and conditions contained herein or therein; and

(x) any of Seller's or Parent's or Option Party's liabilities or obligations under this Agreement or the Ancillary Agreements.

Section 2.4. <u>Closing Date</u>. The purchase and sale of the Purchased Assets provided for in <u>Section 2.1</u> (the "<u>Closing</u>") shall be consummated at 10:00 A.M., local time, three (3) Business Days after the conditions set forth in <u>Articles VII</u> and <u>VIII</u> are satisfied or, if permissible, waived, at the offices of Nixon Peabody LLP, Washington, DC (the "<u>Closing Date</u>"). For the avoidance of doubt, the purchase by Buyer's Qualified Assignee of the Designated Station Assets shall occur simultaneously with the Purchase by Buyer of the Purchased Assets and the assumption by Buyer of the Assumed Liabilities.

Section 2.5. Purchase Price.

- (a) The purchase price for the Purchased Assets (the "<u>Purchase Price</u>") shall be determined in accordance with <u>Section 2.7</u> and shall be equal to:
 - (i) Two Hundred Thirty Million Five Hundred Sixty Thousand Dollars (\$230,560,000.00), plus
 - (ii) the Closing Date Working Capital Amount, or minus
 - (iii) the Closing Date Working Capital Deficit.
- In determining the Closing Date Working Capital Amount or the Closing Date Working Capital Deficit, as the case may be, Buyer and Seller shall prorate all income earned and all expenses incurred in connection with the Business and operation of the Stations as of close of business on the last business day prior to the Closing Date (the "Cutoff Time"). Sales commissions earned by employees of Seller or Option Party prior to the Closing Date and related to the sale of advertisements broadcast on any Station prior to the Cutoff Time shall be the responsibility of Seller or Option Party, and sales commissions related to the sale of advertisements broadcast on any Station after the Cutoff Time shall be the responsibility of Buyer. It is agreed and understood by the parties that any payables under Program Rights Agreements that are contractually due in the month in which the Closing takes place shall be apportioned on a pro rata basis based upon the number of days in the calendar month which includes the Closing Date. With respect to trade, barter or similar agreements for the sale of time for goods or services assumed by Buyer pursuant to Section 2.1(h)(i), if at the Cutoff Time the Business has an aggregate negative or positive barter balance (i.e., the amount by which the value of air time to be provided by the Business after the Cutoff Time exceeds, or conversely, is less than, the fair market value of corresponding goods and services), there shall be a proration or adjustment and such excess or deficiency, as the case may be, shall be treated either as prepaid time sales or a receivable of Seller or Option Party, and adjusted for as a proration in Buyer's or Seller's favor, as applicable. In determining barter balances, the value of air time shall be based upon the fair market value of the goods and services received by the Business, and corresponding goods and services shall include those to be received by the Business after the Cutoff Time plus

those received by the Business before the Cutoff Time to the extent conveyed by Seller or Option Party to Buyer as a part of the Purchased Assets. Sections 2.5, 2.6 or 2.7 shall not be interpreted, however, so as to provide a double payment or double credit to Seller or Buyer for any item in the calculation of the Closing Date Payment or the Closing Date Balance Sheet. Without limiting the foregoing, Buyer and Seller agree that:

- (i) "Current Assets," as used herein, shall include prepaid expenses reflecting amounts paid by Seller or Option Party, as applicable, prior to the Closing Date which represent benefits to be realized on or after the Closing Date under contracts included in the Purchased Assets or otherwise relating to any Station to the extent the same do not relate to Excluded Assets; and
- (ii) "Current Liabilities," as used herein, shall include accounts payable and accrued expenses reflecting expenses and costs incurred prior to the Closing Date which represent benefits realized before the Closing Date under contracts included in the Purchased Assets or otherwise relating to any Station to the extent the same do not relate to Excluded Liabilities. For the avoidance of doubt, Seller or Option Party, as applicable, shall pay at or promptly following the Closing Date accrued, unused vacation leave or sick leave of the Affected Employees.

Section 2.6. Determination of Estimated Purchase Price; Payment on Closing Date.

- (a) At least two (2) Business Days prior to the Closing Date, Parent shall deliver to Buyer a certificate executed on behalf of Parent by an authorized officer thereof, dated the date of its delivery, setting forth Parent's good faith estimate of (i) the Closing Date Working Capital Amount or the Closing Date Working Capital Deficit, as the case may be, and (ii) the Estimated Purchase Price. Such certificate shall be based on the then most recently available monthly financial statements of Sellers and Option Party and shall reflect Parent's estimate of the prorations contemplated by Section 2.5(b) as of the Cutoff Time.
- (b) On the Closing Date, Buyer shall pay Seller an amount equal to the Estimated Purchase Price (the "Closing Date Payment"), by bank wire transfer of immediately available funds to such bank account or accounts designated by Parent for such purpose not less than two (2) Business Days before the date such payment is required to be made. For the avoidance of doubt, any exercise price payable pursuant to the Option Agreement shall be the sole responsibility of Parent, shall not increase the Purchase Price and shall be paid by Parent to the Option Party at or prior to Closing.

Section 2.7. Determination of Closing Date Working Capital and Purchase Price.

(a) As promptly as practicable following the Closing Date (but not later than one hundred eighty (180) days after the Closing Date), Buyer shall:

- (i) prepare, in accordance with the Agreed Accounting Principles, a balance sheet as of the Cutoff Time with respect to the Purchased Assets and the Assumed Liabilities (the "Preliminary Closing Date Balance Sheet");
- (ii) determine the Purchase Price in accordance with the provisions of this Agreement (such Purchase Price as determined by Buyer being called the "Preliminary Purchase Price"); and
- (iii) deliver to Parent a certificate executed by Buyer setting forth or attaching the Preliminary Closing Date Balance Sheet and Buyer's calculation of the Closing Date Working Capital Amount or the Closing Date Working Capital Deficit, as the case may be (the "Preliminary Closing Date Working Capital Calculation") derived therefrom and the Preliminary Purchase Price.
- Parent shall have thirty (30) Business Days following receipt of the certificate referenced in Section 2.7(a) (the "Review Period") in which to review the Preliminary Closing Date Balance Sheet, the Preliminary Purchase Price and the Preliminary Closing Date Working Capital Calculation. In the event Parent does not object to the Preliminary Closing Date Balance Sheet, the Preliminary Purchase Price or the Preliminary Closing Date Working Capital Calculation prior to expiration of the Review Period, the Preliminary Closing Date Balance Sheet, the Preliminary Purchase Price and the Preliminary Closing Date Working Capital Calculation shall become (i) the " Closing Date Balance Sheet," (ii) the "Purchase Price" and (iii) the "Closing Date Working Capital Amount" or the "Closing Date Working Capital Deficit," as the case may be, respectively, for all purposes of this Agreement, including for purposes of determining the adjustment payment (if any) specified in Section 2.10. In the event Parent objects to the Preliminary Closing Date Balance Sheet, the Preliminary Purchase Price or the Preliminary Closing Date Working Capital Calculation, Parent shall give a written notice to Buyer specifying its objections in reasonable detail and the basis therefor, prior to expiration of the Review Period ("Objection Notice"). During the fifteen (15) Business Day period following Buyer's receipt of the Objection Notice (the "Resolution Period"), Buyer and Parent shall attempt to resolve the differences specified in the Objection Notice and any resolution by them (evidenced in writing) of such differences (the "Agreed Adjustments") shall be final, binding and conclusive. In the event Buyer and Parent resolve all disputed items set forth in the Objection Notice by the Agreed Adjustments, the Preliminary Closing Date Balance Sheet, the Preliminary Purchase Price and the Preliminary Closing Date Working Capital Calculation, in each case as adjusted by the Agreed Adjustments, shall become (x) the "Closing Date Balance Sheet," (y) the "Purchase Price" and (z) the "Closing Date Working Capital Amount" or the "Closing Date Working Capital Deficit," as the case may be, respectively, for all purposes of this Agreement, including for purposes of determining the adjustment payment (if any) specified in Section 2.10.
- (c) If at the conclusion of the Resolution Period any objections raised by Parent remain unresolved, then the amounts so in dispute (the "<u>Disputed Items</u>") shall be submitted to a firm of independent public accountants (the "<u>Arbitrator</u>") mutually selected by Parent and Buyer within ten (10) Business Days after the expiration of the Resolution Period. The Arbitrator shall determine and resolve, based solely on presentations by Buyer and Parent, and not by independent review, the Disputed Items, consistent with the Agreed Accounting Principles. In resolving the Disputed Items, the Arbitrator's determination shall be no higher or

lower than the respective amounts proposed by Buyer and Parent. The Arbitrator's determination shall be made within thirty (30) Business Days of its selection, shall be set forth in a written statement delivered to Buyer and Parent and shall be final, binding and conclusive on the parties hereto. The Preliminary Closing Date Balance Sheet, the Preliminary Purchase Price and the Preliminary Closing Date Working Capital Calculation shall be adjusted to reflect all Agreed Adjustments and the resolution of all Disputed Items by the Arbitrator and, as so adjusted, shall be (i) the "Closing Date Balance Sheet," (ii) the "Purchase Price" and (iii) the "Closing Date Working Capital Amount" or the "Closing Date Working Capital Deficit," as the case may be, respectively, for all purposes of this Agreement, including for purposes of determining the adjustment payment (if any) specified in Section 2.10.

(d) The parties hereto shall make available to Buyer, Parent and, if applicable, the Arbitrator, such books, records and other information (including work papers) as any of the foregoing may reasonably request to prepare or review the Preliminary Closing Date Balance Sheet, the Preliminary Purchase Price and the Preliminary Closing Date Working Capital Calculation or any matters submitted to the Arbitrator. The fees and expenses of the Arbitrator shall be paid proportionately by Buyer and Parent based on the determination of the Arbitrator of the unresolved objections submitted to it pursuant to Section 2.7(c). The calculation of such proportionate payments shall be based on the relative position of the determination of the Arbitrator in comparison to the positions submitted to it by Buyer and Parent pursuant to Section 2.7(c).

Section 2.8. Closing Date Deliveries.

- (a) On the Merger Closing Date, Parent shall cause each Seller to join in, and become a party to this Agreement by causing each Seller to execute and deliver to Buyer a Joinder Agreement, substantially in the form attached hereto as Exhibit C (the "Joinder Agreement").
- (b) On the Closing Date, Parent shall deliver or cause to be delivered to each of Buyer and its Qualified Assignee, as applicable, (i) a bill of sale and assignment from each appropriate Seller and Option Party, in substantially the form of Exhibit B, conveying all of the Purchased Assets (other than the Owned Real Property described in Schedule 3.10(a) applicable to the Stations and the Seller FCC Authorizations), (ii) an Assignment of Seller FCC Authorizations from Option Party, in substantially the form of Exhibit D, assigning to Buyer or its Qualified Assignee, as applicable, the Seller FCC Authorizations, (iii) special or limited warranty deeds (in the customary form for such jurisdiction) conveying to Buyer the Owned Real Property described in Schedule 3.10(a) applicable to the Stations, (iv) any documents or other deliveries that may be reasonably requested by Buyer in order to clear or otherwise remedy any defect, Encumbrance (other than Permitted Encumbrances) or other limitation with respect to Seller's title to such Owned Real Property, including any commercially reasonable title affidavit and/or gap indemnity that may be required by Buyer's title insurance company to insure title to Owned Real Property at Closing, (v) all of the documents and instruments required to be delivered by Seller or Option Party pursuant to Article VIII, (vi) assignment agreements duly executed by the appropriate Seller and Option Party relating to any agreement listed as an "Assumed Contract" on Schedule 3.17, (vii) copies of the certificates of incorporation or certificates of formation of each Seller or Option Party, certified as of a recent date by the

Secretary of State of the State of Delaware, (viii) certificates of good standing of each Seller and Option Party, each issued as of a recent date by the Secretary of State of the State of Delaware, and (ix) such other documents and instruments as Buyer has determined to be reasonably necessary to consummate the Transactions.

(c) On the Closing Date, Buyer shall deliver or shall cause its Qualified Assignee to deliver to Parent (i) the Closing Date Payment, (ii) all of the documents and instruments required to be delivered by Buyer pursuant to Article VII, (iii) assumption agreements duly executed by Buyer relating to any agreement of Seller listed as an "Assumed Contract" on Schedule 3.17, (iv) a certificate of good standing of Buyer, issued as of a recent date by the secretary of state of the state of its incorporation, (vi) the undertaking and assumption described in Section 2.3, (vii) a certification of non-foreign status, in form and substance reasonably satisfactory to Parent, in accordance with Treas. Reg. § 1.1445-2(b) and (viii) such other documents and instruments as Parent has determined to be reasonably necessary to consummate the Transactions.

Section 2.9. Further Assurances .

- Qualified Assignee, as applicable, such other bills of sale, deeds, endorsements, assignments and other good and sufficient instruments of conveyance and transfer as Buyer may reasonably request or as may be otherwise reasonably necessary to vest in Buyer or its Qualified Assignee, as applicable, all the right, title and interest of such Seller or Option Party in, to or under any or all of the Purchased Assets and (ii) take all steps as may be reasonably necessary to put Buyer or its Qualified Assignee, as applicable, in actual possession and control of all the Purchased Assets. From time to time following the Closing, the appropriate Seller or Option Party shall execute and deliver, or cause to be executed and delivered, to Buyer such other instruments of conveyance and transfer as Buyer may reasonably request or as may be otherwise necessary to more effectively convey and transfer to, and vest in, Buyer or its Qualified Assignee, as applicable, and put Buyer or its Qualified Assignee, in possession of, any part of the Purchased Assets, and, in the case of licenses, certificates, approvals, authorizations, agreements, contracts, leases, easements and other commitments included in the Purchased Assets which cannot be transferred or assigned effectively without the consent of third parties, which consent has not been obtained prior to the Closing, to cooperate with Buyer or its Qualified Assignee, as applicable, at its reasonable request in endeavoring to obtain such consent.
- (b) Without limiting Section 5.3(f) hereof, to the extent that any Station Agreement or other agreement included as a Purchased Asset cannot be assigned without consent and such consent is not obtained prior to the Closing Date, Parent shall cause each appropriate Seller and Option Party to use all commercially reasonable efforts to provide Buyer or its Qualified Assignee, as applicable, the benefits of any such agreement and, to the extent Buyer or its Qualified Assignee is provided with the benefits of such agreement, Buyer or its Qualified Assignee, as applicable, shall perform or discharge on behalf of such Seller or Option Party the obligations and liabilities under such agreement in accordance with the provisions thereof. In addition to Buyer's obligation pursuant to the foregoing sentence, as to any Station Agreement or other agreement included as a Purchased Asset that is not effectively assigned to Buyer or its

Qualified Assignee as of the Closing Date but is thereafter effectively assigned to Buyer or its Qualified Assignee, as applicable, Buyer or its Qualified Assignee, as applicable, shall, from and after the effective date of such assignment, assume, and shall thereafter pay, perform and discharge as and when due, all Assumed Liabilities of any Seller or Option Party arising under such agreement.

(c) On the Closing Date, Buyer shall deliver to Parent such other undertakings and assumptions and other good and sufficient instruments of conveyance, transfer and assumption as Parent may reasonably request or as may be otherwise reasonably necessary to evidence Buyer's assumption of and obligation to pay, perform and discharge the Assumed Liabilities. From time to time following the Closing, Buyer shall execute and deliver, or cause to be executed and delivered, to Parent such other undertakings and assumptions as Parent may reasonably request or as may be otherwise necessary to more effectively evidence Buyer's assumption of and obligation to pay, perform and discharge the Assumed Liabilities.

Section 2.10. Purchase Price Adjustment. Promptly (but not later than five (5) Business Days) after the determination of the Purchase Price pursuant to <u>Section 2.7</u> that is final and binding as set forth herein:

- (i) if the Purchase Price as finally determined pursuant to <u>Section 2.7</u> exceeds the Estimated Purchase Price, Buyer shall pay to Seller, by wire transfer of immediately available funds to such bank accounts of Seller as Parent shall designate in writing to Buyer, the difference between the Purchase Price and the Estimated Purchase Price; or
- (ii) if the Purchase Price as finally determined pursuant to <u>Section 2.7</u> is less than the Estimated Purchase Price, Parent or Seller shall pay to Buyer, by wire transfer of immediately available funds to such bank accounts of Buyer as Buyer shall designate in writing to Parent, the difference between the Purchase Price and the Estimated Purchase Price.

Section 2.11. Allocation of Purchase Price .

(a) Within sixty (60) days following the determination of the Purchase Price pursuant to Section 2.7 that is final and binding as set forth therein, Parent shall deliver to Buyer a schedule (the "Preliminary Allocation Schedule") allocating the Purchase Price (including, for purposes of this Section 2.11, any other consideration paid to Seller including the Assumed Liabilities). The Preliminary Allocation Schedule shall be reasonable, shall be based on appraisals by a nationally recognized appraisal firm experienced in valuing television stations, and shall be prepared in accordance with Section 1060 of the Code and the regulations thereunder. Within fifteen (15) days following delivery to Buyer of the Preliminary Allocation Schedule, Buyer shall deliver to Parent written notice of any objections Buyer has with respect to the Preliminary Allocation Schedule, setting forth in reasonable detail the reasons for its objections. If Buyer so objects within such 15-day period, Buyer and Parent shall use their reasonable efforts to resolve such agreements by written agreement.

- (b) If any objections to the Preliminary Allocation Schedule raised by Buyer are not resolved within the 10-day period next following such 15-day period, then Buyer and Parent shall submit such objections to the Arbitrator, which shall determine the appropriate allocation and so adjust the Preliminary Allocation Schedule. The fees and expenses of the Arbitrator shall be paid 50% by Buyer and 50% by Parent.
- (c) Buyer and Parent shall jointly make such adjustments, if any, to the Preliminary Allocation Schedule following the Closing Date to reflect (i) any agreement of Buyer and Parent resolving objections thereto pursuant to Section 2.11(a) and (ii) any adjustments by the Arbitrator pursuant to Section 2.11(b). The Preliminary Allocation Schedule, as so adjusted, shall be final and binding on Buyer and Parent as the "Final Allocation Schedule" for all purposes set forth in Section 2.11(d).
- (d) Buyer and Parent each agrees to file IRS Form 8594, or other applicable IRS forms, and all federal, state and local Tax returns, in accordance with the Final Allocation Schedule. Buyer and Parent each agrees to provide the other promptly with any other information required to complete IRS Form 8594 or other applicable IRS forms. If any Governmental Body contests the Final Allocation Schedule, Buyer or Parent, as the case may be, shall notify the other party of such contest and no Buyer Group Member or Seller Group Member shall take a position that is inconsistent with the Final Allocation Schedule without the prior written consent of Buyer or Parent, as applicable.

Section 2.12. <u>Uncollected Receivables</u>. During the 180-day period that begins on the Closing Date (the "Collection Period"), Buyer shall collect and receive payment in the ordinary course of business with respect to the outstanding accounts receivable which were included on the Closing Date Balance Sheet (the "Receivables"), and shall pursue collection thereof in accordance with its usual and customary practices (but shall not be obligated to commence any litigation to collect any such Receivables). All such payments from each obligor of a Receivable shall be applied on a "first-in, first-out" basis during the Collection Period so that each payment from an obligor is applied first to the oldest outstanding Receivables of such obligor, unless otherwise directed in writing by the obligor in the event of disputed receivables. If the cumulative principal amount of the Receivables which remain uncollected as of the expiration of the Collection Period exceed the reserve for bad debts included on the Closing Date Balance Sheet (the " <u>Collections Deficiency</u>"), Parent or Seller shall pay promptly to Buyer an amount equal to the Collections Deficiency. If the cumulative principal amount of the Receivables collected during the Collection Period exceeds an amount equal to (i) the amount of the Receivables minus (ii) the reserve for bad debts included on the Closing Date Balance Sheet (such excess amount referred to as the "Excess Collections"), Buyer shall promptly pay to Parent an amount equal to the Excess Collections. Buyer shall, within five (5) Business Days of the end of the Collection Period, provide Parent with a complete list of the uncollected Receivables as of the end of the Collection Period. At the end of the Collection Period, Buyer shall cease to have any further responsibilities to Seller or Parent with respect to the Receivables. In the event of payment of the Collections Deficiency by Parent or Seller to Buyer, Buyer shall assign to Seller any Receivables that remain uncollected as of the end of the Collection Period and, subject to providing Buyer with advance notice of Seller's intent to pursue any such uncollected Receivables, Seller and its Affiliates shall be permitted to pursue the collection of such uncollected Receivables after the expiration of the Collection Period, in their discretion. Buyer

agrees to remit to Parent, promptly following receipt, any amounts received by Buyer with respect to any uncollected Receivables assigned by Buyer to Seller pursuant to this <u>Section 2.12</u>.

ARTICLE III

REPRESENTATIONS AND WARRANTIES OF SELLER AND PARENT

As an inducement to Buyer to enter into this Agreement and to consummate the transactions contemplated hereby, Seller and Parent jointly and severally represent and warrant to Buyer and agree as follows:

Section 3.1. Organization. Each Seller, Parent and Option Party is duly organized, validly existing and in good standing under the laws of the State of Delaware. Each Seller and Option Party, as applicable, has the requisite corporate or limited liability company power and authority to operate the Station operated by it, to use the Purchased Assets used by it and to carry on the Business as now conducted by it.

Section 3.2. Subsidiaries and Investments. Except as set forth in Schedule 3. 2, Seller does not, directly or indirectly, (a) own, of record or beneficially, any outstanding voting securities or other equity interests in any corporation, partnership, joint venture or other entity which is involved in or relates to the Business or (b) otherwise control any such corporation, partnership, joint venture or other entity which is involved in or relates to the Business.

Section 3.3. <u>Authority of Seller Parent and Option Party</u>.

- (a) Each of Seller and Parent has the requisite corporate power and authority to execute and deliver this Agreement and the Ancillary Agreements to be executed and delivered by Seller or Parent pursuant hereto, to consummate the transactions contemplated hereby and thereby and to comply with the terms, conditions and provisions hereof and thereof.
- (b) The execution, delivery and performance of this Agreement and the Ancillary Agreements by each of Seller and Parent (to the extent a party thereto) have been duly authorized and approved by all necessary action of Seller and Parent and do not require any further authorization or consent of Seller or Parent, or their respective stockholders. The execution and delivery by Option Party of the Ancillary Agreements to which it is a party, the performance by Option Party of its obligations thereunder and the consummation by Option Party of the transactions contemplated thereby are within such Option Party's limited liability company powers, have been duly authorized and approved by the managers of such Option Party and no other limited liability company action of the part of such Option Party is necessary to authorize and approve the execution, delivery and performance by such Option Party of the Ancillary Agreements to which it is or will be a party and the consummation by each such Option Party of the transactions contemplated hereby and thereby. This Agreement and the Option Exercise Agreement are, and each other Ancillary Agreement when executed and delivered by Seller, Parent or Option Party and the other parties thereto will be, a legal, valid and binding agreement of Seller, Parent and Option Party (to the extent a party thereto) enforceable in accordance with its respective terms, except in each case as such enforceability may be limited

by bankruptcy, moratorium, insolvency, reorganization or other similar laws affecting or limiting the enforcement of creditors' rights generally and except as such enforceability is subject to general principles of equity (regardless of whether such enforceability is considered in a proceeding in equity or at law).

- (c) Except as set forth in <u>Schedule 3.3</u>, none of the execution, delivery and performance by either Seller or Parent of this Agreement or by Seller, Parent or Option Party, as applicable, of the Ancillary Agreements, the consummation by Seller, Parent or Option Party of any of the transactions contemplated hereby or thereby or compliance by Seller, Parent or Option Party with or fulfillment by Seller, Parent or Option Party of the terms, conditions and provisions hereof or thereof will:
 - (i) conflict with, result in a breach of the terms, conditions or provisions of, or constitute a default, an event of default or an event creating rights of acceleration, termination or cancellation or a loss of rights under, or result in the creation or imposition of any Encumbrance upon any of the Purchased Assets under, (A) the certificate of incorporation, bylaws or organizational documents of such Person, (B) any Station Agreement, (C) any Governmental Permit, (D) any judgment, order, award or decree to which such Person is a party or any of the Purchased Assets is subject or by which such Person is bound, (E) any statute, other law or regulatory provision affecting such Person or the Purchased Assets, or (F) any material indenture, note, mortgage, lease, guaranty or material agreement to which Parent is a party or any of the material assets of Parent is subject or by which Parent is bound, except, in the case of each of the foregoing clauses (B), (C), (D), or (E), as would not reasonably be expected to have a Material Adverse Effect; or
 - (ii) require the approval, consent, authorization or act of, or the making by Seller, Parent or Option Party of any declaration, filing or registration with, any third Person or any foreign, federal, state or local court, governmental or regulatory authority or body, except for such of the foregoing as are necessary pursuant to the HSR Act, applicable antitrust Laws or the Communications Act and except, in any case, as would not reasonably be expected to have a Material Adverse Effect.
- (d) Pursuant to the terms and subject to the conditions of the Merger Agreement, Belo has agreed to cause Sellers to take all actions required to be taken by them under this Agreement. Pursuant to the terms of the Option Exercise Agreement, the Option Party is obligated to take all actions reasonably necessary or required by it to facilitate the sale and transfer of the Option Assets to Buyer or Buyer's Qualified Assignee in accordance with this Agreement. Complete and correct copies of the Option Agreement and the Option Exercise Agreement, together with all amendments thereto, have heretofore been delivered or made available to Buyer by Parent.

Section 3.4. Financial Statements. Schedule 3.4 contains (a) the unaudited balance sheets of the Stations as of December 31, 2011 and December 31, 2012, respectively, and the related statements of income for the years then ended and (b) the unaudited balance

sheets (the "Balance Sheet") of the Stations as of September 30, 2013 (the "Balance Sheet Date") and the related unaudited monthly statements of income for 2013 through the Balance Sheet Date. Except as set forth in Schedule 3.4, each of such balance sheets and statements of income have been prepared in accordance with generally accepted accounting principles consistently applied and present fairly, in all material respects, the financial position and results of operations of the Stations as of their respective dates and for the respective periods covered thereby subject to the absence of notes.

Section 3.5. Operations Since Balance Sheet Date.

- (a) Except as set forth in <u>Schedule 3.5(a)</u>, since the Balance Sheet Date, there has been no change in the financial condition or the results of operations of the Business which has had or would reasonably be expected to have a Material Adverse Effect.
- (b) Except as set forth in <u>Schedule 3.5(b)</u>, since the Balance Sheet Date the Business has been conducted only in the ordinary course and in conformity with past practice. Without limiting the generality of the foregoing, since the Balance Sheet Date, except as set forth in <u>Schedule 3.5(b)</u>, each Seller and Option Party has not, in respect of any Station, the Business or the Purchased Assets:
 - (i) sold, leased, transferred or otherwise disposed of or mortgaged or pledged, or imposed or suffered to be imposed any Encumbrance (other than Permitted Encumbrances) on, any of the Purchased Assets, other than assets that would not be material, individually or in the aggregate, to the Business and assets sold or otherwise disposed of for fair value in the ordinary course of the Business consistent with past practice;
 - (ii) acquired, or agreed to acquire (A) by merging or consolidating with, or by purchasing all or a substantial equity or voting interest in any Person, or (B) any assets that would be material, individually or in the aggregate, to the Business and, with respect to clause (B), other than in the ordinary course of the Business consistent with past practice;
 - (iii) created, incurred, guaranteed or assumed, or agreed to create, incur, guarantee or assume, any indebtedness for borrowed money (other than money borrowed or advances from Parent, any of Belo's Affiliates or Option Party's Affiliates in the ordinary course of the Business consistent with past practice) or entered into any capitalized leases other than in the ordinary course of the Business consistent with past practice;
 - (iv) hired any employee other than in the ordinary course of the Business consistent with past practice;
 - (v) terminated or cancelled any insurance coverage maintained by Belo, any Seller or Option Party with respect to any material assets without replacing such coverage with a comparable amount of insurance coverage, other than in the ordinary course of the Business consistent with past practice;

- (vi) granted or instituted any increase in any rate of salary or compensation or any profit sharing, bonus, incentive, deferred compensation, insurance, pension, retirement, medical, hospital, disability, welfare or other employee benefit plan other than in the ordinary course of the Business consistent with past practices; or
- (vii) entered into any agreement or made any commitment to take any action described in subparagraphs (i) through (vi) above.

Section 3.6. No Undisclosed Liabilities. Except as set forth in Schedule 3.6, to the Knowledge of Seller, no Seller or Option Party is subject, with respect to the Business, to any liability (including, without limitation, unasserted claims, whether known or unknown), whether absolute, contingent, accrued or otherwise, which is not shown or reserved for in the Balance Sheet, other than liabilities of the same nature as those set forth in the Balance Sheet and the notes thereto and incurred in the ordinary course of the Business after the Balance Sheet Date and those which have not had and would not, individually or in the aggregate, reasonably be expected to have, a Material Adverse Effect.

Section 3.7. Taxes. Each Seller and Option Party, as applicable, has, in respect of the Business, either filed or obtained extensions for filings pursuant to established procedures all material foreign, federal, state, county or local income, excise, property, sales, use, franchise or other Tax returns and reports which are required to have been filed by Seller or such Option Party, as applicable, under applicable law on or prior to the date of this Agreement and has paid or made provision for the payment of all material Taxes which have become due pursuant to such returns or pursuant to any assessments which have become payable and which are not being contested in good faith by appropriate proceedings. All such Tax returns filed were correct and complete in all material respects. All material Taxes required to be withheld by Seller or Option Party, as applicable, from employees of the Business for income Taxes, social security and other payroll Taxes have been collected or withheld, and either paid to the respective Governmental Bodies, set aside in accounts for such purpose, or accrued, reserved against and entered upon the books of Seller or such Option Party, as applicable. There is no liability for Taxes arising out of the operation or ownership of the Stations or the Business prior to Closing that could give rise to an Encumbrance on the Purchased Assets in the hands of Buyer, excepting any Permitted Encumbrance and excepting any Encumbrance arising as a result of actions by Buyer or the failure of Buyer to perform its obligations under this Agreement. None of the Purchased Assets is properly treated as owned by Persons other than Seller or Option Party, as applicable, for Tax purposes. There are no material disputes, claims, proceedings or other actions currently pending or threatened in writing for the assessment or collection of Taxes from Seller or Option Party, as applicable, with respect to the Business or any of the Purchased Assets. Neither Seller nor Option Party, as applicable, has requested or been granted an extension of time for filing any Tax return with respect to the Business or the Purchased Assets which has not yet been filed. Neither Seller nor Option Party, as applicable, has consented to extend to a date later than the due date of this Agreement the time in which any Tax attributable to the Business or the Purchased Assets may be assessed or collected by any Tax authority. No claim has been made, to the Knowledge of Seller, by a Tax authority in a jurisdiction where Seller or Option Party, as applicable, does not file Tax returns claiming that such Person is or may be subject to Taxes assessed by such jurisdiction, where either Seller or Option Party, as applicable, has located any Purchased Asset,

has any employee working with respect to the Business, has any sales with respect to the Business, or otherwise conducts any business with respect to the Business. Neither Seller nor Option Party is a party to or bound by any Tax allocation or Tax sharing agreement that includes the Purchased Assets or the Business. Neither Seller nor Option Party is a foreign person so that Section 897 of the Code is not applicable to the purchase and sale of the Purchased Assets.

Section 3.8. <u>Sufficiency of Assets and Legality of Use</u>. Except as set forth in <u>Schedule 3.8</u> and except for the Excluded Assets, the Purchased Assets (i) constitute all the assets and properties whether tangible or intangible, whether personal, real or mixed, wherever located, that are used primarily in the operation of the Stations, (ii) are sufficient to conduct the operation of the Stations in the manner in which the Stations are conducted on the date hereof, and (iii) are in such good and serviceable condition (subject to normal wear and tear) as is necessary for the conduct of the Business and the operations of the Station as presently conducted.

Section 3.9. Governmental Permits; FCC Matters .

- (a) As of the date of this Agreement, Seller and, as of the Closing Date, Option Party, owns, holds or possesses all registrations, licenses, permits, approvals and regulatory authorizations from a Governmental Body that are necessary to entitle it to own or lease, operate and use the assets of the Stations that it owns and to carry on and conduct the Business substantially as conducted immediately prior to the date of this Agreement (herein collectively called "Governmental Permits"), except for such Governmental Permits as to which the failure to so own, hold or possess would not have a Material Adverse Effect. Schedule 3.9(a) sets forth a list and brief description of each material Governmental Permit applicable to the Stations, including the Seller FCC Authorizations, held by Seller as of the date of this Agreement. The Seller FCC Authorizations constitute all registrations, licenses, franchises, permits issued by the FCC in respect of the Stations.
- (b) Each Seller and Option Party has fulfilled and performed its obligations under each of the Governmental Permits except, in each case and in the aggregate, for noncompliance that has not had and could not, individually or in the aggregate, reasonably be expected to have a Material Adverse Effect. Each of the Governmental Permits is valid, subsisting and in full force and effect and has not been revoked, suspended, canceled, rescinded or terminated, other than those that, individually and in the aggregate, have not had and could not, individually or in the aggregate, reasonably be expected to have a Material Adverse Effect.
- (c) Each Station is being operated in all material respects in accordance with the Seller FCC Authorizations and in compliance in all material respects with the Communications Act and all other laws and published regulations, federal, state and local, applicable to such Station. To the Knowledge of Seller, none of Belo, Seller, Sander or Option Party has received any written notice of any violation of the Seller FCC Authorizations or the Communications Act. There is no material action or proceeding, other than actions or proceedings affecting broadcast television stations generally, by or before the FCC currently pending or, to the Knowledge of Seller, threatened to revoke, cancel, rescind, modify or refuse to renew in the ordinary course any of the Seller FCC Authorizations. There is not (i) pending, or, to the Knowledge of Seller, threatened, any legal proceeding by or before the FCC to revoke, suspend, cancel, rescind, terminate or materially adversely modify any Seller FCC Authorization

(other than, in the case of modifications, proceedings to amend the FCC rules of general applicability) or (ii) issued or outstanding, by or before the FCC, any (A) order to show cause, (B) notice of violation, (C) notice of apparent liability or (D) order of forfeiture, in each case, against any of the Stations, Belo, Sander or any Seller or Option Party with respect to any of the Stations that has resulted or would reasonably be expected to result in any action described in the foregoing clause (i) with respect to such Seller FCC Authorizations. The Seller FCC Authorizations have been issued by the FCC for full terms customarily issued by the FCC for each class of Station, and with the terms expiring as indicated on Schedule 3.9(a), and the Seller FCC Authorizations are not subject to any condition except for those conditions appearing on the face of the Seller FCC Authorizations and conditions applicable to broadcast licenses generally or otherwise disclosed in Schedule 3.9(a). Each Seller and Option Party has (i) paid or caused to be paid all FCC regulatory fees due in respect of each Station, and (ii) timely filed all material registrations and reports required to have been filed with the FCC relating to the Seller FCC Authorizations.

(d) Except as disclosed in Schedule 3.9(d), to the Knowledge of Seller, there are no facts or circumstances relating to Parent, Belo, Sander, Sellers or Option Party, which would reasonably be expected to (i) result in the FCC's refusal to grant the FCC Consent, (ii) materially delay the obtaining of the FCC Consent, or (iii) cause the FCC to impose any material condition on its granting of the FCC Consent. Except as disclosed in Schedule 3.9(d), none of Parent, Belo, or Seller has any reason to believe that the FCC Applications might be challenged or might not be granted by the FCC in the ordinary course due to any fact or circumstance relating to Parent, any Seller, Option Party or any Seller's or Option Party's operation of any of the Stations. To the Knowledge of Seller, there are no facts or circumstances that would, under the Communications Act or any other applicable Law, disqualify Seller or Option Party, as applicable, as an assignor of the Seller FCC Authorizations with respect to the Stations or as the owner and operator of the Stations.

This <u>Section 3.9</u> does not relate to Governmental Permits for environmental, health and safety, which are the subject solely of <u>Section 3.22</u>.

Section 3.10. Real Property; Real Property Leases.

- (a) <u>Schedule 3.10(a)</u> contains a brief description of all real property owned by Seller (the "<u>Owned Real Property</u>"). Subject to Permitted Encumbrances, Seller has good and marketable fee simple title (free and clear of any Encumbrances other than Permitted Encumbrances) to the Owned Real Property.
- (b) <u>Schedule 3.10(b)</u> also sets forth a list of each material lease or similar agreement under which any Seller or Option Party is lessee of, or holds or operates, any real property owned by any third Person (collectively, the "<u>Real Property Leases</u>" and the property leased under such Real Property is referred to herein, together with the Owned Real Property, as the "<u>Real Property</u>"). Seller or Option Party, as applicable, enjoys, in all material respects, peaceful and undisturbed possession of the leased premises under the Real Property Leases.
- (c) As of the date of this Agreement, neither the whole nor any part of the Owned Real Property nor, to the Knowledge of Seller, any property leased by any Seller under

any Real Property Lease is subject to any pending or threatened suit for condemnation or other taking by any public authority. Each Seller's or Option Party's use and occupancy of the Real Property complies, in all material respects, with all regulations, codes, ordinances and statutes of all applicable Governmental Bodies.

Section 3.11. Personal Property Leases. Schedule 3.11 contains a list of each lease or other agreement or right under which Seller or Option Party, as applicable, is lessee of, or holds or operates, any machinery, equipment, vehicle or other tangible personal property owned by a third Person and used in or relating to the Business, except those which are terminable by Seller or Option Party, as applicable, without penalty on thirty (30) days' notice or less or which provide for annual rentals less than \$50,000.

Section 3.12. <u>Intellectual Property</u>.

- (a) <u>Schedule 3.12(a)</u> contains a list of all United States and foreign patents, pending patent applications, trademark registrations, pending trademark applications and domain names issued to, assigned to and filed by Seller or Option Party, as applicable, used to identify any Station or otherwise used by Seller or Option Party, as applicable, primarily in connection with the Business.
- (b) Except as disclosed in <u>Schedule 3.12(b)</u>, to the Knowledge of Seller, Seller or Option Party, as applicable, either: (i) owns the entire right, title and interest in and to the items listed in <u>Schedule 3.12(a)</u>, free and clear of Encumbrances except for Permitted Encumbrances; or (ii) has the right and license to use the same in the conduct of the Business.
- (c) Except as disclosed in <u>Schedule 3.12(c)</u>, to the Knowledge of Seller: (i) all patents and registrations identified in <u>Schedule 3.12(a)</u> are in force, and all applications identified in <u>Schedule 3.12(a)</u> are pending without challenge (other than office actions that may be pending before the Patent and Trademark Office or its foreign equivalents); (ii) the Intellectual Property owned by Seller or Option Party, as applicable, and material to the conduct of the Business is valid and enforceable; and (iii) Seller or Option Party, as applicable, has the right to bring actions for infringement or unauthorized use of the Intellectual Property owned by Seller or Option Party, as applicable, and material to the conduct of the Business.
- (d) Except as disclosed in <u>Schedule 3.12(d)</u>, to the Knowledge of Seller: (i) during the two (2) years prior to the date of this Agreement, no written claim has been made or asserted that alleges the Intellectual Property owned by Seller and material to the conduct of the Business infringes the Intellectual Property of another Person; (ii) no litigation, arbitration or other proceeding is currently pending with respect to the Intellectual Property owned by Seller; and (iii) during the two (2) years prior to the date of this Agreement, no written claim has been made or asserted that challenges the validity or ownership of any Intellectual Property owned by Seller and material to the conduct of the Business.

Section 3.13. <u>Accounts Receivable</u>. All accounts receivable of Seller or Option Party, as applicable, relating to the Business have arisen from bona fide transactions in the ordinary course of the Business and, to the Knowledge of Seller, constitute only valid claims which are not subject to counterclaims or setoffs.

Section 3.14. <u>Title to Purchased Assets</u>. Seller or Option Party, as applicable, has good and marketable title to all of the tangible personal properties included in the Purchased Assets, free and clear of all Encumbrances, except for Permitted Encumbrances.

Section 3.15. Employees. Schedule 3.15 contains: (a) a list of all individuals employed by Seller in connection with the Business as of October 21, 2013; and (b) the then current rate of compensation provided by Seller to such employees. Since the Balance Sheet Date, except as disclosed in Schedule 3.15 or as has occurred in the ordinary course of the Business and consistent as to timing and amount with past practices, neither Seller nor Option Party has, with respect to the Business: (i) increased the compensation payable or to become payable to or for the benefit of any of its employees (other than normal annual salary increases consistent with past practice), (ii) increased the amount payable to any of its employees upon the termination of such person's employment, or (iii) increased, augmented or improved benefits granted to or for the benefit of its employees under any bonus, profit sharing, pension, retirement, deferred compensation, insurance or other direct or indirect benefit plan or arrangement.

Section 3.16. Employee Relations.

- (a) <u>Schedule 3.16</u>, sets forth a list of each collective bargaining agreement covering any employee of the Business (the "<u>Collective Bargaining Agreements</u>"). A true and correct copy of each Collective Bargaining Agreement has been delivered to Buyer.
- (b) Except as set forth in <u>Schedule 3.16</u>, no union or similar organization represents employees of Seller or Option Party, as applicable, and, to the Knowledge of Seller, no such organization is attempting to organize such employees. Except as disclosed on <u>Schedule 3.</u>19, as of the date of this Agreement, no unfair labor practice charge against Seller in respect of the Stations is pending or, to Seller's Knowledge, threatened before the National Labor Relations Board, any state labor relations board or any court or tribunal, nor has any written complaint pertaining to any such charge or potential charge been filed against Seller, in each case, that would be reasonably likely to result in any liability that is material to the Business, taken as a whole. As of the date of this Agreement, there is no strike, slowdown, work stoppage or other material labor dispute pending or, to Seller's Knowledge, threatened in respect of the Stations.

Section 3.17. Contracts. Except as set forth in <u>Schedule 3.17</u> or any other Schedule hereto, as of the date of this Agreement, Seller, with respect to the Business, is not a party to or bound by:

- (a) any contract for the acquisition, sale, lease or license of properties or assets of any Seller with a value of excess of \$750,000;
- (b) any contract for the purchase, rental or use of any recordings, programming or programming services which is not terminable by Seller without penalty on thirty (30) days' notice or less or which involves the payment after the date hereof of more than \$250,000 over the remaining term of such contract;

- (c) any contract that is a "local marketing agreement" or time brokerage agreement, joint sales agreement, shared services agreement, management services agreement, local news sharing agreement or similar contract;
- (d) any contracts with on-air talent or employees or consultants to any Seller that involves a commitment for annual consideration with a value in excess of \$200,000;
- (e) any employment agreement, or similar contract or Employee Plan providing for compensation, severance or a fixed term of employment in respect of services performed by an employee of Seller with a value in excess of \$150,000 per annum or \$250,000 in the aggregate with respect to any individual employee;
- (f) any Real Property Leases or material leases of subleases to which any Seller is a party as lessor or sublessor;
 - (g) any partnership, joint venture or other similar agreement or arrangement;
- (h) any agreement or instrument which provides for, or relates to, the incurrence by Seller of debt for borrowed money (except for such agreements or instruments which shall not apply to Buyer or its Affiliates upon Closing);
 - (i) any affiliation agreement with a national television network;
- (j) any retransmission agreement with any MVPDs that have more than 25,000 subscribers with respect to any Station;
- (k) any contract for capital expenditures in excess of \$250,000 for any single item and \$500,000 in the aggregate;
- (l) any agreement outside of the ordinary course of the Business containing any covenant or provision prohibiting Seller from engaging in any line or type of business (except for such agreements which shall not apply to Buyer or its Affiliates upon Closing);
 - (m) Collective Bargaining Agreements; or
- (n) any contract (other than any contract of the type described in clauses (a) through (l) above) that (i) involves the payment or potential payment by or to any Seller of more than \$1.0 million per annum or \$1.5 million in the aggregate (other than payments to any Seller for advertising) or (ii) cannot be terminated within twelve (12) months after giving notice of termination and without resulting in any material cost, penalty or liability to any Seller.

<u>Schedule 3.17</u> also indicates whether each contract, agreement or other instrument listed therein is to be deemed an "Assumed Contract" or a "Contract Not Assumed" for purposes of this Agreement.

Section 3.18. Status of Contracts. Except as set forth in Schedule 3.18 or in any other Schedule hereto, each of the leases, contracts and other agreements listed in Schedules 3.10(b), 3.11 and 3.17 applicable to the Stations (provided, in the case of Schedule 3.17, such contract or other agreement is designated therein as an "Assumed Contract",

but excluding the contracts and other agreements designated in <u>Schedule 3.17</u> as a "Contract Not Assumed,") (collectively, the "Station Agreements") constitutes a valid and binding obligation of Seller and, to the Knowledge of Seller, the other parties thereto (subject to bankruptcy, insolvency, reorganization or other similar laws relating to or affecting the enforcement of creditors' rights generally) and is in full force and effect (subject to bankruptcy, insolvency, reorganization or other similar laws relating to or affecting the enforcement of creditors' rights generally) and (except as set forth in Schedule 3.3 and except for those Station Agreements which by their terms will expire prior to the Closing Date or will be otherwise terminated prior to the Closing Date in accordance with the provisions hereof or at the direction of Buyer) may be transferred to Buyer pursuant to this Agreement and will be in full force and effect at the time of such transfer, in each case without breaching the terms thereof or resulting in the forfeiture or impairment of any rights thereunder and without the consent, approval or act of, or the making of any filing with, any other Person. Except as has not, individually or in the aggregate, had and would not reasonably be expected to have a Material Adverse Effect, (i) Seller is not in breach of, or default under, any Station Agreement and, to the Knowledge of Seller, no other party to any Station Agreement is in breach of, or default under, any Station Agreement, and (ii) to the Knowledge of Seller, no event has occurred which would result in a breach of, or default under, any Station Agreement (in each case, with or without notice or lapse of time or both). Complete and correct copies of each of the Station Agreements, together with all amendments thereto, have heretofore been delivered or made available to Buyer by Seller.

Section 3.19. No Violation, Litigation or Regulatory Action . Except as set forth in Schedule 3.19:

- (a) Seller and Option Party, as applicable, is, and at all times since December 31, 2010, has been in compliance with all laws, published regulations and rules, writs, injunctions, ordinances, franchises, judgments, injunctions, rulings, decrees or orders of any court or of any Governmental Body which are applicable to the Purchased Assets, the Station or the Business, except where the failure to comply would not have a Material Adverse Effect; and
- (b) Since December 31, 2010 and through the date of this Agreement, neither Seller nor Option Party has received any written notice of violation of any applicable Law, except for such violations that, individually or in the aggregate, have not had, and would not reasonably be expected to have, a Material Adverse Effect; and
- (c) As of the date of this Agreement, except for threatened actions, suits or proceedings by the DOJ in connection with the transactions contemplated by the Merger Agreement, there are no actions, suits or proceedings by or before any court or any Governmental Body which are pending or, to the Knowledge of Seller, threatened against Seller or Option Party in respect of the Purchased Assets, any Station or the Business which, if adversely determined, would reasonably be expected to have a Material Adverse Effect.

Section 3.20. <u>Insurance</u>. Belo or Seller currently maintains, in respect of the Purchased Assets, the Stations and the Business, policies of fire and extended coverage and casualty, liability and other forms of insurance in such amounts and against such risks and losses as are in the judgment of Seller prudent for the Business. Except as set forth in Schedule 3.20 with respect to the Business, there are no outstanding claims under any insurance policy or

default with respect to provisions in any such policy which claim or default individually or in the aggregate would reasonably be expected to have a Material Adverse Effect.

Section 3.21. Employee Plans; ERISA.

- (a) Schedule 3.21 sets forth a list of (i) each pension, retirement, profit sharing, deferred compensation, stock bonus or other similar plan relating to the Business, (ii) each medical, vision, dental or other health plan relating to the Business, (iii) each life insurance plan relating to the Business and (iv) any other material employee benefit plan relating to the Business, in each case, to which Seller is on the date hereof required to contribute, or which Seller on the date hereof sponsors for the benefit of any of its employees, or under which employees (or their beneficiaries) of Seller are on the date hereof eligible to receive benefits, including, without limitation, any Employee Benefit Plan (as defined in Section 3(3) of ERISA) (except for those plans that are "multiemployer plans" within the meaning of ERISA Section 3(37) collectively, the "Employee Plans"). A true and correct copy of each Employee Plan has been made available to Buyer.
- (b) All Employee Plans are in compliance in all material respects with the provisions of ERISA, the Code and other applicable law and the rules and regulations promulgated thereunder to the extent that ERISA, the Code and other applicable law and such rules and regulations are intended to apply. Except as set forth on Schedule 3.21(b), Seller does not maintain, sponsor, participate in or contribute to any employee pension benefit plan (as defined in Section 3(2) of ERISA) that is subject to Title IV of ERISA or Section 412 of the Code. Except as set forth on Schedule 3.21(b), Seller, on the date hereof, does not participate in, or owe withdrawal liability to, any Multiemployer Plan (as defined in Section 4001(a)(3) of ERISA).

Section 3.22. Environmental Protection. Except as set forth in Schedule 3.22:

- (a) As of the date of this Agreement, the Business is in compliance with all Environmental Laws, except where the failure to comply would not have a Material Adverse Effect;
- (b) Seller and Option Party, as applicable, has, in respect of the Business, obtained all environmental, health and safety Governmental Permits necessary for its operation, except for such Governmental Permits as to which the failure to so own, hold or possess would not have a Material Adverse Effect. All such Governmental Permits are in good standing and Seller and Option Party, as applicable, is in compliance with all terms and conditions of such Governmental Permits except, in each case and in the aggregate, for noncompliance that has not had and could not, individually or in the aggregate, reasonably be expected to have a Material Adverse Effect;
- (c) As of the date of this Agreement, none of Seller, with respect to the Business, or any of the Seller Property or operations, is subject to any on-going investigation by or agreement with any Person (including without limitation any prior owner or operator of Seller Property) respecting (i) any Environmental Law, (ii) any Remedial Action or (iii) any claim of

Losses and Expenses arising from the Release or threatened Release of a Contaminant into the environment;

- (d) As of the date of this Agreement, Seller is not, with respect to the Business, subject to any judicial or administrative proceeding, order, judgment, decree or settlement alleging or addressing a violation of or liability under any Environmental Law;
- (e) Neither Seller nor Option Party has received any written notice or written claim to the effect that it is or may be liable to any Person as a result of the Release or threatened Release of a Contaminant; and
- (f) As of the date of this Agreement, no Environmental Encumbrance has attached to any Owned Real Property.

Section 3.23. MVPD Matters. Schedule 3.23 contains, as of the date hereof, (i) a list of each retransmission consent contract to which any Seller is a party with any MVPD that has more than twenty-five thousand (25,000) subscribers with respect to any Station and (ii) with respect to each Station, a list of the MVPDs that, to the Knowledge of Seller, carry such Station and have more than twenty-five thousand (25,000) subscribers with respect to such Station outside of such Station's Market. To the Knowledge of Seller, the applicable Seller or Option Party has entered into retransmission consent contracts with respect to each MVPD that has more than twenty-five thousand (25,000) subscribers in any of the Stations' Markets, and no MVPD is retransmitting the signal of any Station without the authorization of Seller or Belo. Each Station has made timely retransmission consent elections for the 2012-2014 retransmission consent election cycle with respect to each MVPD that has more than twenty-five thousand (25,000) subscribers in such Station's Market. Since December 31, 2011 and until June 13, 2013, (A) no such MVPD has provided written notice to Belo or any Seller of any material signal quality issue or has failed to respond to a request for carriage or sought any form of relief from carriage of a Station from the FCC; (B) neither Belo nor any Seller has received any written notice from any such MVPD of such MVPD's intention to delete a Station from carriage or to change such Station's channel position; and (C) to the Knowledge of Seller, no MVPD that had previously carried the signal of a Station ceased to carry the signal of such Station for a period of more than 24 hours for any reason, including upon expiration of retransmission consent with respect to such Station.

Section 3.24. Certain Business Practices. Neither Belo, Sander nor any Seller or Option Party, nor, to the Knowledge of Seller, any authorized representative of Belo, Sander or any Seller or Option Party (acting in such capacity), has, directly or indirectly, (a) offered, paid, promised to pay, or authorized a payment, of any money or other thing of value (including any fee, gift, sample, travel expense or entertainment) or any commission payment, or any payment related to political activity, to any government official or employee, to any employee of any organization owned or controlled in part or in full by any Governmental Body, or to any political party or candidate, to influence the official or employee to act or refrain from acting in relation to the performance of official duties, with the purpose of obtaining or retaining business or any other improper business advantage or (b) taken any action which would cause them to be in violation of the Foreign Corrupt Practices Act of 1977 or any other anti-corruption or anti-

bribery law applicable to Belo, Sander or any Seller or Option Party (whether by virtue of jurisdiction or organization or conduct of business).

Section 3.25. <u>No Finder</u>. None of Seller, Parent, Sander, Option Party or any party acting on either Seller's or Parent's behalf has paid or become obligated to pay any fee or commission to any broker, finder or intermediary for or on account of the transactions contemplated by this Agreement.

ARTICLE IV

REPRESENTATIONS AND WARRANTIES OF BUYER

As an inducement to Parent and Seller to enter into this Agreement and to consummate the transactions contemplated hereby, Buyer represents and warrants to Seller and Parent and agrees as follows:

Section 4.1. <u>Organization</u>. Buyer is a corporation duly organized, validly existing and in good standing under the laws of the state of its incorporation. Buyer has the requisite corporate power and authority to own, lease and operate the properties and assets used in connection with its business as currently being conducted or to be acquired pursuant hereto.

Section 4.2. <u>Authority of Buyer</u>.

- (a) Buyer has the requisite corporate power and authority to execute and deliver this Agreement and all of the other agreements and instruments to be executed and delivered by Buyer pursuant hereto (collectively, the "Buyer Ancillary Agreements"), to consummate the transactions contemplated hereby and thereby and to comply with the terms, conditions and provisions hereof and thereof.
- (b) The execution, delivery and performance of this Agreement and the Buyer Ancillary Agreements by Buyer have been duly authorized and approved by all necessary action of Buyer and do not require any further authorization or consent of Buyer or its stockholders. This Agreement is, and each other Buyer Ancillary Agreement when executed and delivered by Buyer and the other parties thereto will be, a legal, valid and binding agreement of Buyer enforceable in accordance with its respective terms, except in each case as such enforceability may be limited by bankruptcy, moratorium, insolvency, reorganization or other similar laws affecting or limiting the enforcement of creditors' rights generally and except as such enforceability is subject to general principles of equity (regardless of whether such enforceability is considered in a proceeding in equity or at law).
- (c) Except as set forth in <u>Schedule 4.2</u>, none of the execution, delivery and performance by Buyer of this Agreement and the other Buyer Ancillary Agreements, the consummation by Buyer of any of the transactions contemplated hereby or thereby or compliance by Buyer with or fulfillment by Buyer of the terms, conditions and provisions hereof or thereof will:
 - (i) conflict with, result in a breach of the terms, conditions or provisions of, or constitute a default, an event of default or an event creating

rights of acceleration, termination or cancellation or a loss of rights under, or result in the creation or imposition of any Encumbrance upon any assets of Buyer under, (A) the certificate of incorporation or bylaws of Buyer, (B) any indenture, note, mortgage, lease, guaranty or material agreement, or any judgment, order, award or decree, to which Buyer is a party or any of the assets of Buyer is subject or by which Buyer is bound, or (C) any statute, other law or regulatory provision affecting Buyer or its assets; or

(ii) require the approval, consent, authorization or act of, or the making by Buyer of any declaration, filing or registration with, any third Person or any foreign, federal, state or local court, governmental or regulatory authority or body, except for such of the foregoing as are necessary pursuant to the HSR Act or the Communications Act.

Section 4.3. <u>Litigation</u>. Buyer is not a party to any action, suit or proceeding pending or, to the knowledge of Buyer, threatened which, if adversely determined, would reasonably be expected to restrict the ability of Buyer to consummate the transactions contemplated by this Agreement. There is no order to which Buyer is subject which would reasonably be expected to restrict the ability of Buyer to consummate the transactions contemplated by this Agreement.

Section 4.4. No **Finder**. Neither Buyer nor any party acting on its behalf has paid or become obligated to pay any fee or commission to any broker, finder or intermediary for or on account of the transactions contemplated by this Agreement.

Section 4.5. Qualifications as FCC Licensee .

- (a) Buyer is legally, financially and otherwise qualified to be the licensee of, and to acquire, own, operate and control, the Stations (other than the Designated Station) under the Communications Act, including the provisions relating to media ownership and attribution, foreign ownership and control, and character qualifications. To the knowledge of Buyer, there are no facts or circumstances that would, under the Communications Act or any other applicable Law, disqualify Buyer as the assignee of the Seller FCC Authorizations with respect to the Stations (other than the Designated Station) or as the owner and operator of the Stations (other than the Designated Station). Except as disclosed on Schedule 4.5(a), no waiver of or exemption from, whether temporary or permanent, any provision of the Communications Act, or any divestiture or other disposition by Buyer or any of their respective Affiliates of any asset or property, is necessary for the FCC Consent to be obtained under the Communications Act, as in effect as of the date hereof. To the knowledge of Buyer, there are no facts or circumstances related to the FCC qualifications of Buyer or of any of their respective Affiliates, which might reasonably be expected to (i) result in the FCC's refusal to grant the FCC Consent with respect to the transactions contemplated herein or otherwise disqualify Buyer, (ii) materially delay the obtaining of the FCC Consent, or (iii) cause the FCC to impose any material condition on its granting of the FCC Consent.
- (b) The Qualified Assignee is legally, financially and otherwise qualified to be the licensee of, and to acquire, own, operate and control, the Designated Station under the

Communications Act, including the provisions relating to media ownership and attribution, foreign ownership and control, and character qualifications. To the knowledge of Buyer, there are no facts or circumstances that would, under the Communications Act or any other applicable Law, disqualify the Qualified Assignee as the assignee of the Designated Station Licenses or as the owner and operator of the Designated Station. No waiver of or exemption from, whether temporary or permanent, any provision of the Communications Act, or any divestiture or other disposition by the Qualified Assignee or any of its Affiliates of any asset or property, is necessary for the FCC Consent to be obtained with respect to the Designated Station Application under the Communications Act in effect as of the date hereof. To the knowledge of Buyer, there are no facts or circumstances related to the FCC qualifications of the Qualified Assignee or of any of its Affiliates, which might reasonably be expected to (i) result in the FCC's refusal to grant the FCC Consent with respect to the sale of the Designated Station Assets to the Qualified Assignee, or (ii) solely with respect to the FCC Consent relating to the sale of the Designated Station Assets to the Qualified Assignee, (A) materially delay the obtaining of such FCC Consent, or (B) cause the FCC to impose any material condition on its granting of such FCC Consent.

Section 4.6. <u>Adequacy of Financing</u>. Buyer has, as of the date of this Agreement, or will have, as of the Closing Date, on hand (or access through committed credit facilities to) adequate funds to pay the Closing Date Payment.

ARTICLE V

ACTION PRIOR TO THE CLOSING DATE

The respective parties hereto covenant and agree to take the following actions between the date hereof and the Closing Date:

Section 5.1. <u>Investigation of the Business</u>. Upon the request of Buyer, Seller and Option Party, as applicable, shall afford to the officers, employees and authorized representatives of Buyer (including, without limitation, independent public accountants, attorneys and consultants) reasonable access during normal business hours, and upon not less than 24-hours prior notice, to the offices, properties, employees and business and financial records (including computer files, retrieval programs and similar documentation) of the Business to the extent Buyer shall reasonably deem necessary or desirable and shall furnish to Buyer or its authorized representatives such additional information concerning the Business as shall be reasonably requested; <u>provided</u>, <u>however</u>, that Seller and Option Party shall not be required to violate any obligation of confidentiality or other obligation under applicable Laws to which it is subject in discharging its obligations pursuant to this <u>Section 5.1</u>. Buyer agrees that any such investigation shall be conducted in such a manner as not to interfere unreasonably with the operations of Seller or Option Party, as applicable.

Section 5.2. <u>Preserve Accuracy of Representations and Warranties; Notification of Certain</u>

(a) Each of the parties hereto shall refrain from taking any action which would render any representation or warranty contained in Article III or IV of this Agreement

Matters .

inaccurate as of the Closing Date. Buyer and Parent shall promptly notify the other upon becoming aware of any breach of any representation or warranty contained in this Agreement including, in the case of Buyer, upon Buyer's officers, employees or authorized representatives becoming aware of such a breach as a result of the investigation of the Business permitted by Section 5.1; provided, however, that a party's receipt of information or notification shall not operate as a waiver or otherwise affect any representation, warranty, covenant or agreement given or made by the other parties in this Agreement.

(b) Each party shall promptly notify the other of any action, suit or proceeding that shall be instituted or threatened against such party to restrain, prohibit or otherwise challenge the legality of any transaction contemplated by this Agreement. Parent shall promptly notify Buyer, and Buyer shall promptly notify Parent, of any lawsuit, claim, proceeding or investigation that may be threatened, brought, asserted or commenced against the other which would have been listed in <u>Schedule 3.19</u> or would be an exception to <u>Section 4.3</u> if such lawsuit, claim, proceeding or investigation had arisen prior to the date hereof.

Section 5.3. FCC Consent; HSR Act Approval; Other Consents and Approvals.

With respect to the Designated Station that may not be acquired by Buyer under applicable Law, Buyer has assigned to the Qualified Assignee, in accordance with Section 11.5, Buyer's rights hereunder to purchase the Designated Station Assets with respect to the Designated Station, in such a manner, consistent with its general obligations pursuant to this Section 5.3, intended to not delay the consummation of the transactions contemplated hereby. As promptly as practicable after the Merger Closing Date, but in any event no later than five (5) Business Days thereafter, Parent shall, pursuant to the Option Exercise Agreement, cause Option Party to file, and Buyer or the Qualified Assignee, as applicable, shall file with the FCC one or more applications requesting its consent to the assignment of (i) the Seller FCC Authorizations with respect to the Stations (other than the Designated Station) to Buyer, as contemplated by this Agreement (the "Asset Sale Applications") and (ii) the Designated Station Licenses to the Qualified Assignee, as contemplated by this Agreement and the Qualified Assignee Documents (the "Designated Station Application " and, together with the Asset Sale Applications, the "FCC Applications"). Parent, Buyer and the Qualified Assignee, as applicable, shall, and Parent shall, pursuant to the Option Exercise Agreement, cause the Option Party to, cooperate in the preparation of such applications and will diligently take, or cooperate in the taking of, all necessary, desirable and proper steps, provide any additional information required by the FCC and otherwise use commercially reasonable efforts to obtain promptly the FCC Consent. Parent and Buyer shall bear the cost of FCC filing fees relating to the Asset Sale Applications equally Parent shall, pursuant to the Option Exercise Agreement, cause the Option Party to, make available to Buyer and the Qualified Assignee, promptly after the filing thereof, copies of all reports filed by it or its Affiliates on or prior to the Closing Date with the FCC in respect of the Stations. Buyer and the Qualified Assignee, and Parent, as applicable, shall, and Parent shall, pursuant to the Option Exercise Agreement, cause the Option Party to, oppose any petitions to deny or other objections filed with respect to the FCC Applications to the extent such petition or objection relates to such party. As may reasonably be necessary to facilitate the grant of the FCC Consent, in the event that the FCC advises that, to obtain the FCC Consent in an expeditious manner, it is necessary for Buyer or Qualified Assignee to enter into a customary assignment,

tolling, or other similar arrangement with the FCC to resolve any complaints with the FCC relating to any Seller FCC Authorization or any Designated Station License, as applicable, with respect to any Station, Buyer and Qualified Assignee shall, subject to the indemnification obligation set forth in Section 9.1(v), enter into such a customary assignment or other arrangement with the FCC.

- (b) As promptly as practicable after the Merger Closing Date, but in any event no later than five (5) Business Days thereafter, to the extent required by applicable Law, Parent shall file and, pursuant to the Option Exercise Agreement, shall cause Sander to file, and Buyer and the Qualified Assignee shall file with the FTC and the Antitrust Division of the DOJ the notifications and other information required to be filed by such commission or department under the HSR Act, or any rules and regulations promulgated thereunder, with respect to the transactions contemplated by this Agreement. Each of Parent and Buyer shall, and Parent shall, pursuant to the Option Exercise Agreement, cause Sander to, file as promptly as practicable such additional information as may be requested to be filed by such commission or department. To the extent permitted by applicable Law, each of Parent and Buyer shall, and Parent shall, pursuant to the Option Exercise Agreement, cause Sander to, notify the other of any notice or communication from any Governmental Body in connection with the transactions contemplated by this Agreement. Parent and Buyer shall bear the cost of any filing fees payable under the HSR Act in connection with the notifications and information described in this Section 5.3(b) equally.
- The parties hereto shall, and Parent shall, pursuant to the Option Exercise Agreement, cause Sander and Option Party to, use their respective best efforts to consummate and make effective the transactions contemplated hereby and to cause the conditions to the Asset Sale Transaction set forth in Article VII and Article VIII to be satisfied, including (i) in the case of Buyer, the obtaining of all necessary approvals under any applicable communications or broadcast Laws required in connection with this Agreement, the Asset Sale Transaction, the sale of the Designated Station to the Qualified Assignee and the other transactions contemplated by this Agreement, including any Divestiture (as defined below) commitments by Buyer in accordance with Section 5.3(d), (ii) the obtaining of all necessary actions or nonactions, consents and approvals from Governmental Bodies or other persons necessary in connection with the consummation of the transactions contemplated by this Agreement and the making of all necessary registrations and filings (including filings with Governmental Bodies if any) and the taking of all reasonable steps as may be necessary to obtain an approval from, or to avoid an action or proceeding by, any Governmental Body or other persons necessary in connection with the consummation of the transactions contemplated by this Agreement, including any Divestiture (as defined below), (iii) the defending of any lawsuits or other legal proceedings, whether judicial or administrative, challenging this Agreement or the consummation of the transactions performed or consummated by such party in accordance with the terms of this Agreement, including seeking to have any stay or temporary restraining order entered by any court or other Governmental Body vacated or reversed and (iv) the execution and delivery of any additional instruments necessary to consummate the transactions to be performed or consummated by such party in accordance with the terms of this Agreement and to fully carry out the purposes of this Agreement; provided, however, that, except for the sale of the Stations as contemplated by this Agreement and the transactions contemplated by the Merger Agreement and the Option Exercise

Agreement, neither Parent, Belo, Sander nor any of their Affiliates shall under any circumstance be obligated to divest any assets or businesses owned as of the date of this Agreement, or to hold separate any such assets or businesses pending such divestiture. Each of Buyer, Parent and the Qualified Assignee agrees not to, and shall not permit any of their respective Affiliates to, and Parent shall, pursuant to the Option Exercise Agreement, cause Sander and Option Party not to, take any action that would reasonably be expected to materially delay, materially impede or prevent receipt of the Governmental Consents.

Buyer shall use its best efforts to take promptly any and all steps necessary to avoid or eliminate each and every impediment and obtain all consents under any antitrust, competition or communications or broadcast Law that may be required by any U.S. federal, state or local antitrust or competition Governmental Body, or by the FCC or similar Governmental Body, in each case with competent jurisdiction, so as to enable the parties to close the transactions contemplated by this Agreement (including, for the avoidance of doubt, the sale of the Designated Station to the Qualified Assignee) as promptly as practicable, including committing to or effecting, by consent decree, hold separate orders, trust, or otherwise, the Divestiture (as defined below) of such assets or businesses as are required to be divested in order to obtain the Governmental Consents, or to avoid the entry of, or to effect the dissolution of or vacate or lift, any Order, that would otherwise have the effect of preventing or materially delaying the consummation of the transactions contemplated by this Agreement. Notwithstanding anything to the contrary in this Section 5.3, if the FCC, the DOJ, the FTC and any other applicable Governmental Bodies have not granted the Governmental Consents as of the date that is one hundred twenty (120) days following the Merger Closing Date, then, if special communications regulatory counsel to the Parent, in the exercise of its professional judgment, determines that a Divestiture (as defined below) is required to obtain the Governmental Consents, Parent shall provide written notice of such determination to Buyer (the "Divestiture Notice"). Upon receipt of the Divestiture Notice, Buyer shall promptly, and in any event within ninety (90) days, implement or cause to be implemented a Divestiture. For purposes of this Agreement, a "Divestiture" of any asset or business shall mean (i) any sale, transfer, separate holding, divestiture or other disposition, or any prohibition of, or any limitation on, the acquisition, ownership, operation, effective control or exercise of full rights of ownership, of such asset or (ii) the termination or amendment of any Qualified Assignee Documents and any existing or contemplated Buyer's or Qualified Assignee's governance structure or other contractual or governance rights, in each case, for the purpose of promptly obtaining the Governmental Consents. Further, and for the avoidance of doubt, Buyer will take any and all actions necessary in order to ensure that (x) no requirement for any non-action, consent or approval of the FTC, the Antitrust Division of the DOJ, any authority enforcing applicable antitrust, competition, communications or broadcast Laws, any State Attorney General or other Governmental Body, (y) no decree, judgment, injunction, temporary restraining order or any other order in any suit or proceeding, and (z) no other matter relating to any antitrust or competition Law or any communications or broadcast Law, would preclude consummation of the Transactions by the Termination Date. If a Divestiture is required in accordance with the foregoing, Parent shall, pursuant to the Option Exercise Agreement, cause Sander and Option Party to take the actions with respect to the Divestiture that they are required to take under this Section 5.3 with respect to the Transactions and related applications and filings.

- In connection with the expiration of the Seller FCC Authorizations set forth on Schedule 3.9(a) applicable to the Stations, Option Party shall file prior to Closing if required one or more applications (the "Renewal Applications ") with the FCC requesting the renewal of certain Seller FCC Authorizations pursuant to the Communications Laws. In order to avoid disruption or delay in the processing of the FCC Applications, Buyer shall, and shall cause its Affiliates and the Qualified Assignee to, agree (i) as part of the FCC Applications, to request that the FCC apply its policy of permitting the assignment of FCC licenses in transactions involving multiple stations to proceed, notwithstanding the pendency of any application for the renewal of any such FCC license, and (ii) to make such representations and undertakings as are necessary or appropriate to invoke such policy, including undertakings to assume, as between the parties and the FCC, the position of the applicant before the FCC with respect to any pending Renewal Application and to assume the corresponding regulatory risks relating to any such Renewal Application, subject to the indemnification obligation set forth in Section 9.1(v). In addition, Buyer acknowledges that, to the extent reasonably necessary to obtain the grant by the FCC of any Renewal Application with respect to either Station and thereby to facilitate the grant of the FCC Consent with respect to such Station, Option Party shall into a tolling, assignment, or similar agreements (but shall not be required to enter into an escrow agreement) with the FCC to extend the statute of limitations for the FCC to determine or impose a forfeiture penalty against such Station in connection with (i) any pending complaints that such Station aired programming that contained obscene, indecent or profane material or (ii) any other enforcement matters against such Station with respect to which the FCC may permit Option Party to enter into a tolling, assignment, or similar agreements. Buyer and Parent shall consult in good faith with each other prior to Option Party entering into any such tolling agreement under this Section 5.3(e).
- (f) Parent and Buyer shall each use reasonable efforts to obtain all consents and amendments from the parties to the Station Agreements which are required by the terms thereof or this Agreement for the consummation of the transactions contemplated by this Agreement; provided, however, that neither Parent nor Buyer shall have any obligation to offer or pay any consideration in order to obtain any such consents or amendments; and provided, further, that the parties acknowledge and agree that such third party consents are not conditions to Closing, except for those certain third party consents applicable to the Stations set forth on Schedule 5.3(f) (the "Required Consents"). Parent shall not permit either the Option Agreement or the Option Exercise Agreement to be amended or modified in any manner that would have the effect of preventing or otherwise delaying the consummation of the Transactions or would have the effect of modifying the obligations of Parent, Sander or Option Party thereunder in a manner that would be inconsistent with the consummation of the Transactions in accordance with the terms of this Agreement, in each such case, without obtaining consent of Buyer, which such consent shall not be unreasonably withheld or delayed.

Section 5.4. Operations of the Stations Prior to the Closing Date.

(a) Prior to the Closing Date, except as approved by Buyer pursuant to <u>Section 5.4(b)</u>, Parent shall use commercially reasonable efforts to enforce its rights under the Merger Agreement and Option Exercise Agreement, as the case may be, to cause each Seller and Option Party, in turn, to, and Sellers shall, use its commercially reasonable efforts to operate and carry on the Business only in the ordinary course consistent with past practice, continue to promote and conduct advertising on behalf of the Stations at levels substantially consistent with

past practice, keep and maintain the Purchased Assets in good operating condition and repair (wear and tear in ordinary usage excepted), maintain the business organization of the Stations intact, maintain insurance on the Purchased Assets and preserve the goodwill of the suppliers, contractors, licensors, employees, customers, distributors and others having business relations with the Business.

- (b) Notwithstanding Section 5.4(a), and except as expressly contemplated by this Agreement, except as set forth in Schedule 5.4(b) or except with the express prior written approval of Buyer, Parent shall use commercially reasonable efforts to enforce its rights under the Merger Agreement and Option Exercise Agreement, as the case may be, to cause Sellers and Option Party to not, and shall cause Sellers to not, and Sellers shall not, in respect of any Station:
 - (i) make any material change in the Business or the operations of any Station;
 - (ii) enter into any contract or commitment that would be binding on Buyer after the Closing Date and that involves the payment or potential payment by any Seller or Option Party of more than \$1.0 million per annum or \$2.5 million in the aggregate;
 - (iii) make or authorize any new capital expenditures other than those set forth in the budget provided to Buyer prior to the date hereof and capital expenditures in excess of \$500,000 in the aggregate;
 - (iv) sell, lease (as lessor), transfer or otherwise dispose of or mortgage or pledge, or impose or suffer to be imposed any Encumbrance on, any of the material assets or properties of Seller or Option Party, as applicable, other than property sold or otherwise disposed of in the ordinary course of the Business or pursuant to existing contracts or commitments, and other than Permitted Encumbrances;
 - (v) make any (A) equity investment in or acquisition of any Person or (B) acquisition of any amount of assets material to the Business, except, with respect to clause (B), in the ordinary course of the Business;
 - (vi) create, incur or assume, or agree to create, incur or assume, any indebtedness for borrowed money (other than money borrowed or advances from Parent or Sander or any Affiliate of Parent or Sander in the ordinary course of the Business), except in the ordinary course of the Business;
 - (vii) guarantee, or otherwise become liable for, any material liability of any third Person;
 - (viii) adopt, or institute any increase in, any profit sharing, bonus, incentive, deferred compensation, insurance, pension, retirement, medical, hospital, disability, welfare or other employee benefit plan with respect to its employees, other than in the ordinary course of the Business or as required by any such plan or Requirements of Law;

- (ix) other than in the ordinary course of Business or except as contemplated by the Sander Agreement with respect to the Option Party, hire any employee that would be an Affected Employee;
- (x) make or change any material Tax election with respect to the Purchased Assets, except in the ordinary course of the Business;
- (xi) (A) fail to use all commercially reasonable efforts to maintain in full force and effect in accordance with their respective terms and conditions, any of the Seller FCC Authorizations, or to not take or fail to take any action that could reasonably be expected to cause the FCC or any other Governmental Authority to institute proceedings for the suspension, revocation or adverse modification of any of the Seller FCC Authorizations in any material respect, or (B) enter into any FCC consent decree with respect to any Station or any of the Seller FCC Authorizations if such FCC consent decree would be binding on the Stations after Closing or involves the payment of more than One Hundred Thousand Dollars (\$100,000);
- (xii) enter into any new, or materially modify the terms of any existing, Collective Bargaining Agreement (other than the renewal of any Collective Bargaining Agreement in the ordinary course of the Business or any modifications that would not reasonably be expected to result in a material liability, obligation of or restriction on Buyer after the Closing);
- (xiii) terminate or cancel any insurance coverage maintained by Parent, Seller or Option Party with respect to any material assets without replacing such coverage with a comparable amount of insurance coverage other than in the ordinary course of the Business;
- (xiv) make any material change in the compensation of its employees, other than changes made in accordance with normal compensation practices and consistent with past compensation practices; or
 - (xv) agree or commit to do any of the foregoing.

Section 5.5. <u>Public Announcement</u>. None of Parent, Seller, Option Party, Buyer or any of their Affiliates shall, without the approval of the other, make any press release or other public announcement concerning the transactions contemplated by this Agreement, except as and to the extent that any such party shall be so obligated by law or by the rules, regulations or policies of any national securities exchange or association, in which case the other party shall be advised and the parties shall use reasonable efforts to cause a mutually agreeable release or announcement to be issued.

Section 5.6. <u>Transition of Station Out of Belo Group Agreements</u>.

- (a) Buyer and Seller acknowledge that the agreements set forth in Schedule 5.6 relating to the Stations are Belo agreements that also cover other television stations of Belo, and cannot be assigned to Buyer (the "Group Agreements"). As such, to the extent not specifically addressed in the Schedules to this Agreement, Buyer and Parent agree, and agree to cause their respective Affiliates to, use commercially reasonable efforts to work together prior to the Closing Date to arrange with the third parties to the Group Agreements to (a) remove the Stations from the coverage of the Group Agreements as of the Closing Date and (b) provide coverage for the Stations under separate agreements between Buyer (or its Affiliates) or the Qualified Assignee, as applicable, and such third parties.
- (b) Parent, Sellers and Buyer shall cooperate with each other and provide commercially reasonable assistance to each other, and Parent shall cause Option Party, pursuant to the Option Exercise Agreement, to cooperate and provide commercially reasonable assistance, to facilitate the transition of the Business and operations and facilities of the Stations to Buyer effective upon the Closing. To the extent necessary to complete the transition after the Closing, this covenant shall continue after the Closing for up to ninety (90) days at the request of any of the parties.

ARTICLE VI

ADDITIONAL AGREEMENTS

Section 6.1. Taxes; Sales, Use and Transfer Taxes .

- (a) Parent shall be liable for and shall pay all Taxes (whether assessed or unassessed) applicable to the Business or the Purchased Assets, in each case attributable to periods (or portions thereof) ending on or prior to the Closing Date. Buyer shall be liable for and shall pay all Taxes (whether assessed or unassessed) applicable to the Business or the Purchased Assets, in each case attributable to periods (or portions thereof) beginning after the Closing Date. For purposes of this Section 6.1(a), any period beginning before and ending after the Closing Date (a "Straddle Period") shall be treated as two partial periods, one ending on the Closing Date and the other beginning after the Closing Date. Notwithstanding this Section 6.1(a), all real property Taxes, personal property Taxes and similar ad valorem obligations levied with respect to the Purchased Assets for any Tax period that includes (but does not end on) the Closing Date shall be apportioned between Seller and, to the extent applicable, Option Party, on the one hand, and Buyer, on the other hand, based on the number of days of such Tax period up to and including the Closing Date and the number of days of such Tax period after the Closing Date, and Seller shall be liable for the proportionate amount of such Taxes that is attributable to the portion of the Tax period beginning after the Closing Date.
- (b) Any sales, use or other transfer Taxes payable by reason of transfer and conveyance of the Business or the Purchased Assets hereunder and any documentary stamp or transfer Taxes payable by reason of the real estate or interests therein included in the Purchased Assets shall be borne by Parent and Buyer equally. Except as expressly provided otherwise in this Agreement, all fees relating to any filing with any Governmental Body required for transfer

and conveyance of the Purchased Assets hereunder, other than amounts owing to any Governmental Body as of the date hereof or with respect to events occurring prior to the date hereof, shall be borne by Parent and Buyer equally. Seller, Option Party and Buyer shall cooperate in the preparation, execution and filing of all Tax Returns, questionnaires, applications or other documents regarding any such sales, use, documentary stamp or transfer Taxes and any similar Taxes that become payable as a direct result of the transactions contemplated hereby.

- Parent or Buyer, as the case may be, shall provide reimbursement for any Tax paid by the other party all or a portion of which is the responsibility of Parent or Buyer, as the case may be, in accordance with the terms of this Section 6.1. Within a reasonable time prior to the payment of any said Tax, the party paying such Tax shall give notice to the other party of the Tax payable and the portion which is the liability of each party, although failure to do so will not relieve the other party from its liability hereunder. Buyer shall promptly notify Parent in writing upon receipt by Buyer or any of its Affiliates of notice of any pending or threatened federal, state, local or foreign Tax audits, examinations or assessments which may materially affect the Tax liabilities for which Parent would be required to indemnify any Buyer Group Member pursuant to this <u>Section 6.1</u>. Parent shall have the sole right to control any Tax audit or administrative or court proceeding relating to taxable periods ending on or before the Closing Date, and to employ counsel of its choice at its expense. In the case of any Straddle Period, Parent shall be entitled to participate at its expense in any Tax audit or administrative or court proceeding relating in whole or in part to Taxes attributable to the portion of such Straddle Period ending on the Closing Date and, with the written consent of Buyer, and at Parent's sole expense, may assume the entire control of such audit or proceeding. Neither Buyer nor any of its Affiliates may settle any Tax claim for any taxable year or period ending on or prior to the Closing Date (or for the portion of any Straddle Period ending on the Closing Date) which may be the subject of indemnification by Parent under this Section 6.1 without the prior written consent of Parent, which consent may be withheld in the sole discretion of Parent.
- (d) Buyer acknowledges that each Seller intends that the transactions contemplated by this Agreement qualify as a part of a tax-deferred, like-kind exchange under Section 1031 of the Code. Buyer and each Buyer Group Member acknowledge that each Seller, as it is to receive the cash consideration under this Agreement as part of the Purchase Price, may wish to transfer a portion or all of its respective Purchased Assets as part of a tax-deferred, like-kind exchange as provided under Section 1031 of the Code. Buyer and each Buyer Group Member agree to permit each Seller or one of their Affiliates to use a "qualified intermediary" for this transaction as that term is used in Treasury Regulations Section 1.1031(k)-1(g)(4) and/or an "exchange accommodation titleholder" under IRS Revenue Procedure 2000-37, and otherwise to cooperate with each Seller and their respective Affiliates to structure the sale as a like-kind exchange, provided that none of Buyer or Buyer Group Members will be required to incur any obligation, liability or expense with respect to any such exchanges.

Section 6.2. Employees; Employee Benefit Plans.

(a) On the Closing Date, Buyer will offer employment to all of Seller's and Option Party's employees as of the Closing Date (other than such employees covered by collective bargaining agreements), including those on leave of absence, whether short-term, family, maternity, short-term disability, long-term disability, paid, unpaid or other (collectively,

the "Affected Employees"), upon substantially the same terms and conditions (other than benefit plans, as addressed in Section 6.2(c)) and with substantially the same duties as in effect immediately preceding the Closing, and by the Closing Date, Seller and Option Party, as applicable, will have taken all necessary action to terminate the employment of any Affected Employee. For a period ending no earlier than the first anniversary of the Closing Date, Buyer shall not reduce the regular wages or salary, commission rate, or target bonus opportunity of any Affected Employees as in effect on the Closing Date that are employed by Buyer.

- (b) Except as otherwise provided in this <u>Section 6.2</u>, the appropriate Seller or Option Party or its Affiliates shall pay, discharge, and be responsible for (i) all salary or wages, bonuses, commissions and other compensation arising out of or relating to the employment of its employees prior to the Closing Date and (ii) any employee benefits arising under the Employee Plans prior to the Closing Date. From and after the Closing Date, Buyer shall pay, discharge and be responsible for (i) all salary, wages, and benefits (including vacation pay and sick leave pay) arising out of or relating to the employment of the Affected Employees by Buyer on and after the Closing Date and (ii) all severance liabilities for any of the Affected Employees.
- (c) Buyer and the appropriate Seller or Option Party shall jointly give notice to all Affected Employees that all benefits previously provided under Seller's or Option Party's Employee Benefit Plans are discontinued on the Closing Date and will be replaced by the benefit plans and other fringe benefits of Buyer as set forth in Schedule 6.2(c) ("Buyer's Benefit Plans"). In no event shall any Affected Employee be entitled to accrue any benefits under any employee benefit plan or arrangement maintained by Belo, Parent, Seller or Option Party after the Closing.
- provide Affected Employees who agree to employment with Buyer after the Closing Date with full participation in Buyer's Benefit Plans, which are no less favorable in the aggregate than those currently offered by Seller or its Affiliates to employees of Seller under the Employee Plans disclosed on Schedule 3.21 (excluding any defined benefit pension plans). Such Affected Employees shall be credited for their length of service with Belo, Seller, Option Party, Buyer and Buyer's Affiliates, for all purposes under Buyer's Benefit Plans (except for the purposes of benefit accruals under a defined benefit plan), including but not limited to determining eligibility to participate in, vesting of, and entitlement to, such benefits. In addition, Buyer shall ensure that Affected Employees who agree to employment with Buyer after the Closing Date receive credit for all purposes under Buyer's Benefit Plans for any deductibles, copayments or similar payments paid by such Affected Employees and their dependents for the calendar year in which the Closing Date occurs under a plan maintained by Belo, Seller, Option Party or their Affiliates.
 - (e) [Reserved]
- (f) Any preexisting condition clause in any Buyer Benefit Plan shall be waived for the Affected Employees.
- (g) Buyer shall be responsible for providing any employee of Seller or Option Party whose "qualifying event," within the meaning of Section 4980B(f) of the Code, occurs prior to, on or after the Closing Date (and such employees' "qualified beneficiaries" within the

meaning of Section 4980B(f) of the Code) with the continuation of group health coverage required by Section 4980B(f) of the Code, and Buyer shall be responsible for providing such coverage.

- (h) Without limiting the generality of the foregoing, for the one year period following the Closing Date, Buyer shall provide to each Affected Employee with severance benefits in amounts and on terms and conditions consistent with the Severance Plan set forth in Schedule 6.2(h), with any such severance to be determined based on the Affected Employee's base salary or regular hourly wage as in effect immediately prior to the Closing Date (or any higher amount as in effect thereafter) and taking into account the Affected Employee's continuous service with Seller or Belo or Option Party (including any current or former Affiliate of Belo or any predecessor of Belo) prior to the Closing Date and with Buyer (or any of its Affiliates) after the Closing Date. Buyer shall assume all liability for severance pay and similar obligations payable to any Affected Employee who is terminated by Buyer after Closing or who makes any claim for severance pay or any other severance benefits or rights as a result of the Closing.
- (i) On the Closing Date, Buyer shall assume and become bound by each of the Collective Bargaining Agreements applicable to employees of the Stations. Each employee of Seller or Option Party, as applicable, who as of immediately prior to the Closing Date is covered by a Collective Bargaining Agreement shall be offered employment and provided with compensation and benefits consistent with the terms of the applicable Collective Bargaining Agreement in effect.
- (j) After the Closing Date, Buyer shall have the liability and obligation for, and neither Seller, Option Party or any of their Affiliates shall have any liability or obligation for, short-term disability benefits, long-term disability benefits or salary continuation for those Affected Employees who are entitled to such benefits for claims.
- (k) Buyer shall be responsible for, and indemnify and hold harmless the Seller Group Members from, all liabilities or obligations under the Worker Adjustment and Retraining Notification Act and any state law equivalent statutes resulting from the Closing or from Buyer's actions following the Closing.

Nothing contained herein, expressed or implied, is intended to confer upon any Affected Employee any right to continued employment for any period of time by reason of this Agreement.

Section 6.3. Control of Operations Prior to Closing Date. Notwithstanding anything contained herein to the contrary, the Closing shall not be consummated prior to the grant by the FCC of the FCC Consent. Parent and Buyer acknowledge and agree that at all times commencing on the date hereof and ending on the Closing Date, neither Buyer, Parent, Seller nor any of their respective employees, agents or representatives, directly or indirectly, shall, or have any right to, control, direct or otherwise supervise, or attempt to control, direct or otherwise supervise any of the management or operations of any Station.

Section 6.4. <u>Bulk Transfer Laws</u>. Buyer hereby waives compliance by Seller or Option Party with the provisions of any so-called bulk sales or bulk transfer law of any jurisdiction in connection with the sale of the Purchased Assets to Buyer.

Section 6.5. <u>Use of Names</u>. Seller and Option Party are not conveying ownership rights or granting Buyer a license to use any of the trade names or trademarks of Seller, Belo, Parent or any their Affiliates (other than the trademarks identified in <u>Schedule 3.12(a)</u> which are Purchased Assets) and, after the Closing, Buyer shall not and shall not permit any of its Affiliates to use in any manner the names or marks of Seller, Belo, Parent, Option Party or any of their Affiliates or any word that is similar in sound or appearance to such names or marks to the extent such names or marks are not Purchased Assets. In the event Buyer or any Affiliate of Buyer violates any of its obligations under this <u>Section 6.5</u>, Seller, Belo, Parent, Option Party and their Affiliates may proceed against it in law or in equity for such damages or other relief as a court may deem appropriate. Buyer acknowledges that a violation of this <u>Section 6.5</u> may cause Seller, Belo, Parent, Option Party and their Affiliates irreparable harm which may not be adequately compensated for by money damages. Buyer therefore agrees that in the event of any actual or threatened violation of this <u>Section 6.5</u>, any of such parties shall be entitled, in addition to other remedies that they may have, to a temporary restraining order and to preliminary and final injunctive relief against Buyer or such Affiliate of Buyer to prevent any violations of this Section 6.5, without the necessity of posting a bond.

ARTICLE VII

CONDITIONS PRECEDENT TO OBLIGATIONS OF SELLER AND PARENT

The obligations of Parent and Seller under this Agreement to consummate the Closing shall, at the option of Parent, be subject to the satisfaction, on or prior to the Closing Date, of the following conditions:

Section 7.1. No Misrepresentation or Breach of Covenants and Warranties. (a) There shall have been no breach by Buyer in the performance of any of its covenants and agreements contained herein; and (b) each of the representations and warranties of Buyer contained in this Agreement shall be true and correct on the date of this Agreement and the Closing Date as though made on the Closing Date (except to the extent that they expressly speak as of a specific date or time other than the Closing Date, in which case they need only have been true and correct as of such specified date or time), except for changes therein specifically permitted by this Agreement or resulting from any transaction expressly consented to in writing by Parent; provided, that, in the case of each of clauses (a) and (b) above, except where the failure of such representations and warranties to be true and correct (without giving effect to any limitation as to "materiality" set forth in such representations and warranties), or the failure to perform such covenants and agreements, individually or in the aggregate, has not had and could not reasonably be expected to have a Buyer Material Adverse Effect. In addition, Buyer shall have delivered to Parent a certificate, dated as of the Closing Date, signed by an officer of Buyer and certifying as to the satisfaction of the conditions specified in clauses (a) and (b) above.

Section 7.2. No **Restraint**. Any applicable waiting period under the HSR Act shall have expired or have been terminated and there shall not be in effect any preliminary or

permanent injunction or other order, decree or ruling by a court of competent jurisdiction or by a Governmental Body, no statute, rule, regulation or executive order shall have been promulgated or enacted by a Government Body and there shall not be in effect any temporary restraining order of a court of competent jurisdiction, which, in any case, restrains or prohibits the transactions contemplated hereby.

Section 7.3. Certain Governmental Approvals.

- (a) The FCC Consent shall have been granted and shall be effective; and
- (b) Any waiting period (and any extension thereof) applicable to consummation of the transactions contemplated by this Agreement under the HSR Act shall have expired or shall have been terminated.

Section 7.4. <u>Merger</u>. The Merger shall be consummated prior to the consummation of the transactions contemplated herein.

Notwithstanding the failure of any one or more of the foregoing conditions, Parent and Seller may proceed with the Closing without satisfaction, in whole or in part, of any one or more of such conditions and without written waiver.

ARTICLE VIII

CONDITIONS PRECEDENT TO OBLIGATIONS OF BUYER

The obligations of Buyer under this Agreement to consummate the Closing shall, at the option of Buyer, be subject to the satisfaction on or prior to the Closing Date, of the following conditions:

Section 8.1. No Misrepresentation or Breach of Covenants and Warranties. (a) There shall have been no breach by either of Seller or Parent in the performance of any of its respective covenants and agreements contained herein; and (b) each of the representations and warranties of Seller and Parent contained in this Agreement shall be true and correct on the date of this Agreement and the Closing Date as though made on the Closing Date (except to the extent that they expressly speak as of a specific date or time other than the Closing Date, in which case they need only have been true and correct as of such specified date or time), except for changes (i) therein specifically permitted by this Agreement or (ii) resulting from any transaction expressly consented to in writing by Buyer or any transaction contemplated by this Agreement; provided, that, in the case of each of clauses (a) and (b) above, except where the failure of such representations and warranties to be true and correct (without giving effect to any limitation as to "materiality" or "Material Adverse Effect" set forth in such representations and warranties), or the failure to perform such covenants and agreements, individually or in the aggregate, has not had and could not reasonably be expected to have a Material Adverse Effect. In addition, Parent shall have delivered to Buyer a certificate, dated as of the Closing Date, signed by an officer of Parent and certifying as to the satisfaction of the conditions specified in clauses (a) and (b) above.

Section 8.2. No Restraint. Any applicable waiting period under the HSR Act shall have expired or been terminated and there shall not be in effect any preliminary or permanent injunction or other order, decree or ruling by a court of competent jurisdiction or by a Governmental Body, no statute, rule, regulation or executive order shall have been promulgated or enacted by a Government Body and there shall not be in effect any temporary restraining order of a court of competent jurisdiction, which, in any case, restrains or prohibits the transactions contemplated hereby.

Section 8.3. Certain Governmental Approvals.

- (a) The FCC consent shall have been granted and shall be effective; and
- (b) Any waiting period (and any extension thereof) applicable to consummation of the transactions contemplated by this Agreement under the HSR Act shall have expired or shall have been terminated.
- **Section 8.4.** Merger. The Merger shall be consummated prior to the consummation of the transactions contemplated herein.
 - Section 8.5. Consents . The Required Consents shall have been obtained and delivered to Buyer.

Notwithstanding the failure of any one or more of the foregoing conditions, Buyer may proceed with the Closing without satisfaction, in whole or in part, of any one or more of such conditions and without written waiver.

ARTICLE IX

INDEMNIFICATION

- **Section 9.1.** <u>Indemnification by Sellers and Parent</u>. From and after the Closing, Seller and Parent agree jointly and severally to indemnify and hold harmless each Buyer Group Member from and against any and all Loss and Expense incurred by such Buyer Group Member in connection with or arising from:
 - (i) any breach by either of Seller or Parent of, or any other failure of either of Seller or Parent to perform, any of its covenants, agreements or obligations in this Agreement or in any Ancillary Agreement;
 - (ii) any breach of any warranty or the inaccuracy of any representation of Seller or Parent contained or referred to in this Agreement or any certificate delivered by or on behalf of Seller or Parent pursuant hereto (disregarding any materiality or Material Adverse Effect qualifications contained in such representations and warranties);
 - (iii) any material breach by Sander or Option Party of, or any other failure of either Sander or Option Party to perform in any material respect, any of its covenants, agreements or obligations in, or contemplated to be performed by

Sander or Option Party under, this Agreement or in any Ancillary Agreement, or any failure or inability of Parent in any material respect to cause Sander or Option Party to take, or not take, any action contemplated by or referred to in this Agreement to be taken, or not taken, by Sander or Option Party (whether or not Parent's covenant hereunder is qualified by any efforts standard);

- (iv) the failure of Seller or Option Party to perform any Excluded Liabilities; or
- (v) any Losses which Buyer incurs as a result of accepting liability for any enforcement action by the FCC relating to any period prior to the Closing pursuant to <u>Sections 5.3(a)</u> and <u>(e)</u> above.

provided, however, that Seller and Parent shall not be required to indemnify and hold harmless pursuant to clause (ii) with respect to Loss and Expense incurred by Buyer Group Members until, and then only to the extent that, the aggregate amount of all such Loss and Expense exceeds \$1,153,000; and, provided, further, that the aggregate amount that Seller and Parent shall be required to indemnify and hold harmless pursuant to clause (ii) with respect to Loss and Expense incurred by Buyer Group Members shall not exceed \$23,056,000. The indemnification provided for in this Section 9.1 shall terminate one (1) year after the Closing Date (and no claims shall be made by any Buyer Group Members under this Section 9.1 thereafter), except that the indemnification by Seller and Parent shall continue in any event as to:

- (A) the representations and warranties in <u>Sections 3.3(a)</u>, <u>3.3(b)</u>, <u>3.7</u>, <u>3.10</u> and <u>3.14</u>, as to all of which no time limitation shall apply other than the full period of any applicable statute of limitations;
- (B) the covenants of Seller and Parent set forth in <u>Sections 6.1</u>, <u>11.2</u> or <u>11.10</u>, as to all of which no time limitation shall apply other than the full period of any applicable statute of limitations;
- (C) any Loss or Expense incurred by any Buyer Group Member in connection with or arising out of the failure of Seller or Option Party to pay or perform any Excluded Liability, as to which no time limitation shall apply; and
- (D) any Loss or Expense of which any Buyer Group Member has notified Seller and Parent in accordance with the requirements of Section 9.3 on or prior to the date such indemnification would otherwise terminate in accordance with this Section 9.1, as to which the obligation of Seller and Parent shall continue until the liability of Seller and Parent shall have been determined pursuant to this Article IX, and Seller and/or Parent shall have reimbursed all Buyer Group Members for the full amount of such Loss and Expense in accordance with this Article IX.

Section 9.2. <u>Indemnification by Buyer</u>. From and after the Closing, Buyer agrees to indemnify and hold harmless each Seller Group Member from and against any and all Loss and Expense incurred by such Seller Group Member in connection with or arising from:

- (i) any breach by Buyer, or any other failure of Buyer to perform, any of its covenants, agreements or obligations in this Agreement or in any Buyer Ancillary Agreement;
- (ii) any breach of any warranty or the inaccuracy of any representation of Buyer contained or referred to in this Agreement or any certificate delivered by or on behalf of Buyer pursuant hereto;
- (iii) any material breach by Qualified Assignee of, or any other failure of Qualified Assignee to perform in any material respect, any of its covenants, agreements or obligations in, or contemplated to be performed by Qualified Assignee under, this Agreement or in any Ancillary Agreement (including the Assignment and Assumption Agreement), or any failure or inability of Buyer in any material respect to cause Qualified Assignee to take, or not take, any action contemplated by or referred to in this Agreement or in any Ancillary Agreement (including the Assignment and Assumption Agreement) to be taken, or not taken, by Qualified Assignee (whether or not Buyer's covenant hereunder is qualified by any efforts standard); or
- (iv) the failure of Buyer to perform any of the Assumed Liabilities and, except for claims in respect of which Parent is obligated to indemnify Buyer pursuant to <u>Section 9.1</u>, Buyer's (or any successor's or assignee's) operation of the Business and/or the ownership and/or use of the Purchased Assets after the Closing Date.

provided, however, that Buyer shall not be required to indemnify and hold harmless pursuant to clause (ii) with respect to Loss and Expense incurred by Seller Group Members until, and then only to the extent that, the aggregate amount of all such Loss and Expense exceeds \$1,153,000; and, provided, further, that the aggregate amount that Buyer shall be required to indemnify and hold harmless pursuant to clause (ii) with respect to Loss and Expense incurred by Seller Group Members shall not exceed \$23,056,000. The indemnification provided for in this Section 9.2 shall terminate one (1) year after the Closing Date (and no claims shall be made by any Seller Group Member under this Section 9.2 thereafter), except that the indemnification by Buyer shall continue in any event as to:

- (A) the representations and warranties in <u>Sections 4.2(a)</u> and $\underline{4.2(b)}$, as to which no time limitation shall apply other than the full period of any applicable statute of limitations;
- (B) the covenants of Buyer set forth in <u>Sections 6.1</u>, <u>6.2</u>, <u>11.2</u> or <u>11.10</u>, as to all of which no time limitation shall apply other than the full period of any applicable statute of limitations;
- (C) any Loss or Expense incurred by any Seller Group Member in connection with or arising out of the failure of Buyer to pay or perform any Assumed Liabilities, as to which no time limitation shall apply; and

(D) any Loss or Expense of which any Seller Group Member has notified Buyer in accordance with the requirements of Section 9.3 on or prior to the date such indemnification would otherwise terminate in accordance with this Section 9.2, as to which the obligation of Buyer shall continue until the liability of Buyer shall have been determined pursuant to this Article IX, and Buyer shall have reimbursed all Seller Group Members for the full amount of such Loss and Expense in accordance with this Article IX.

Section 9.3. Notice of Claims; Determination of Amount .

- (a) Any Buyer Group Member or Seller Group Member seeking indemnification hereunder (the "Indemnified Party") shall give promptly to the party obligated to provide indemnification to such Indemnified Party (the "Indemnitor") a written notice (a "Claim Notice") describing in reasonable detail the facts giving rise to the claim for indemnification hereunder and shall include in such Claim Notice (if then known) the amount or the method of computation of the amount of such claim, and a reference to the provision of this Agreement or any other agreement, document or instrument executed hereunder or in connection herewith upon which such claim is based. The failure of any Indemnified Party to give the Claim Notice promptly as required by this Section 9.3 shall not affect such Indemnified Party's rights under this Article IX except to the extent such failure is actually prejudicial to the rights and obligations of the Indemnitor.
- (b) In calculating any Loss or Expense there shall be deducted any insurance recovery in respect thereof (and no right of subrogation shall accrue hereunder to any insurer). Any indemnity payment hereunder with respect to any Loss or Expense shall be calculated on an "After-Tax Basis," which shall mean an amount which is sufficient to compensate the Indemnified Party for the event giving rise to such Loss or Expense (the "Indemnified Event"), determined after taking into account (1) all increases in federal, state, local or other Taxes (including estimated Taxes) payable by the Indemnified Party as a result of the receipt of the indemnity payment (as a result of the indemnity payment being included in income, resulting in a reduction of tax basis, or otherwise), provided, however, that the parties hereto agree to report each payment made in respect of a Loss or Expense as an adjustment to the Purchase Price for federal income Tax purposes, (2) all increases in federal, state, local and other Taxes (including estimated Taxes) payable by the Indemnified Party for all affected taxable years as a result of the Indemnified Event and (3) all reductions in federal, state, local and foreign Taxes (including estimated Taxes) payable by the Indemnified Party as a result of the Indemnified Event. All calculations shall be made using reasonable assumptions agreed upon by Parent and Buyer and, in the case of any present value calculations, shall be made using the applicable federal rate in effect at the time of the Indemnified Event (based on the Federal mid-term rate) using semi-annual compounding plus two percentage points.
- (c) After the giving of any Claim Notice pursuant hereto, the amount of indemnification to which an Indemnified Party shall be entitled under this <u>Article IX</u> shall be determined: (i) by the written agreement between the Indemnified Party and the Indemnitor; (ii) by a final judgment or decree of any court of competent jurisdiction; or (iii) by any other means to which the Indemnified Party and the Indemnitor shall agree. The judgment or decree of a court shall be deemed final when the time for appeal, if any, shall have expired and no appeal

shall have been taken or when all appeals taken shall have been finally determined. The Indemnified Party shall have the burden of proof in establishing the amount of Losses and Expenses suffered by it.

Section 9.4. Third Person Claims. (a) Notwithstanding anything to the contrary contained in Section 9.3, in order for a party to be entitled to any indemnification provided for under this Agreement in respect of, arising out of or involving a claim or demand made by any third Person against the Indemnified Party, such Indemnified Party must notify the Indemnitor in writing, and in reasonable detail, of the third Person claim within ten (10) days after receipt by such Indemnified Party of written notice of the third Person claim. Thereafter, the Indemnified Party shall deliver to the Indemnitor, within five (5) Business Days after the Indemnified Party relating to the third Person claim. Notwithstanding the foregoing, should a party be physically served with a complaint with regard to a third Person claim, the Indemnified Party must notify the Indemnitor with a copy of the complaint within five (5) Business Days after receipt thereof and shall deliver to the Indemnitor within seven (7) Business Days after the receipt of such complaint copies of notices and documents (including court papers) received by the Indemnified Party relating to the third Person claim.

In the event of the initiation of any legal proceeding against the Indemnified Party by a third (a) Person, the Indemnitor shall have the sole and absolute right after the receipt of notice, at its option and at its own expense, to be represented by counsel of its choice and to control, defend against, negotiate, settle or otherwise deal with any proceeding, claim, or demand which relates to any loss, liability or damage indemnified against hereunder; provided, however, that the Indemnified Party may participate in any such proceeding with counsel of its choice and at its expense. The parties hereto agree to cooperate fully with each other in connection with the defense, negotiation or settlement of any such legal proceeding, claim or demand. To the extent the Indemnitor elects not to defend such proceeding, claim or demand, and the Indemnified Party defends against or otherwise deals with any such proceeding, claim or demand, the Indemnified Party may retain counsel, reasonably acceptable to the Indemnitor, at the expense of the Indemnitor, and control the defense of such proceeding. Neither the Indemnitor nor the Indemnified Party may settle any such proceeding which settlement obligates the other party to pay money, to perform obligations or to admit liability without the consent of the other party, such consent not to be unreasonably withheld. After any final judgment or award shall have been rendered by a court, arbitration board or administrative agency of competent jurisdiction and the time in which to appeal therefrom has expired, or a settlement shall have been consummated, or the Indemnified Party and the Indemnitor shall arrive at a mutually binding agreement with respect to each separate matter alleged to be indemnified by the Indemnitor hereunder, the Indemnified Party shall forward to the Indemnitor notice of any sums due and owing by it with respect to such matter and the Indemnitor shall pay all of the sums so owing to the Indemnified Party by wire transfer, certified or bank cashier's check within thirty (30) days after the date of such notice.

To the extent of any inconsistency between this <u>Section 9.4</u> and <u>Section 6.1(c)</u>, the provisions of <u>Section 6.1(c)</u> shall control.

Section 9.5. Limitations.

- (a) In any case where an Indemnified Party recovers from third Persons any amount in respect of a matter with respect to which an Indemnitor has indemnified it pursuant to this <u>Article IX</u>, such Indemnified Party shall promptly pay over to the Indemnitor the amount so recovered (after deducting therefrom the full amount of the expenses incurred by it in procuring such recovery), but not in excess of any amount previously so paid by the Indemnitor to or on behalf of the Indemnified Party in respect of such matter.
- (b) Except for remedies that cannot be waived as a matter of law and injunctive and provisional relief, if the Closing occurs, this <u>Article IX</u> shall be the exclusive remedy for breaches of this Agreement (including any covenant, obligation, representation or warranty contained in this Agreement or in any certificate delivered pursuant to this Agreement) or any Buyer Ancillary Agreement or Ancillary Agreement.

Section 9.6. No Special Damages; Mitigation. Notwithstanding anything to the contrary contained in this Agreement, none of the parties hereto shall have any liability under any provision of this Agreement for any punitive, incidental, consequential, special or indirect damages, including loss of future profits, revenue or income, diminution in value or loss of business reputation or opportunity relating to the breach or alleged breach of this Agreement, regardless of whether such damages were foreseeable, except to the extent such damages are payable to a third party. Each of the parties agrees to take all reasonable steps to mitigate their respective Losses and Expenses upon and after becoming aware of any event or condition which could reasonably be expected to give rise to any Losses and Expenses that are indemnifiable hereunder.

ARTICLE X

TERMINATION

Section 10.1. <u>Termination</u>.

- (a) Notwithstanding anything contained in this Agreement to the contrary, this Agreement may be terminated at any time prior to the Closing:
 - (i) by the mutual written consent of Parent and Buyer;
 - (ii) by Parent in the event of a breach by Buyer of any of its covenants, agreements, representations or warranties contained in this Agreement or if any of the representations or warranties of Buyer contained in this Agreement shall have been inaccurate when made, and the failure of Buyer to cure such breach within thirty (30) days after receipt of written notice from Parent requesting such breach to be cured, in each case, except where the failure of such representations and warranties to be true and correct (without giving effect to any limitation as to "materiality" set forth in such representations and warranties), or the failure to perform such covenants and agreements, individually or in the aggregate, has not had and could not reasonably be expected to have a Buyer Material Adverse Effect;

- (iii) by Buyer in the event of a breach by Seller or Parent of any of their respective covenants, agreements, representations or warranties contained in this Agreement or if any of the representations or warranties of Seller or Parent contained in this Agreement shall have been inaccurate when made, and the failure of Seller or Parent to cure such breach within thirty (30) days after receipt of written notice from Buyer requesting such breach to be cured, in each case, except where the failure of such representations and warranties to be true and correct (without giving effect to any limitation as to "materiality" or "Material Adverse Effect" set forth in such representations and warranties), or the failure to perform such covenants and agreements, individually or in the aggregate, has not had and could not reasonably be expected to have a Material Adverse Effect;
- (iv) by Parent or Buyer if any court of competent jurisdiction in the United States or other United States Governmental Body shall have issued a final and non-appealable order, decree or ruling permanently restraining, enjoining or otherwise prohibiting the consummation of the transactions contemplated hereby;
- (v) by Parent or Buyer, if (i) the Closing shall not have occurred on or before 5:00 p.m., local New York time, on December 31, 2014 (the "Termination Date") and (ii) the party seeking to terminate this Agreement pursuant to this Section 10.01(a)(v) shall not have breached or failed to fulfill any of its obligations under this Agreement which were the cause of, or resulted in, the failure of the Closing to occur prior to such date; or
- (vi) by Parent or Buyer upon the termination or expiration of the Merger Agreement for any reason.

If the Closing shall not have occurred on or before 5:00 p.m., local New York, New York time, on December 27, 2013, and if Parent is entitled to extend the "Outside Date" under the Merger Agreement in accordance with its current terms, Parent shall exercise its right to extend the "Outside Date" to the same date as the Termination Date under this Agreement.

(b) In the event that this Agreement shall be terminated pursuant to this <u>Article X</u>, all further obligations of the parties under this Agreement (other than <u>Sections 11.2</u> and <u>11.10</u>) shall be terminated without further liability of any party to the other; <u>provided</u> that nothing herein shall relieve any party from liability for any breach of this Agreement.

Section 10.2. <u>Withdrawal of Certain Filings</u>. All filings, applications and other submissions relating to the transactions contemplated by this Agreement as to which termination has occurred shall, to the extent practicable, be withdrawn from the Governmental Authority or other Person to which made.

ARTICLE XI

GENERAL PROVISIONS

Section 11.1. <u>Survival of Representations</u>, Warranties and Obligations. All representations, warranties, covenants and obligations contained in this Agreement shall survive

the consummation of the transactions contemplated by this Agreement; provided, however, that, except as otherwise provided in Article IX, the representations and warranties contained in Articles III and IV of this Agreement shall terminate one (1) year after the Closing Date. Except as otherwise provided herein, no claim shall be made for the breach of any representation or warranty contained in Article III or IV after the date on which such representations and warranties terminate as set forth in this <u>Section 11.1</u>.

Section 11.2. <u>Confidential Nature of Information</u>. Each party agrees that it will treat in confidence all documents, materials and other information which it shall have obtained regarding the other party during the course of the negotiations leading to the consummation of the transactions contemplated hereby (whether obtained before or after the date of this Agreement), the investigation provided for herein and the preparation of this Agreement and other related documents, and, in the event the transactions contemplated hereby shall not be consummated, each party will return to the other party all copies of nonpublic documents and materials which have been furnished in connection therewith. Without limiting the right of either party to pursue all other legal and equitable rights available to it for violation of this <u>Section 11.2</u> by the other party, it is agreed that other remedies cannot fully compensate the aggrieved party for such a violation of this <u>Section 11.2</u> and that the aggrieved party shall be entitled to injunctive relief to prevent a violation or continuing violation hereof.

Section 11.3. Governing Law. This Agreement and the transactions contemplated hereby shall be governed by and construed in accordance with the laws of the State of Delaware without reference to its choice of law rules.

Section 11.4. <u>Notices</u>. All notices, claims, demands and other communications hereunder shall be in writing and shall be deemed given (a) when sent by facsimile transmission (providing confirmation of transmission by the transmitting equipment) or e-mail of a .pdf attachment (with confirmation of receipt by non-automated reply e-mail from the recipient) (<u>provided</u>, that any notice received by facsimile or e-mail transmission or otherwise at the addressee's location on any Business Day after 5:00 p.m. (New York time) shall be deemed to have been received at 9:00 a.m. (New York time) on the next Business Day) or (b) when sent by an internationally recognized overnight carrier (providing proof of delivery) or when delivered by hand, addressed to the respective parties at the following addresses (or such other address for a party as shall be specified by like notice):

If to Seller or Parent:

Gannett Co., Inc. 7950 Jones Branch Drive McLean, Virginia 22107 Facsimile: (703) 558-3989 E-mail: tomcox@gannett.com

Attention: Tom Cox

with a copy to:

Gannett Co., Inc. 7950 Jones Branch Drive McLean, Virginia 22107 Facsimile: (703) 854-2031 E-mail: tmayman@gannett.com Attention: General Counsel

with a copy (which shall not constitute notice) to:

Nixon Peabody LLP 401 Ninth Street, N.W., Suite 900 Washington, DC 20004 Facsimile: (202) 585-8080

E-mail: jpartigan@nixonpeabody.com Attention: John C. Partigan, Esq.

If to Buyer, to:

Meredith Corporation 1716 Locust Street Des Moines, Iowa 50309-3023 Facsimile: (515) 284-3840

E-mail: John.Zieser@meredith.com

Attention: John Zieser

with a copy (which shall not constitute notice) to:

Dow Lohnes PLLC 1200 New Hampshire Avenue, N.W., Suite 800 Washington, DC 20036-6802 Facsimile: (202) 776-2222

Email: mbasile@dowlohnes.com and kmills@dowlohnes.com

Attention: Michael Basile, Esq. and Kevin Mills, Esq.

Section 11.5. Successors and Assigns; Third Party Beneficiaries .

(a) This Agreement and all of its terms shall be binding upon and inure to the benefit of the parties and their respective successors and permitted assigns, including any successor by a merger or conversion referenced below. Except as provided in this Section 11.5(a), this Agreement shall not be assigned by any party hereto. Any party (including, for this purpose, any Seller) may assign or transfer any of its rights under this Agreement to any of its Affiliates, provided that no such assignment or transfer shall operate to relieve a party of any of its liabilities or obligations hereunder. The parties acknowledge that after the Merger Closing Date, with written notice to Buyer, Parent may merge one or more of Sellers into Belo or an Affiliate of Belo or convert one or more of Sellers from a corporation to a limited liability company. Pursuant to Section 6.1(d), the parties intend that the transactions contemplated by this Agreement qualify as a part of a tax-deferred, like-kind exchange under Section 1031 of the Code. Buyer and the Qualified Assignee each acknowledges that each of Sellers and Option

Party, in that regard, is permitted to assign its rights, but not its liabilities or obligations, under this Agreement, to one or more "qualified intermediaries" for use in this transaction as that term is used in Treasury Regulations Section 1.1031(k)-1(g)(4), and otherwise to cooperate with Sellers and Option Party and their respective Affiliates to structure the sale as a like-kind exchange, provided that Buyer and the Qualified Assignee will not be required to incur any obligation, liability or expense with respect to any such exchanges. Buyer shall assign Buyer's right to purchase the Designated Station Assets (or any portion thereof), along with Buyer's obligation to assume the Assumed Liabilities corresponding thereto, to the Qualified Assignee pursuant to the Assignment and Assumption Agreement delivered concurrently with the execution and delivery of this Agreement, which form of agreement, together with the forms of agreement of any related transaction documents between Buyer and the Qualified Assignee, shall be in substantially the same forms as previously provided to Parent. Buyer shall not permit either the Assignment and Assumption Agreement or any of such related agreements between Buyer and its Qualified Assignee to be amended or modified in any manner that would have the effect of preventing or otherwise delaying the consummation of the Transactions or would have the effect of modifying the obligations of Buyer or its Qualified Assignee thereunder in a manner that would be inconsistent with the consummation of the Transactions in accordance with the terms of this Agreement, in each such case, without obtaining consent of Parent, which such consent shall not be unreasonably withheld or delayed. Notwithstanding such permitted assignment, Buyer shall remain liable for all of its obligations hereunder (including those assigned to such assignee), including the payment of the Closing Date Payment pursuant to Section 2.8.

(b) This Agreement shall be binding upon and inure to the benefit of the parties hereto and their successors and permitted assigns. Except as expressly provided in <u>Article IX</u> and <u>Section 11.5(a)</u>, nothing in this Agreement, expressed or implied, is intended or shall be construed to confer upon any Person other than the parties and successors and assigns permitted by this <u>Section 11.5</u> any right, remedy or claim under or by reason of this Agreement. For the avoidance of doubt, Belo, Seller and their Affiliates are not third-party beneficiaries under this Agreement.

Section 11.6. Access to Records after Closing.

- (a) For a period of six years after the Closing Date, Seller and its representatives shall have reasonable access to all of the books and records of the Business transferred to Buyer hereunder to the extent that such access may reasonably be required by Seller in connection with matters relating to or affected by the operations of the Business prior to the Closing Date. Such access shall be afforded by Buyer upon receipt of reasonable advance notice and during normal business hours. Seller shall be solely responsible for any costs or expenses incurred by it pursuant to this Section 11.6(a). If Buyer shall desire to dispose of any of such books and records prior to the expiration of such sixyear period, it shall, prior to such disposition, give Seller a reasonable opportunity, at Seller's expense, to segregate and remove such books and records as the other party may select.
- (b) For a period of six years after the Closing Date, Buyer and its representatives shall have reasonable access to all of the books and records relating to the Business which Seller, Option Party or any of their Affiliates may retain after the Closing Date.

Such access shall be afforded by Seller, Option Party and their Affiliates upon receipt of reasonable advance notice and during normal business hours. Buyer shall be solely responsible for any costs and expenses incurred by it pursuant to this Section 11.6(b). If Seller, Option Party or any of their Affiliates shall desire to dispose of any of such books and records prior to the expiration of such six-year period, such party shall, prior to such disposition, give Buyer a reasonable opportunity, at Buyer's expense, to segregate and remove such books and records as the other party may select.

Section 11.7. Entire Agreement; Amendments. This Agreement, the Exhibits and Schedules referred to herein and the other documents delivered pursuant hereto contain the entire understanding of the parties hereto with regard to the subject matter contained herein or therein, and supersede all prior agreements, understandings or intents between or among any of the parties hereto. The parties hereto, by mutual agreement in writing, may amend, modify and supplement this Agreement.

Section 11.8. Interpretation. Article titles and headings to Sections herein are inserted for convenience of reference only and are not intended to be a part of or to affect the meaning or interpretation of this Agreement. The Schedules and Exhibits referred to herein shall be construed with and as an integral part of this Agreement to the same extent as if they were set forth verbatim herein. For purposes of this Agreement, (i) the words "include," "includes" and "including" shall be deemed to be followed by the words "without limitation," (ii) the word "or" is not exclusive and (iii) the words "herein", "hereof", "hereby", "hereto" and "hereunder" refer to this Agreement as a whole. Unless the context otherwise requires, references herein (a) to Articles, Sections, Exhibits and Schedules mean the Articles and Sections of, and the Exhibits and Schedules attached to, this Agreement and (b) to an agreement, instrument or other document means such agreement, instrument or other document as amended, supplemented and modified from time to time to the extent permitted by the provisions thereof and by this Agreement. This Agreement, the Buyer Ancillary Agreements and the Ancillary Agreements shall be construed without regard to any presumption or rule requiring construction or interpretation against the party drafting an instrument or causing any instrument to be drafted. References to a "party hereto" or the "parties hereto" or similar phrases shall refer to Parent and Buyer unless and until Seller executes and delivers the Joinder Agreement on the Merger Closing Date.

Section 11.9. Waivers. Any term or provision of this Agreement may be waived, or the time for its performance may be extended, by the party or parties entitled to the benefit thereof. The failure of any party hereto to enforce at any time any provision of this Agreement shall not be construed to be a waiver of such provision, nor in any way to affect the validity of this Agreement or any part hereof or the right of any party thereafter to enforce each and every such provision. No waiver of any breach of this Agreement shall be held to constitute a waiver of any other or subsequent breach.

Section 11.10. Expenses. Except as otherwise expressly provided herein, each of Seller and Buyer will pay all of its own respective costs and expenses incident to its negotiation and preparation of this Agreement and to its performance and compliance with all agreements and conditions contained herein on its part to be performed or complied with, including the fees, expenses and disbursements of its counsel and accountants.

Section 11.11. Partial Invalidity. Wherever possible, each provision hereof shall be interpreted in such manner as to be effective and valid under applicable law, but in case any one or more of the provisions contained herein shall, for any reason, be held to be invalid, illegal or unenforceable in any respect, such invalidity, illegality or unenforceability shall not affect any other provisions of this Agreement, and this Agreement shall be construed as if such invalid, illegal or unenforceable provision or provisions had never been contained herein.

Section 11.12. Execution in Counterparts. This Agreement may be executed in one or more counterparts, each of which shall be considered an original instrument, but all of which shall be considered one and the same agreement, and shall become binding when one or more counterparts have been signed by each of the parties and delivered to each of Parent and Buyer.

Section 11.13. Disclaimer of Warranties. Neither Seller nor Parent makes any representations or warranties with respect to any projections, forecasts or forward-looking information provided to Buyer. There is no assurance that any projected or forecasted results will be achieved. EXCEPT AS TO THOSE MATTERS EXPRESSLY COVERED BY THE REPRESENTATIONS AND WARRANTIES IN THIS AGREEMENT AND THE CERTIFICATES DELIVERED BY SELLER AND PARENT PURSUANT TO SECTION 8.1, SELLER IS SELLING THE BUSINESS AND THE PURCHASED ASSETS ON AN "AS IS, WHERE IS" BASIS AND SELLER AND PARENT DISCLAIM ALL OTHER WARRANTIES, REPRESENTATIONS AND GUARANTIES WHETHER EXPRESS OR IMPLIED. SELLER AND PARENT MAKE NO REPRESENTATION OR WARRANTY AS TO MERCHANTABILITY OR FITNESS FOR ANY PARTICULAR PURPOSE AND NO IMPLIED WARRANTIES WHATSOEVER. Buyer acknowledges that none of Seller, Parent or any of their representatives or Affiliates nor any other Person has made any representation or warranty, express or implied, as to the accuracy or completeness of any memoranda, charts, summaries or schedules heretofore made available by Buyer or its representatives or Affiliates to Buyer or any other information which is not included in this Agreement or the Schedules hereto, and none of Seller, Parent or any of their representatives or Affiliates nor any other Person will have or be subject to any liability to Buyer, any Affiliate of Buyer or any other Person resulting from the distribution of any such information to, or use of any such information by, Buyer, any Affiliate of Buyer or any of their agents, consultants, accountants, counsel or other representatives.

Section 11.14. <u>WAIVER OF JURY TRIAL</u>. EACH OF THE PARTIES TO THIS AGREEMENT HEREBY IRREVOCABLY WAIVES ALL RIGHT TO TRIAL BY JURY IN ANY ACTION, PROCEEDING OR COUNTERCLAIM ARISING OUT OF OR RELATING TO THIS AGREEMENT OR THE TRANSACTIONS CONTEMPLATED HEREBY.

Section 11.15. Specific Performance. The parties agree that irreparable damage would occur in the event that any provision of this Agreement was not performed in accordance with its specific terms or was otherwise breached or the Closing was not consummated, and that money damages would not be an adequate remedy, even if available. It is accordingly agreed that the parties shall be entitled to an injunction or injunctions, or any other appropriate form of specific performance or equitable relief, to prevent breaches of this Agreement and to enforce specifically the terms and provisions hereof (including the parties'

obligations to consummate the Closing) in any court of competent jurisdiction, this being in addition to any other remedy to which they are entitled at law or in equity. Each of the parties agrees that it will not oppose the granting of an injunction, specific performance and other equitable relief on the basis that any other party has an adequate remedy at law or that any award of specific performance is not an appropriate remedy for any reason at law or in equity. Any party seeking an injunction or injunctions to prevent breaches of this Agreement and to enforce specifically the terms and provisions of this Agreement shall not be required to post any bond or other security in connection with any such order or injunction.

[Signatures on following page]

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, the parties hereto have caused this Agreement to be executed as of the day and year first above written.

GANNETT CO., INC.

By: /s/ Tom Cox Name: Tom Cox Title: Vice President

MEREDITH CORPORATION

By: /s/ John Zieser Name: John Zieser

Title: Chief Development Officer/ General Counsel

ASSET PURCHASE AGREEMENT

Among

GANNETT CO., INC.

and

MEREDITH CORPORATION

IN RESPECT OF TELEVISION STATION KMOV(TV), ST. LOUIS, MISSOURI

and

Related Assets

Dated as of December 23, 2013

Table of Contents

ARTICLE I DEFINITIONS2 Section 1.1. **Definitions** 2 ARTICLE II PURCHASE AND SALE OF PURCHASED ASSETS9 9 Section 2.1. **Purchase and Sale of Purchased Assets** Section 2.2. **Excluded Assets** Section 2.3. **Assumption of Liabilities** 12 Section 2.4. 15 **Closing Date** Section 2.5. **Purchase Price** 15 Section 2.6. **Determination of Estimated Purchase Price; Payment on Closing Date** 16 Section 2.7. **Determination of Closing Date Working Capital and Purchase Price** Section 2.8. **Closing Date Deliveries** 18 Section 2.9. **Further Assurances** 19 Section 2.10. **Purchase Price Adjustment** 19 Section 2.11. **Allocation of Purchase Price** 20 Section 2.12. **Uncollected Receivables** 21 ARTICLE III REPRESENTATIONS AND WARRANTIES OF SELLER AND PARENT21 21 Section 3.1. **Organization** Section 3.2. **Subsidiaries and Investments** 22 Section 3.3. **Authority of Seller Parent and Option Party** 22 Section 3.4. **Financial Statements** Section 3.5. 23 **Operations Since Balance Sheet Date** Section 3.6. No Undisclosed Liabilities 24 Section 3.7. 25 Taxes Section 3.8. **Sufficiency of Assets and Legality of Use** 25 Section 3.9. **Governmental Permits; FCC Matters** 25 Section 3.10. Real Property; Real Property Leases 27 Section 3.11. 27 **Personal Property Leases** Section 3.12. **Intellectual Property** 28 Section 3.13. **Accounts Receivable** 28 Section 3.14. **Title to Purchased Assets** 28 Section 3.15. **Employees** 28 29 Section 3.16. **Employee Relations** Section 3.17. Contracts 29 Section 3.18. **Status of Contracts** 30 Section 3.19. No Violation, Litigation or Regulatory Action 31 Section 3.20. Insurance 31 Section 3.21. **Employee Plans; ERISA** 31 Section 3.22. **Environmental Protection** 32 Section 3.23. **MVPD Matters** 33 **Certain Business Practices** Section 3.24. 33 Section 3.25. No Finder 33

i

ARTICLE IV RE	PRESENTATIONS AND WARRANTIES OF BUYER34
Section 4.1.	Organization 34
Section 4.2.	Authority of Buyer 34
Section 4.3.	<u>Litigation</u> 35
Section 4.4.	No Finder 35
Section 4.5.	Qualifications as FCC Licensee 35
Section 4.6.	Adequacy of Financing 35
ARTICLE V AC	TION PRIOR TO THE CLOSING DATE35
Section 5.1.	Investigation of the Business 35
Section 5.2.	Preserve Accuracy of Representations and Warranties; Notification of Certain Matters
	36
Section 5.3.	FCC Consent; HSR Act Approval; Other Consents and Approvals 36
Section 5.4.	Operations of the Station Prior to the Closing Date 39
Section 5.5.	Public Announcement 41
Section 5.6.	<u>Transition of Station Out of Belo Group Agreements</u> 41
ARTICLE VI AI	DDITIONAL AGREEMENTS42
Section 6.1.	Taxes; Sales, Use and Transfer Taxes 42
Section 6.2.	Employees; Employee Benefit Plans 43
Section 6.3.	Control of Operations Prior to Closing Date 46
Section 6.4.	Bulk Transfer Laws 46
Section 6.5.	Use of Names 46
ARTICLE VII C	ONDITIONS PRECEDENT TO OBLIGATIONS OF SELLER AND PARENT47
Section 7.1.	No Misrepresentation or Breach of Covenants and Warranties 47
Section 7.1.	No Restraint 47
Section 7.2.	Certain Governmental Approvals 47
Section 7.4.	Merger 48
	CONDITIONS PRECEDENT TO OBLIGATIONS OF BUYER48
Section 8.1.	No Misrepresentation or Breach of Covenants and Warranties 48
Section 8.1.	No Restraint 48
Section 8.3.	Certain Governmental Approvals 48
Section 8.4.	Merger 49
Section 8.5.	Consents 49
	DEMNIFICATION49
Section 9.1.	Indemnification by Seller and Parent 49
Section 9.1. Section 9.2.	
Section 9.2.	
Section 9.3.	Notice of Claims; Determination of Amount Third Person Claims 51
Section 9.4. Section 9.5.	Limitations 53
Section 9.5.	No Special Damages; Mitigation 53
ARTICLE X TEI	
Section 10.1.	Termination 54

Section 10.2. Withd	<u>lrawal of Certain Filings</u>	55
---------------------	----------------------------------	----

ARTICLE XI GENERAL PROVISIONS55

Section 11.1.	Survival of Representations	. Warrant	ties and Obligations		55
Section 11.2.	Confidential Nature of Infor		55		
Section 11.3.	Governing Law	56			
Section 11.4.	<u>Notices</u>	56			
Section 11.5.	Successors and Assigns; Thi	rd Party	Beneficiaries_	57	
Section 11.6.	Access to Records after Clos	<u>sing</u>	58		
Section 11.7.	Entire Agreement; Amendm	<u>nents</u>	58		
Section 11.8.	Interpretation	58			
Section 11.9.	<u>Waivers</u>	59			
Section 11.10.	Expenses	59			
Section 11.11.	Partial Invalidity	59			
Section 11.12.	Execution in Counterparts		59		
Section 11.13.	Disclaimer of Warranties		59		
Section 11.14.	WAIVER OF JURY TRIAL	<u>1</u>	60		
Section 11.15.	Specific Performance		60		

[The following exhibits and schedules have been omitted and will be supplementally provided to the Commission upon request.]

EXHIBITS

Exhibit A - Form of Instrument of Assumption
Exhibit B - Form of Bill of Sale and Assignment

Exhibit C - Form of Joinder Agreement

Exhibit D - Form of Assignment of Seller FCC Authorizations

SCHEDULES

2.2	Excluded Assets
3.2	Subsidiaries and Investments
3.3	Seller Conflicts and Consents
3.4	Financial Statements
3.5(a)	No Material Adverse Change
3.5(b)	Operations Since Balance Sheet Date
3.6	No Undisclosed Liabilities
3.8	Sufficiency of Assets
3.9(a)	Governmental Permits
3.9(b)	Compliance with Governmental Permits
3.9(d)	Seller FCC Matters
3.10(a)	Owned Real Property
3.10(b)	Leased Real Property
3.11	Leases of Personal Property
3.12(a)	Copyrights, Patent Rights and Trademarks
3.12(b)	Exceptions to Ownership or Right to Use Copyrights, Patent Rights and Trademarks
3.12(c)	Registrations and Validity of Copyrights, Patent Rights and Trademarks
3.12(d)	Infringement
3.14	Permitted Encumbrances
3.15	Employees
3.16	Collective Bargaining Agreements
3.17	Contracts
3.18	Status of Station Agreements
3.19	Compliance with Law; Litigation
3.20	Insurance
3.21	Employee Plans
3.21(b)	Multiemployer Plans
3.22	Environmental Matters
3.23	MVPD Matters
4.2	Buyer Conflicts and Consents
4.5(a)	Buyer FCC Matters
5.3(f)	Required Consents
5.4(b) 5.6	Operations Prior to Closing Date Belo Group Agreements to be Transitioned
6.2(c)	Buyer's Benefit Plans
6.2(b)	Description of Severance Plan
0.2(11)	Description of Severance Fran

ASSET PURCHASE AGREEMENT

ASSET PURCHASE AGREEMENT, dated as of December 23, 2013 (this "Agreement"), by and among (i) GANNETT CO., INC., a Delaware corporation ("Parent"), together with that certain Seller named herein who shall join this Agreement as a party hereto, on the one hand, and (ii) MEREDITH CORPORATION, an Iowa corporation ("Buyer"), on the other hand.

WITNESSETH:

WHEREAS, on the date of this Agreement Seller owns and operates the following television broadcast station (the "<u>Station</u>"), pursuant to certain authorizations issued by the Federal Communications Commission (the "<u>FCC</u>"):

KMOV(TV), St. Louis, Missouri

WHEREAS, on the Merger Closing Date (as defined below), Seller will become a lower-tier wholly-owned subsidiary of Parent pursuant to a certain Agreement and Plan of Merger, dated as of June 12, 2013 (the "Merger Agreement") among Parent, Delta Acquisition Corp. and Belo Corp. ("Belo"), which provides for the merger of Delta Acquisition Corp. into Belo, with Belo surviving the transactions contemplated by the Merger Agreement (the "Merger") as a wholly-owned subsidiary of Parent;

WHEREAS, on the Merger Closing Date, Parent will cause Seller to enter into a Joinder Agreement (as defined below) pursuant to the terms and subject to the conditions of this Agreement and, thereupon, at the closing hereunder, Seller shall effect and consummate the transactions contemplated hereby;

WHEREAS, pursuant to the Sander Agreement (as defined below), and simultaneously with the closing of the Merger, Seller will transfer and convey to Sander Operating Co. IV LLC, its successors and assigns ("
Sander St. Louis" or "Option Party"), certain assets and liabilities related to the operation of KMOV(TV), St. Louis, Missouri;

WHEREAS, pursuant to that certain Option Agreement, dated as of December 23, 2013, between Parent, Sander (as defined below) and the Option Party (the "Option Agreement"), Parent holds an option to purchase from the Option Party those certain assets (including FCC licenses), and to assume those certain liabilities of the Option Party, relating to the operation of the Station that is subject to the option set forth therein (respectively, the "Option Assets" and the "Option Liabilities");

WHEREAS, pursuant to that certain Option Exercise Agreement, dated as of the date hereof, by and between Parent, Sander and the Option Party (the "Option Exercise Agreement"), Parent has exercised its option under the Option Agreement to purchase the Option Assets and assume the Option Liabilities;

WHEREAS, the closing of the transactions contemplated by the Option Exercise Agreement and the closing of the transactions contemplated by this Agreement shall occur simultaneously and, at such closings, pursuant to the terms of the Option Exercise Agreement, the Option Party shall assign and transfer to Buyer, and Buyer shall purchase, accept and assume the Option Assets and the Option Liabilities; and

WHEREAS, pursuant to the terms and subject to the conditions set forth in this Agreement, Seller desires to sell, assign and transfer to Buyer, and Buyer desires to purchase, accept and assume from Seller, the Purchased Assets and the Assumed Liabilities (each as defined below).

NOW, THEREFORE, in consideration of the mutual covenants and agreements hereinafter set forth, it is hereby agreed among the parties as follows:

ARTICLE I

DEFINITIONS

- **Section 1.1.** <u>Definitions</u>. As used in this Agreement, the following terms have the meanings specified or referred to in this <u>Section 1.1</u>:
 - " Affected Employees" has the meaning specified in Section 6.2(a).
 - "Agreement" has the meaning specified in the introductory paragraph hereof.
- "<u>Affiliate</u>" means, with respect to any Person, any other Person which directly or indirectly controls, is controlled by or is under common control with such Person.
- "<u>Agreed Accounting Principles</u>" means the generally accepted accounting principles used in the preparation of the Balance Sheet.
 - "Agreed Adjustments" has the meaning specified in Section 2.7(b).
- "Ancillary Agreements" means the Option Exercise Agreement and any other certificate, agreement, document or other instrument to be executed and delivered in connection with the transactions contemplated by this Agreement.
 - " Arbitrator" has the meaning specified in Section 2.7(c).
 - "Assumed Liabilities" has the meaning specified in Section 2.3(a).
 - "Balance Sheet" has the meaning specified in Section 3.4.
 - "Balance Sheet Date" has the meaning specified in Section 3.4.
 - "Belo" has the meaning specified in the second recital hereof.
 - "Business" has the meaning specified in Section 2.1.
- "Business Day" means any day on which the principal offices of the Securities and Exchange Commission are open to accept filings and on which banks in the City of New York are not required or authorized to close.
 - "Buyer" has the meaning specified in the introductory paragraph hereof.

- "Buyer Ancillary Agreements" has the meaning specified in Section 4.2(a).
- "<u>Buyer Group Member</u>" means Buyer, its Affiliates, directors, officers, employees and agents and their respective successors and assigns.
 - "Buyer's Benefit Plans" has the meaning specified in Section 6.2(c).
- <u>"Buyer Material Adverse Effect"</u> means any event, occurrence, fact, condition, change, development or effect that would materially adversely affect the ability of Buyer to perform its obligations under this Agreement, other than changes (i) relating to generally applicable economic conditions or the television broadcasting industry in general, other than those having a disproportionate impact on Buyer, or (ii) resulting from the execution of this Agreement or the consummation of the transactions contemplated hereby.
- "CERCLA" means the Comprehensive Environmental Response, Compensation and Liability Act, 42 U.S.C. §§ 9601 et seq., and any regulations promulgated thereunder.
 - "Claim Notice" has the meaning specified in Section 9.3(a).
 - "Closing" has the meaning specified in Section 2.4.
 - "Closing Date" has the meaning specified in Section 2.4.
 - "Closing Date Balance Sheet" has the meaning specified in Section 2.7.
 - "Closing Date Payment" has the meaning specified in Section 2.6(b).
- "Closing Date Working Capital Amount" means the amount by which (i) the Current Assets, as reflected on the Closing Date Balance Sheet as finally determined in accordance with Section 2.7, exceed (ii) the Current Liabilities, as reflected on the Closing Date Balance Sheet as finally determined in accordance with Section 2.7; provided that if such Current Assets are equal to such Current Liabilities, then the Closing Date Working Capital Amount shall be zero.
- "Closing Date Working Capital Deficit" means the amount by which (i) the Current Liabilities, as reflected on the Closing Date Balance Sheet finally determined in accordance with Section 2.7, exceed (ii) the Current Assets, as reflected on the Closing Date Balance Sheet as finally determined in accordance with Section 2.7.
 - "Code" means the Internal Revenue Code of 1986, as amended.
 - "Collection Period" has the meaning specified in Section 2.12.
 - "Collections Deficiency" has the meaning specified in Section 2.12.
 - "Collective Bargaining Agreements" has the meaning specified in Section 3.16.
- "Communications Act" means the Communications Act of 1934, as amended, the Telecommunications Act of 1996, the Children's Television Act of 1992, and the rules and

regulations of the FCC promulgated under the foregoing, in each case, as in effect from time to time.

- "Contaminant" means any waste, pollutant, hazardous substance, toxic substance, hazardous waste, special waste, asbestos, asbestos containing material, petroleum or petroleum-derived substance or waste, or any constituent of any such substance or waste.
- "Current Assets" means (i) those types of assets of Seller or Option Party classified as "Current Assets" on the Balance Sheet and (ii) any pro-rated assets described in Section 2.5(b)(i), but excluding any Excluded Assets.
- "Current Liabilities" means (i) those types of liabilities of Seller or Option Party classified as "Current Liabilities" on the Balance Sheet and (ii) any pro-rated liabilities described in Section 2.5(b)(ii), but excluding (w) any Excluded Liabilities, (x) any Tax liabilities, and (y) any amounts payable by Buyer pursuant to Section 6.2(g).
 - "Cutoff Time" has the meaning specified in Section 2.5(b).
 - "<u>Disputed Items</u>" has the meaning specified in <u>Section 2.7(c)</u>.
 - "**DOJ**" means the U.S. Department of Justice.
 - "Employee Plans" has the meaning specified in Section 3.21(a).
- "Encumbrance" means any lien, claim, charge, security interest, mortgage, pledge, easement, conditional sale or other title retention agreement, defect in title, covenant or other restrictions of any kind.
- "Environmental Encumbrance" means an Encumbrance in favor of any Governmental Body for (a) any liability under any Environmental Law, or (b) damages arising from, or costs incurred by such Governmental Body in response to, a Release or threatened Release of a Contaminant into the environment.
- "Environmental Law" means all Requirements of Laws relating to or addressing the environment, health or safety, including but not limited to CERCLA, OSHA and RCRA and any state equivalent thereof.
 - "ERISA" means the Employee Retirement Income Security Act of 1974, as amended.
- "<u>Estimated Purchase Price</u>" means the Purchase Price, as defined herein, but determined on an estimated basis by Parent in good faith and as reflected in the certificate referred to in <u>Section 2.6(a)</u>.
 - "Excess Collections" has the meaning specified in Section 2.12.
 - "Excluded Assets" has the meaning specified in Section 2.2.
 - "Excluded Liabilities" has the meaning specified in Section 2.3(b).

- "Expense" means any and all expenses incurred in connection with investigating, defending or asserting any claim, action, suit or proceeding incident to any matter indemnified against hereunder (including, without limitation, court filing fees, court costs, arbitration fees or costs, witness fees, and reasonable fees and disbursements of legal counsel, investigators, expert witnesses, consultants, accountants and other professionals).
 - "FCC" means the Federal Communications Commission.
 - "FCC Applications" has the meaning specified in Section 5.3(a).
- "FCC Consent" means action by the FCC (including action by staff acting on delegated authority) granting its consent to the FCC Applications to Buyer and the consummation of the transactions contemplated hereby.
 - **"Final Allocation Schedule"** has the meaning specified in <u>Section 2.11(c)</u>.
 - "FTC" means the U.S. Federal Trade Commission.
- "Governmental Body" means any foreign, federal, state, local or other governmental authority or regulatory body.
- "Governmental Consents" means (i) the FCC Consent, and (ii) all authorizations, consents, Orders and approvals of all Governmental Bodies, including any State Attorney General, that are or may become necessary for the execution, delivery and consummation of the transactions contemplated hereby.
 - "Governmental Permits" has the meaning specified in Section 3.9(a).
 - "Group Agreements" has the meaning specified in Section 5.6.
 - "HSR Act" means the Hart-Scott-Rodino Antitrust Improvements Act of 1976, as amended.
 - "Indemnified Party" has the meaning specified in Section 9.3(a).
 - "Indemnified Event" has the meaning specified in Section 9.3(b).
 - "Indemnitor" has the meaning specified in Section 9.3(a).
- "Intellectual Property" means United States and foreign patents, pending patent applications, trademark registrations, pending trademark applications, unregistered trademarks and trade names, domain names, copyright registrations, pending copyright applications and unregistered copyrights.
 - "Joinder Agreement" has the meaning specified in Section 2.8(a).
- "<u>Knowledge of Seller</u>" means, as to a particular matter, the actual knowledge of the following persons: the Senior Vice President/General Counsel and Secretary of Parent, the President/Media Operations of Belo or the General Counsel of Belo.

- "<u>Laws</u>" means any and all domestic (federal, state or local) or foreign laws, rules, regulations, orders, judgments or decrees promulgated by any Governmental Body.
- "Loss" means any and all losses, costs, obligations, liabilities, settlement payments, awards, judgments, fines, penalties, damages, expenses, deficiencies or other charges.
- "Market" means, with respect to the Station, the "Designated Market Area," as determined by The Nielsen Company, of such Station.
- "Material Adverse Effect" means any event, occurrence, fact, condition, change, development or effect that would (i) materially adversely affect the ability of Parent or Seller to perform its obligations under this Agreement, or (ii) have a material adverse effect on the assets, results of operations or financial condition of the Station or the Business, taken as a whole, other than changes (a) relating to generally applicable economic conditions or the television broadcasting industry in general, other than those having a disproportionate impact on Seller, the Purchased Assets or the Business, (b) resulting from the announcement by Parent of its intention to sell the Purchased Assets or the Business or (c) resulting from the execution of this Agreement (including the identity of Buyer) or the consummation of the transactions contemplated hereby.
 - "Merger" has the meaning specified in the second recital hereof.
 - "Merger Agreement" has the meaning specified in the second recital hereof.
- "Merger Closing Date" means the date upon which the transactions contemplated by the Merger Agreement are consummated.
- "MVPD" means any multi-channel video programming distributor, including cable systems, satellite master antenna television systems, telephone companies and direct broadcast satellite systems.
 - "Objection Notice" has the meaning specified in Section 2.7(b).
 - "Option Agreement" has the meaning specified in the fifth recital hereof.
 - "Option Assets" has the meaning specified in the fifth recital hereof.
 - "Option Exercise Agreement" has the meaning specified in the sixth recital hereof.
 - "Option Liabilities" has the meaning specified in the fifth recital hereof.
 - "Option Party" has the meaning specified in the fourth recital hereof.
- "Order" means any decree, order, judgment, injunction, temporary restraining order or other order in any suit or proceeding by or with any Governmental Body.
- "OSHA" means the Occupational Safety and Health Act, 29 U.S.C. §§ 651 et seq., and any regulations promulgated thereunder.
 - "Owned Real Property" has the meaning specified in Section 3.10(a).

- "Parent" has the meaning specified in the introductory paragraph hereof.
- "Permitted Encumbrance" means (a) liens for Taxes, assessments or other governmental charges which are not yet due and payable, (b) liens of landlords and liens of carriers, warehousemen, mechanics and materialmen and other similar liens imposed by law arising in the ordinary course of the Business which are not yet due and payable, (c) easements, servitudes, rights-of-way, covenants, consents, conditions, reservations, encroachments, minor defects or irregularities in title, variations and other restrictions affecting the use of any Real Property listed or referred to in Schedules 3.10(a) or 3.10(b) which in the aggregate could not reasonably be expected to materially impair the use of the Purchased Assets for the purposes for which they are or may reasonably be expected to be held, (d) the leases set forth in Schedule 3.11 and licenses set forth in Schedule 3.12, (e) other non-monetary Encumbrances on property which do not materially impair the existing use of the property affected by such Encumbrances and (f) the items on Schedule 3.14.
- "Person" means any person, employee, individual, corporation, limited liability company, partnership, trust, or any other non-governmental entity or any governmental or regulatory authority or body.
 - "Preliminary Allocation Schedule" has the meaning specified in Section 2.11(a).
 - "Preliminary Closing Date Balance Sheet" has the meaning specified in Section 2.7(a)(i).
- "Preliminary Closing Date Working Capital Calculation" has the meaning specified in Section 2.7 (a)(iii).
 - "Preliminary Purchase Price" has the meaning specified in Section 2.7(a)(ii).
- "Program Rights Agreements" means any agreement of Seller or Option Party presently existing or entered into after the date of this Agreement and prior to the Closing in accordance with the terms of this Agreement to broadcast television programs or shows as part of the Station's programming, including all film and program barter agreements, sports rights agreements, news rights or service agreements and syndication agreements.
 - "Purchased Assets" has the meaning specified in Section 2.1.
 - "Purchase Price" has the meaning specified in Section 2.5.
 - "Receivables" has the meaning specified in Section 2.12.
- "RCRA" means the Resource Conservation and Recovery Act, 42 U.S.C. §§ 6901 et seq., and any regulations promulgated thereunder.
 - "Real Property" has the meaning specified in Section 3.10(b).
 - "Real Property Leases" has the meaning specified in Section 3.10(b).

- "Release" means any release, spill, emission, leaking, pumping, injection, deposit, disposal, discharge, dispersal, leaching or migration into the indoor or outdoor environment or into or out of any property, including the movement of Contaminants through or in the air, soil, surface water, groundwater or property.
- "Remedial Action" means actions required to (a) clean up, remove, abate, treat or in any other way address Contaminants in the indoor or outdoor environment; (b) prevent the Release or threatened Release or minimize the further Release of Contaminants; or (c) investigate and determine if a remedial response is needed and to design such a response and post-remedial investigation, monitoring, operation and maintenance and care.
 - "Renewal Applications" has the meaning specified in Section 5.3(e).
 - "Required Consents" has the meaning specified in Section 5.3(f).
- "Requirements of Law" means any foreign, federal, state or local law, rule or regulation, Governmental Permit or other binding determination of any Governmental Body.
 - "Resolution Period" has the meaning specified in Section 2.7(b).
 - "Review Period" has the meaning specified in Section 2.7(b).
 - "Sander" means Sander Holdings Co. LLC, its successors and assigns.
- "Sander Agreement" means that certain Asset Purchase Agreement, dated as of June 12, 2013, among Parent, Sander, Option Party and other Affiliates of Sander, as amended.
 - "Sander St. Louis" has the meaning specified in the fourth recital hereof.
 - "Seller" means KMOV-TV, Inc., a Delaware corporation, its successors and assigns.
- "Seller FCC Authorizations" means those Governmental Permits issued by the FCC with respect to the Station.
- "Seller Group Member" means Seller and Parent and their Affiliates, directors, officers, employees and agents and their respective successors and assigns.
- "Seller Property" means any real or personal property, plant, building, facility, structure, equipment or unit, or other asset owned, leased or operated by Seller or Option Party and used primarily in the Business.
 - "Station" has the meaning specified in the first recital hereof.
 - "Station Agreements" has the meaning specified in Section 3.18.
- "<u>Tax</u>" means any federal, state, local or foreign net income, alternative or add-on minimum, gross income, gross receipts, property, sales, use, transfer, gains, license, excise, employment, payroll, capital stock, escheat, environmental, franchise, social security, stamp,

registration and value-added taxes, withholding or minimum tax, or any other tax custom, duty, governmental fee or other like assessment or charge of any kind whatsoever, together with any interest or any penalty, addition to tax or additional amount imposed by any Governmental Body and shall include any obligation to indemnify or otherwise assume or succeed to the Tax liability of another person/entity.

- "Termination Date" has the meaning specified in Section 10.1(a)(v).
- "Union Pension Plan" has the meaning specified in Section 6.2(1).

ARTICLE II

PURCHASE AND SALE OF PURCHASED ASSETS

Section 2.1. Purchase and Sale of Purchased Assets. Upon the terms and subject to the conditions of this Agreement, on the Closing Date, Seller shall, and pursuant to the terms of the Option Exercise Agreement, Parent shall cause the Option Party to, sell, transfer, assign, convey and deliver to Buyer and Buyer shall purchase from Seller pursuant to this Agreement, free and clear of all Encumbrances (except for Permitted Encumbrances), all of the assets, properties and business (excepting only the Excluded Assets) (including the Option Assets which Parent has the right to transfer to Buyer pursuant to the Option Exercise Agreement) of every kind and description, wherever located, real, personal or mixed, tangible or intangible, owned or held by Seller or Option Party and used primarily with respect to the Station and the business of the Station (the "Business") as the same shall exist on the Closing Date (herein collectively referred to as the "Purchased Assets"), including, without limitation, all right, title and interest of Seller and Option Party in, to and under:

- (a) All accounts receivable generated by the Business for periods prior to the Closing Date;
- (b) The Seller FCC Authorizations and all other assignable Governmental Permits listed in <u>Schedule</u> <u>3.9(a)</u> applicable to the Station;
 - (c) The Owned Real Property described in <u>Schedule 3.10(a)</u> applicable to the Station;
 - (d) The Real Property Leases described in Schedule 3.10(b) applicable to the Station;
- (e) All machinery, equipment (including cameras, computers and office equipment), auxiliary and translator facilities, transmitting towers, transmitters, broadcast equipment, antennae, supplies, inventory (including all films, programs, records, tapes, recordings, compact discs, cassettes, spare parts and equipment), advertising and promotional materials, engineering plans, records and data, vehicles, furniture and other personal property owned or held by Seller or Option Party, as applicable, and primarily relating to the Station (other than the items described in Section 2.2(h));

- (f) The personal property leases and the personal property leased thereunder listed in <u>Schedule 3.11</u> applicable to the Station;
- (g) The trademarks, trade names, the call sign "KMOV(TV)," service marks and copyrights (and all goodwill associated therewith), registered or unregistered, and the domain names owned by Seller or Option Party, as applicable, and relating exclusively to the Station or the Business, and the applications for registration thereof and the patents and applications therefor and the licenses relating to any of the foregoing including, without limitation, the items listed in <u>Schedule 3.12(a)</u> applicable to the Station;
- (h) (i) All contracts of Seller or Option Party, as applicable, for the sale of broadcast time for advertising or other purposes made in the ordinary course of the Business and consistent with past practice; (ii) all contracts for the purchase of merchandise, supplies or personal property or for the receipt of services made in the ordinary course of the Business and consistent with past practice which are terminable by Seller or Option Party, as applicable, on thirty (30) days' notice or less; (iii) the contracts, agreements or understandings listed or described in Schedule 3.17 applicable to the Station and designated on such Schedule as an "Assumed Contract" and (iv) any other contract, agreement or understanding (evidenced in writing) entered into by Seller or Option Party, as applicable, primarily in respect of the Business which (A) is of the general nature described in subsections (b), (d), (e), (j) or (k) of Section 3.17 but which, by virtue of its specific terms, is not required to be listed in Schedule 3.17 or (B) is entered into after the date hereof consistent with the provisions of Section 5.4 of this Agreement;
 - (i) The Collective Bargaining Agreements listed in <u>Schedule 3.16</u> applicable to the Station;
- (j) All advertising customer lists, mailing lists, processes, trade secrets, know-how and other proprietary or confidential information exclusively used in or relating to the Business;
- (k) All rights, claims or causes of action of Seller or Option Party, as applicable, against third parties arising under warranties from manufacturers, vendors and others in connection with the Purchased Assets;
- (1) All prepaid rentals and other prepaid expenses (except for prepaid insurance) arising from payments made by Seller or Option Party, as applicable, in the ordinary course of the operation of the Business prior to the Closing Date for goods or services where such goods or services have not been received at the Closing Date;
- (m) All jingles, slogans, commercials and other promotional materials used in or relating exclusively to the Station or the Business;
- (n) All books and records (including all computer programs used primarily in connection with the operation of the Business or the Station) of Seller or Option Party, as applicable, relating to the assets, properties, business and operations of the Business or the Station including, without limitation, all files, logs, programming information and studies,

technical information and engineering data, news and advertising studies or consulting reports and sales correspondence; and

- (o) All other assets or properties not referred to above which are reflected on the Balance Sheet or acquired by Seller or Option Party, as applicable, in the ordinary course of the Business after the Balance Sheet Date but prior to Closing, except (i) any such assets or properties disposed of after the Balance Sheet Date in the ordinary course of the Business and (ii) Excluded Assets.
- **Section 2.2.** Excluded Assets. Notwithstanding the foregoing, the Purchased Assets shall not include the following (whether or not included in Option Assets) (herein referred to as the "Excluded Assets"):
- (a) All cash and cash equivalents (including any marketable securities or certificates of deposit) of Seller or Option Party;
- (b) All claims, rights and interests of Seller or Parent or Option Party, as applicable, in and to any refunds for federal, state or local franchise, income or other Taxes or fees of any nature whatsoever for periods prior to the Closing Date;
- (c) Any rights, claims or causes of action of Seller or Parent or Option Party, as applicable, against third parties relating to the assets, properties, business or operations of the Business arising out of transactions occurring prior to the Closing Date, except to the extent and only to the extent any such claims relate to the Purchased Assets;
- (d) All bonds held, contracts or policies of insurance and prepaid insurance with respect to such contracts or policies;
- (e) Seller's and Option Party's minute books, stock transfer books, records relating to formation, Tax returns and related documents and supporting work papers and any other records and returns relating to Taxes, assessments and similar governmental levies (other than real and personal property Taxes, assessments and levies imposed on the Purchased Assets) and any books and records (including computer programs) relating primarily to a business of Belo, Option Party or any of their Affiliates unrelated to the Business or the Station;
- (f) All records prepared in connection with the sale or transfer of the Station, including bids received from others and analyses relating to the Station and the Purchased Assets;
- (g) The contracts, agreements or understandings of Seller or Option Party listed in <u>Schedule 3.17</u> and designated on such Schedule as a "Contract Not Assumed" and any contract, agreement or understanding listed in <u>Schedule 3.17</u> which has expired prior to the Closing Date and any contracts, agreements or understandings between or among Seller, Option Party and any Affiliates of Seller or Option Party relating to the Station and the Purchased Assets unless listed in <u>Schedule 3.17</u> as an "Assumed Contract";
 - (h) The items designated in <u>Schedule 2.2</u> as "Excluded Assets";

- (i) Any trade name, trademarks, service marks, domain names or logos using or incorporating the names "Belo", "Gannett", "Sander" or any variation or derivative thereof;
- (j) All records and documents relating to Excluded Assets or to liabilities other than Assumed Liabilities:
- (k) All of Seller's, Belo's, Parent's, Option Party's or their Affiliates' employee benefit agreements, plans or arrangements (including, without limitation, all Employee Plans);
 - (1) Any intercompany receivable of Seller or Option Party from any of its Affiliates; and
- (m) Any rights of or payment due to Seller, Option Party or Parent under or pursuant to this Agreement or the other agreements with Buyer contemplated hereby.

Section 2.3. Assumption of Liabilities.

- (a) Upon the terms and subject to the conditions of this Agreement, on the Closing Date, Buyer shall deliver to Seller an undertaking and assumption, in the form of Exhibit A, pursuant to which Buyer shall assume and be obligated for, and shall agree to pay, perform and discharge in accordance with their terms, the following obligations and liabilities of Seller or Option Party (except to the extent such obligations and liabilities constitute Excluded Liabilities):
 - (i) all liabilities of Seller or Option Party to the extent reflected or reserved against on the Closing Date Balance Sheet and included in "Current Liabilities" in the calculation of the Closing Date Working Capital Amount or Closing Date Working Capital Deficit, as the case may be;
 - (ii) all liabilities and obligations related to, associated with or arising out of (A) the occupancy, operation, use or control of any of the Real Property listed or described in <u>Schedules 3.10(a)</u> or <u>3.10(b)</u> applicable to the Station on or after the Closing Date or (B) the operation of the Business on or after the Closing Date, in each case incurred or imposed as a requirement of any Environmental Law, including, without limitation, any Release or storage of any Contaminants on, at or from (1) any real property owned, leased, or operated in connection with the Business after the Closing Date (including, without limitation, all facilities, improvements, structures and equipment thereon, surface water thereon or adjacent thereto and soil or groundwater thereunder) or any conditions whatsoever on, under or in such real property or (2) any real property or facility owned by a third Person at which Contaminants generated by the Business were sent on or after the Closing Date;
 - (iii) all liabilities and obligations of Seller or Option Party to the extent arising on or after the Closing Date under (A) the Station Agreements and other agreements included as Purchased Assets and (B) the leases, contracts and other agreements entered into by Seller or Option Party, as applicable, with respect to

the Business after the date hereof consistent with the terms of <u>Section 5.4</u> of this Agreement, except, in each case, (i) to the extent such liabilities and obligations, but for a breach or default by Seller or Option Party, as applicable, would have been paid, performed or otherwise discharged on or prior to the Closing Date or to the extent the same arise out of any such breach or default or (ii) to the extent such liabilities would be for the account of Seller or Option Party, as applicable, pursuant to <u>Section 2.5(b)</u>;

- (iv) all liabilities for Taxes that are the responsibility of Buyer pursuant to <u>Section 6.1</u> hereof; and
- (v) for the avoidance of doubt, all liabilities and obligations of Buyer pursuant to <u>Section 6.2</u> hereof.

All of the foregoing to be assumed by Buyer hereunder (including the Option Liabilities which Buyer has the right to assume pursuant to the Option Exercise Agreement) are referred to herein as the "Assumed Liabilities."

- (b) Buyer shall not assume or be obligated for any of, and Seller and Option Party, pursuant to the terms of the Option Exercise Agreement, as applicable, shall solely retain, pay, perform, defend and discharge all of, its liabilities or obligations of any and every kind whatsoever, direct or indirect, known or unknown, absolute or contingent, not expressly assumed by Buyer under Section 2.3(a) and, notwithstanding anything to the contrary in Section 2.3(a), none of the following (whether or not included in Option Liabilities) (herein referred to as "Excluded Liabilities") shall be "Assumed Liabilities" for purposes of this Agreement:
 - (i) any foreign, federal, state, county or local income Taxes which arise from the operation of the Station or the Business or the ownership of the Purchased Assets prior to the Closing Date;
 - (ii) any liability or obligation of Seller or Option Party, as applicable, in respect of indebtedness for borrowed money or any intercompany payable of Seller or Option Party, as applicable, or any of its Affiliates;
 - (iii) all liabilities and obligations related to, associated with or arising out of (A) the occupancy, operation, use or control of any of the Real Property listed or described in Schedules 3.10(a) or 3.10(b) prior to the Closing Date or (B) the operation of the Business prior to the Closing Date, in each case incurred or imposed under Environmental Laws existing prior to the Closing Date, including, without limitation, (1) any Release or storage of any Contaminants prior to the Closing Date on, at or from any such Real Property (including, without limitation, all facilities, improvements, structures and equipment thereon, surface water thereon or adjacent thereto and soil or groundwater thereunder), (2) any conditions on, under or in such Real Property existing prior to the Closing Date that require Remedial Action under Environmental Laws, or (3) any conditions on, under or in any real property or facility owned by a third party at

which Contaminants generated by the Business were sent prior to the Closing Date;

- (iv) all liabilities of Seller or Option Party, as applicable, and Parent to the extent arising prior to the Closing Date in connection with the ownership or operation of the Purchased Assets or the Business, other than current liabilities of Seller or Option Party, as applicable, to the extent reflected or reserved against on the Closing Date Balance Sheet and included in "Current Liabilities" in the calculation of the Closing Date Working Capital Amount or Closing Date Working Capital Deficit, as the case may be;
- (v) any liabilities or obligations, whenever arising, related to, associated with or arising out of the Excluded Assets;
- (vi) any liabilities or obligations, whenever arising, related to, associated with or arising out of the employee benefit agreements, plans or arrangements of Seller, Belo, Parent, Sander, Option Party or any of their Affiliates (including, without limitation, all Employee Plans);
- (vii) all severance obligations of Seller, Belo, Parent, Sander, Option Party or any of their Affiliates, if any, to former employees of Seller or Option Party, as applicable, arising prior to the Closing Date or employees of Seller or Option Party arising out of Seller's or Option Party's termination of the employment of such employees on the Closing Date in connection with the consummation of the transactions contemplated hereby and Buyer's offer of employment to the Affected Employees as contemplated in Section 6.2(a), other than the obligations of Buyer pursuant to Section 6.2(b), Section 6.2(h) and Section 6.2(i);
- (viii) any intercompany liabilities or obligations due from Seller or Option Party, as applicable, to any of its Affiliates;
- (ix) any costs and expenses incurred by Seller, Option Party or Parent incident to its negotiation and preparation of this Agreement or the Ancillary Agreements and its performance and compliance with the agreements and conditions contained herein or therein; and
- (x) any of Seller's or Parent's or Option Party's liabilities or obligations under this Agreement or the Ancillary Agreements.
- Section 2.4. <u>Closing Date</u>. The purchase and sale of the Purchased Assets provided for in <u>Section 2.1</u> (the "<u>Closing</u>") shall be consummated at 10:00 A.M., local time, three (3) Business Days after the conditions set forth in <u>Articles VII</u> and <u>VIII</u> are satisfied or, if permissible, waived, at the offices of Nixon Peabody LLP, Washington, DC (the "<u>Closing Date</u>").

Section 2.5. Purchase Price.

- (a) The purchase price for the Purchased Assets (the "<u>Purchase Price</u>") shall be determined in accordance with <u>Section 2.7</u> and shall be equal to:
 - (i) One Hundred Seventy-Six Million Nine Hundred Forty Thousand Dollars (\$176,940,000.00), <u>plus</u>
 - (ii) the Closing Date Working Capital Amount, or minus
 - (iii) the Closing Date Working Capital Deficit.
- In determining the Closing Date Working Capital Amount or the Closing Date Working Capital Deficit, as the case may be, Buyer and Seller shall prorate all income earned and all expenses incurred in connection with the Business and operation of the Station as of close of business on the last business day prior to the Closing Date (the "Cutoff Time"). Sales commissions earned by employees of Seller or Option Party prior to the Closing Date and related to the sale of advertisements broadcast on the Station prior to the Cutoff Time shall be the responsibility of Seller or Option Party, and sales commissions related to the sale of advertisements broadcast on the Station after the Cutoff Time shall be the responsibility of Buyer. It is agreed and understood by the parties that any payables under Program Rights Agreements that are contractually due in the month in which the Closing takes place shall be apportioned on a pro rata basis based upon the number of days in the calendar month which includes the Closing Date. With respect to trade, barter or similar agreements for the sale of time for goods or services assumed by Buyer pursuant to Section 2.1(h)(i), if at the Cutoff Time the Business has an aggregate negative or positive barter balance (i.e., the amount by which the value of air time to be provided by the Business after the Cutoff Time exceeds, or conversely, is less than, the fair market value of corresponding goods and services), there shall be a proration or adjustment and such excess or deficiency, as the case may be, shall be treated either as prepaid time sales or a receivable of Seller or Option Party, and adjusted for as a proration in Buyer's or Seller's favor, as applicable. In determining barter balances, the value of air time shall be based upon the fair market value of the goods and services received by the Business, and corresponding goods and services shall include those to be received by the Business after the Cutoff Time plus those received by the Business before the Cutoff Time to the extent conveyed by Seller or Option Party to Buyer as a part of the Purchased Assets. Sections 2.5, 2.6 or 2.7 shall not be interpreted, however, so as to provide a double payment or double credit to Seller or Buyer for any item in the calculation of the Closing Date Payment or the Closing Date Balance Sheet. Without limiting the foregoing, Buyer and Seller agree that:
 - (i) "Current Assets," as used herein, shall include prepaid expenses reflecting amounts paid by Seller or Option Party, as applicable, prior to the Closing Date which represent benefits to be realized on or after the Closing Date under contracts included in the Purchased Assets or otherwise relating to the Station to the extent the same do not relate to Excluded Assets; and
 - (ii) "Current Liabilities," as used herein, shall include accounts payable and accrued expenses reflecting expenses and costs incurred prior to the

Closing Date which represent benefits realized before the Closing Date under contracts included in the Purchased Assets or otherwise relating to the Station to the extent the same do not relate to Excluded Liabilities. For the avoidance of doubt, Seller or Option Party, as applicable, shall pay at or promptly following the Closing Date accrued, unused vacation leave or sick leave of the Affected Employees.

Section 2.6. <u>Determination of Estimated Purchase Price; Payment on Closing Date</u>.

- (a) At least two (2) Business Days prior to the Closing Date, Parent shall deliver to Buyer a certificate executed on behalf of Parent by an authorized officer thereof, dated the date of its delivery, setting forth Parent's good faith estimate of (i) the Closing Date Working Capital Amount or the Closing Date Working Capital Deficit, as the case may be, and (ii) the Estimated Purchase Price. Such certificate shall be based on the then most recently available monthly financial statements of Seller and Option Party and shall reflect Parent's estimate of the prorations contemplated by Section 2.5(b) as of the Cutoff Time.
- (b) On the Closing Date, Buyer shall pay Seller an amount equal to the Estimated Purchase Price (the "Closing Date Payment"), by bank wire transfer of immediately available funds to such bank account or accounts designated by Parent for such purpose not less than two (2) Business Days before the date such payment is required to be made. For the avoidance of doubt, any exercise price payable pursuant to the Option Agreement shall be the sole responsibility of Parent, shall not increase the Purchase Price and shall be paid by Parent to the Option Party at or prior to Closing.

Section 2.7. Determination of Closing Date Working Capital and Purchase Price.

- (a) As promptly as practicable following the Closing Date (but not later than one hundred eighty (180) days after the Closing Date), Buyer shall:
 - (i) prepare, in accordance with the Agreed Accounting Principles, a balance sheet as of the Cutoff Time with respect to the Purchased Assets and the Assumed Liabilities (the "Preliminary Closing Date Balance Sheet");
 - (ii) determine the Purchase Price in accordance with the provisions of this Agreement (such Purchase Price as determined by Buyer being called the "Preliminary Purchase Price"); and
 - (iii) deliver to Parent a certificate executed by Buyer setting forth or attaching the Preliminary Closing Date Balance Sheet and Buyer's calculation of the Closing Date Working Capital Amount or the Closing Date Working Capital Deficit, as the case may be (the "Preliminary Closing Date Working Capital Calculation") derived therefrom and the Preliminary Purchase Price.
- (b) Parent shall have thirty (30) Business Days following receipt of the certificate referenced in <u>Section 2.7(a)</u> (the "<u>Review Period</u>") in which to review the Preliminary

Closing Date Balance Sheet, the Preliminary Purchase Price and the Preliminary Closing Date Working Capital Calculation. In the event Parent does not object to the Preliminary Closing Date Balance Sheet, the Preliminary Purchase Price or the Preliminary Closing Date Working Capital Calculation prior to expiration of the Review Period, the Preliminary Closing Date Balance Sheet, the Preliminary Purchase Price and the Preliminary Closing Date Working Capital Calculation shall become (i) the "Closing Date Balance Sheet," (ii) the "Purchase Price" and (iii) the " Closing Date Working Capital Amount" or the "Closing Date Working Capital Deficit," as the case may be, respectively, for all purposes of this Agreement, including for purposes of determining the adjustment payment (if any) specified in Section 2.10. In the event Parent objects to the Preliminary Closing Date Balance Sheet, the Preliminary Purchase Price or the Preliminary Closing Date Working Capital Calculation, Parent shall give a written notice to Buyer specifying its objections in reasonable detail and the basis therefor, prior to expiration of the Review Period (" Objection Notice"). During the fifteen (15) Business Day period following Buyer's receipt of the Objection Notice (the "Resolution Period"), Buyer and Parent shall attempt to resolve the differences specified in the Objection Notice and any resolution by them (evidenced in writing) of such differences (the "Agreed Adjustments") shall be final, binding and conclusive. In the event Buyer and Parent resolve all disputed items set forth in the Objection Notice by the Agreed Adjustments, the Preliminary Closing Date Balance Sheet, the Preliminary Purchase Price and the Preliminary Closing Date Working Capital Calculation, in each case as adjusted by the Agreed Adjustments, shall become (x) the "Closing Date Balance Sheet," (y) the "Purchase Price" and (z) the "Closing Date Working Capital Amount" or the "Closing Date Working Capital Deficit," as the case may be, respectively, for all purposes of this Agreement, including for purposes of determining the adjustment payment (if any) specified in Section 2.10.

- (c) If at the conclusion of the Resolution Period any objections raised by Parent remain unresolved, then the amounts so in dispute (the "<u>Disputed Items</u>") shall be submitted to a firm of independent public accountants (the "<u>Arbitrator</u>") mutually selected by Parent and Buyer within ten (10) Business Days after the expiration of the Resolution Period. The Arbitrator shall determine and resolve, based solely on presentations by Buyer and Parent, and not by independent review, the Disputed Items, consistent with the Agreed Accounting Principles. In resolving the Disputed Items, the Arbitrator's determination shall be no higher or lower than the respective amounts proposed by Buyer and Parent. The Arbitrator's determination shall be made within thirty (30) Business Days of its selection, shall be set forth in a written statement delivered to Buyer and Parent and shall be final, binding and conclusive on the parties hereto. The Preliminary Closing Date Balance Sheet, the Preliminary Purchase Price and the Preliminary Closing Date Working Capital Calculation shall be adjusted to reflect all Agreed Adjustments and the resolution of all Disputed Items by the Arbitrator and, as so adjusted, shall be (i) the "<u>Closing Date Balance Sheet</u>," (ii) the "<u>Purchase Price</u>" and (iii) the "<u>Closing Date Working Capital Deficit</u>," as the case may be, respectively, for all purposes of this Agreement, including for purposes of determining the adjustment payment (if any) specified in <u>Section 2.10</u>.
- (d) The parties hereto shall make available to Buyer, Parent and, if applicable, the Arbitrator, such books, records and other information (including work papers) as any of the foregoing may reasonably request to prepare or review the Preliminary Closing Date Balance Sheet, the Preliminary Purchase Price and the Preliminary Closing Date Working Capital

Calculation or any matters submitted to the Arbitrator. The fees and expenses of the Arbitrator shall be paid proportionately by Buyer and Parent based on the determination of the Arbitrator of the unresolved objections submitted to it pursuant to $\underline{\text{Section } 2.7(c)}$. The calculation of such proportionate payments shall be based on the relative position of the determination of the Arbitrator in comparison to the positions submitted to it by Buyer and Parent pursuant to Section 2.7(c).

Section 2.8. Closing Date Deliveries.

- (a) On the Merger Closing Date, Parent shall cause Seller to join in, and become a party to this Agreement by causing Seller to execute and deliver to Buyer a Joinder Agreement, substantially in the form attached hereto as Exhibit C (the "Joinder Agreement").
- On the Closing Date, Parent shall deliver or cause to be delivered to Buyer (i) a bill of sale and assignment from Seller and Option Party, in substantially the form of Exhibit B, conveying all of the Purchased Assets (other than the Owned Real Property described in Schedule 3.10(a) applicable to the Station and the Seller FCC Authorizations), (ii) an Assignment of Seller FCC Authorizations from Option Party, in substantially the form of Exhibit D, assigning to Buyer the Seller FCC Authorizations, (iii) special or limited warranty deeds (in the customary form for such jurisdiction) conveying to Buyer the Owned Real Property described in Schedule 3.10(a) applicable to the Station, (iv) any documents or other deliveries that may be reasonably requested by Buyer in order to clear or otherwise remedy any defect, Encumbrance (other than Permitted Encumbrances) or other limitation with respect to Seller's title to such Owned Real Property, including any commercially reasonable title affidavit and/or gap indemnity that may be required by Buyer's title insurance company to insure title to Owned Real Property at Closing, (v) all of the documents and instruments required to be delivered by Seller or Option Party pursuant to Article VIII, (vi) assignment agreements duly executed by the appropriate Seller and Option Party relating to any agreement listed as an "Assumed Contract" on Schedule 3.17, (vii) copies of the certificates of incorporation or certificates of formation of Seller or Option Party, certified as of a recent date by the Secretary of State of the State of Delaware, (viii) certificates of good standing of Seller and Option Party, each issued as of a recent date by the Secretary of State of the State of Delaware, and (ix) such other documents and instruments as Buyer has determined to be reasonably necessary to consummate the transactions contemplated hereby.
- (c) On the Closing Date, Buyer shall deliver to Parent (i) the Closing Date Payment, (ii) all of the documents and instruments required to be delivered by Buyer pursuant to <u>Article VII</u>, (iii) assumption agreements duly executed by Buyer relating to any agreement of Seller listed as an "Assumed Contract" on <u>Schedule 3.17</u>, (iv) a certificate of good standing of Buyer, issued as of a recent date by the secretary of state of the state of its incorporation, (vi) the undertaking and assumption described in <u>Section 2.3</u>, (vii) a certification of non-foreign status, in form and substance reasonably satisfactory to Parent, in accordance with Treas. Reg. § 1.1445-2(b) and (viii) such other documents and instruments as Parent has determined to be reasonably necessary to consummate the transactions contemplated hereby.

Section 2.9. Further Assurances .

- (a) On the Closing Date, the appropriate Seller or Option Party shall (i) deliver to Buyer, such other bills of sale, deeds, endorsements, assignments and other good and sufficient instruments of conveyance and transfer as Buyer may reasonably request or as may be otherwise reasonably necessary to vest in Buyer all the right, title and interest of such Seller or Option Party in, to or under any or all of the Purchased Assets and (ii) take all steps as may be reasonably necessary to put Buyer in actual possession and control of all the Purchased Assets. From time to time following the Closing, the appropriate Seller or Option Party shall execute and deliver, or cause to be executed and delivered, to Buyer such other instruments of conveyance and transfer as Buyer may reasonably request or as may be otherwise necessary to more effectively convey and transfer to, and vest in, Buyer and put Buyer in possession of, any part of the Purchased Assets, and, in the case of licenses, certificates, approvals, authorizations, agreements, contracts, leases, easements and other commitments included in the Purchased Assets which cannot be transferred or assigned effectively without the consent of third parties, which consent has not been obtained prior to the Closing, to cooperate with Buyer at its reasonable request in endeavoring to obtain such consent.
- (b) Without limiting Section 5.3(f) hereof, to the extent that any Station Agreement or other agreement included as a Purchased Asset cannot be assigned without consent and such consent is not obtained prior to the Closing Date, Parent shall cause each appropriate Seller and Option Party to use all commercially reasonable efforts to provide Buyer the benefits of any such agreement and, to the extent Buyer is provided with the benefits of such agreement, Buyer shall perform or discharge on behalf of such Seller or Option Party the obligations and liabilities under such agreement in accordance with the provisions thereof. In addition to Buyer's obligation pursuant to the foregoing sentence, as to any Station Agreement or other agreement included as a Purchased Asset that is not effectively assigned to Buyer as of the Closing Date but is thereafter effectively assigned to Buyer, Buyer shall, from and after the effective date of such assignment, assume, and shall thereafter pay, perform and discharge as and when due, all Assumed Liabilities of Seller or Option Party arising under such agreement.
- (c) On the Closing Date, Buyer shall deliver to Parent such other undertakings and assumptions and other good and sufficient instruments of conveyance, transfer and assumption as Parent may reasonably request or as may be otherwise reasonably necessary to evidence Buyer's assumption of and obligation to pay, perform and discharge the Assumed Liabilities. From time to time following the Closing, Buyer shall execute and deliver, or cause to be executed and delivered, to Parent such other undertakings and assumptions as Parent may reasonably request or as may be otherwise necessary to more effectively evidence Buyer's assumption of and obligation to pay, perform and discharge the Assumed Liabilities.
- **Section 2.10.** Purchase Price Adjustment. Promptly (but not later than five (5) Business Days) after the determination of the Purchase Price pursuant to Section 2.7 that is final and binding as set forth herein:
 - (i) if the Purchase Price as finally determined pursuant to <u>Section 2.7</u> exceeds the Estimated Purchase Price, Buyer shall pay to Seller, by wire transfer of immediately available funds to such bank accounts of Seller as Parent shall

designate in writing to Buyer, the difference between the Purchase Price and the Estimated Purchase Price; or

(ii) if the Purchase Price as finally determined pursuant to <u>Section 2.7</u> is less than the Estimated Purchase Price, Parent or Seller shall pay to Buyer, by wire transfer of immediately available funds to such bank accounts of Buyer as Buyer shall designate in writing to Parent, the difference between the Purchase Price and the Estimated Purchase Price.

Section 2.11. Allocation of Purchase Price.

- (a) Within sixty (60) days following the determination of the Purchase Price pursuant to Section 2.7 that is final and binding as set forth therein, Parent shall deliver to Buyer a schedule (the "Preliminary Allocation Schedule") allocating the Purchase Price (including, for purposes of this Section 2.11, any other consideration paid to Seller including the Assumed Liabilities). The Preliminary Allocation Schedule shall be reasonable, shall be based on appraisals by a nationally recognized appraisal firm experienced in valuing television stations, and shall be prepared in accordance with Section 1060 of the Code and the regulations thereunder. Within fifteen (15) days following delivery to Buyer of the Preliminary Allocation Schedule, Buyer shall deliver to Parent written notice of any objections Buyer has with respect to the Preliminary Allocation Schedule, setting forth in reasonable detail the reasons for its objections. If Buyer so objects within such 15-day period, Buyer and Parent shall use their reasonable efforts to resolve such agreements by written agreement.
- (b) If any objections to the Preliminary Allocation Schedule raised by Buyer are not resolved within the 10-day period next following such 15-day period, then Buyer and Parent shall submit such objections to the Arbitrator, which shall determine the appropriate allocation and so adjust the Preliminary Allocation Schedule. The fees and expenses of the Arbitrator shall be paid 50% by Buyer and 50% by Parent.
- (c) Buyer and Parent shall jointly make such adjustments, if any, to the Preliminary Allocation Schedule following the Closing Date to reflect (i) any agreement of Buyer and Parent resolving objections thereto pursuant to Section 2.11(a) and (ii) any adjustments by the Arbitrator pursuant to Section 2.11(b). The Preliminary Allocation Schedule, as so adjusted, shall be final and binding on Buyer and Parent as the "Final Allocation Schedule" for all purposes set forth in Section 2.11(d).
- (d) Buyer and Parent each agrees to file IRS Form 8594, or other applicable IRS forms, and all federal, state and local Tax returns, in accordance with the Final Allocation Schedule. Buyer and Parent each agrees to provide the other promptly with any other information required to complete IRS Form 8594 or other applicable IRS forms. If any Governmental Body contests the Final Allocation Schedule, Buyer or Parent, as the case may be, shall notify the other party of such contest and no Buyer Group Member or Seller Group Member shall take a position that is inconsistent with the Final Allocation Schedule without the prior written consent of Buyer or Parent, as applicable.

Uncollected Receivables. During the 180-day period that begins on the Closing Date Section 2.12. (the "Collection Period"), Buyer shall collect and receive payment in the ordinary course of business with respect to the outstanding accounts receivable which were included on the Closing Date Balance Sheet (the "Receivables"), and shall pursue collection thereof in accordance with its usual and customary practices (but shall not be obligated to commence any litigation to collect any such Receivables). All such payments from each obligor of a Receivable shall be applied on a "first-in, first-out" basis during the Collection Period so that each payment from an obligor is applied first to the oldest outstanding Receivables of such obligor, unless otherwise directed in writing by the obligor in the event of disputed receivables. If the cumulative principal amount of the Receivables which remain uncollected as of the expiration of the Collection Period exceed the reserve for bad debts included on the Closing Date Balance Sheet (the " Collections Deficiency."), Parent or Seller shall pay promptly to Buyer an amount equal to the Collections Deficiency. If the cumulative principal amount of the Receivables collected during the Collection Period exceeds an amount equal to (i) the amount of the Receivables minus (ii) the reserve for bad debts included on the Closing Date Balance Sheet (such excess amount referred to as the "Excess Collections"), Buyer shall promptly pay to Parent an amount equal to the Excess Collections. Buyer shall, within five (5) Business Days of the end of the Collection Period, provide Parent with a complete list of the uncollected Receivables as of the end of the Collection Period. At the end of the Collection Period, Buyer shall cease to have any further responsibilities to Seller or Parent with respect to the Receivables. In the event of payment of the Collections Deficiency by Parent or Seller to Buyer, Buyer shall assign to Seller any Receivables that remain uncollected as of the end of the Collection Period and, subject to providing Buyer with advance notice of Seller's intent to pursue any such uncollected Receivables, Seller and its Affiliates shall be permitted to pursue the collection of such uncollected Receivables after the expiration of the Collection Period, in their discretion. Buyer agrees to remit to Parent, promptly following receipt, any amounts received by Buyer with respect to any uncollected Receivables assigned by Buyer to Seller pursuant to this Section 2.12.

ARTICLE III

REPRESENTATIONS AND WARRANTIES OF SELLER AND PARENT

As an inducement to Buyer to enter into this Agreement and to consummate the transactions contemplated hereby, Seller and Parent jointly and severally represent and warrant to Buyer and agree as follows:

Section 3.1. Organization. Seller, Parent and Option Party is duly organized, validly existing and in good standing under the laws of the State of Delaware. Seller and Option Party, as applicable, has the requisite corporate or limited liability company power and authority to operate the Station operated by it, to use the Purchased Assets used by it and to carry on the Business as now conducted by it.

Section 3.2. <u>Subsidiaries and Investments</u>. Except as set forth in <u>Schedule 3.2</u>, Seller does not, directly or indirectly, (a) own, of record or beneficially, any outstanding voting securities or other equity interests in any corporation, partnership, joint venture or other entity which is involved in or relates to the Business or (b) otherwise control any

such corporation, partnership, joint venture or other entity which is involved in or relates to the Business.

Section 3.3. <u>Authority of Seller Parent and Option Party</u>.

- (a) Each of Seller and Parent has the requisite corporate power and authority to execute and deliver this Agreement and the Ancillary Agreements to be executed and delivered by Seller or Parent pursuant hereto, to consummate the transactions contemplated hereby and thereby and to comply with the terms, conditions and provisions hereof and thereof.
- The execution, delivery and performance of this Agreement and the Ancillary Agreements by each of Seller and Parent (to the extent a party thereto) have been duly authorized and approved by all necessary action of Seller and Parent and do not require any further authorization or consent of Seller or Parent, or their respective stockholders. The execution and delivery by Option Party of the Ancillary Agreements to which it is a party, the performance by Option Party of its obligations thereunder and the consummation by Option Party of the transactions contemplated thereby are within such Option Party's limited liability company powers, have been duly authorized and approved by the managers of such Option Party and no other limited liability company action of the part of such Option Party is necessary to authorize and approve the execution, delivery and performance by such Option Party of the Ancillary Agreements to which it is or will be a party and the consummation by each such Option Party of the transactions contemplated hereby and thereby. This Agreement and the Option Exercise Agreement are, and each other Ancillary Agreement when executed and delivered by Seller, Parent or Option Party and the other parties thereto will be, a legal, valid and binding agreement of Seller, Parent and Option Party (to the extent a party thereto) enforceable in accordance with its respective terms, except in each case as such enforceability may be limited by bankruptcy. moratorium, insolvency, reorganization or other similar laws affecting or limiting the enforcement of creditors' rights generally and except as such enforceability is subject to general principles of equity (regardless of whether such enforceability is considered in a proceeding in equity or at law).
- (c) Except as set forth in <u>Schedule 3.3</u>, none of the execution, delivery and performance by either Seller or Parent of this Agreement or by Seller, Parent or Option Party, as applicable, of the Ancillary Agreements, the consummation by Seller, Parent or Option Party of any of the transactions contemplated hereby or compliance by Seller, Parent or Option Party with or fulfillment by Seller, Parent or Option Party of the terms, conditions and provisions hereof or thereof will:
 - (i) conflict with, result in a breach of the terms, conditions or provisions of, or constitute a default, an event of default or an event creating rights of acceleration, termination or cancellation or a loss of rights under, or result in the creation or imposition of any Encumbrance upon any of the Purchased Assets under, (A) the certificate of incorporation, bylaws or organizational documents of such Person, (B) any Station Agreement, (C) any Governmental Permit, (D) any judgment, order, award or decree to which such Person is a party or any of the Purchased Assets is subject or by which such Person is bound, (E) any statute, other law or regulatory provision affecting such

Person or the Purchased Assets, or (F) any material indenture, note, mortgage, lease, guaranty or material agreement to which Parent is a party or any of the material assets of Parent is subject or by which Parent is bound, except, in the case of each of the foregoing clauses (B), (C), (D), or (E), as would not reasonably be expected to have a Material Adverse Effect; or

- (ii) require the approval, consent, authorization or act of, or the making by Seller, Parent or Option Party of any declaration, filing or registration with, any third Person or any foreign, federal, state or local court, governmental or regulatory authority or body, except for such of the foregoing as are necessary pursuant to the HSR Act, applicable antitrust Laws or the Communications Act and except, in any case, as would not reasonably be expected to have a Material Adverse Effect.
- (d) Pursuant to the terms and subject to the conditions of the Merger Agreement, Belo has agreed to cause Seller to take all actions required to be taken by it under this Agreement. Pursuant to the terms of the Option Exercise Agreement, the Option Party is obligated to take all actions reasonably necessary or required by it to facilitate the sale and transfer of the Option Assets to Buyer in accordance with this Agreement. Complete and correct copies of the Option Agreement and the Option Exercise Agreement, together with all amendments thereto, have heretofore been delivered or made available to Buyer by Parent.
- Section 3.4. Financial Statements. Schedule 3.4 contains (a) the unaudited balance sheets of the Station as of December 31, 2011 and December 31, 2012, respectively, and the related statements of income for the years then ended and (b) the unaudited balance sheets (the "Balance Sheet") of the Station as of September 30, 2013 (the "Balance Sheet Date") and the related unaudited monthly statements of income for 2013 through the Balance Sheet Date. Except as set forth in Schedule 3.4, each of such balance sheets and statements of income have been prepared in accordance with generally accepted accounting principles consistently applied and present fairly, in all material respects, the financial position and results of operations of the Station as of their respective dates and for the respective periods covered thereby subject to the absence of notes.

Section 3.5. Operations Since Balance Sheet Date .

- (a) Except as set forth in <u>Schedule 3.5(a)</u>, since the Balance Sheet Date, there has been no change in the financial condition or the results of operations of the Business which has had or would reasonably be expected to have a Material Adverse Effect.
- (b) Except as set forth in <u>Schedule 3.5(b)</u>, since the Balance Sheet Date the Business has been conducted only in the ordinary course and in conformity with past practice. Without limiting the generality of the foregoing, since the Balance Sheet Date, except as set forth in <u>Schedule 3.5(b)</u>, Seller and Option Party has not, in respect of the Station, the Business or the Purchased Assets:
 - (i) sold, leased, transferred or otherwise disposed of or mortgaged or pledged, or imposed or suffered to be imposed any Encumbrance (other than

Permitted Encumbrances) on, any of the Purchased Assets, other than assets that would not be material, individually or in the aggregate, to the Business and assets sold or otherwise disposed of for fair value in the ordinary course of the Business consistent with past practice;

- (ii) acquired, or agreed to acquire (A) by merging or consolidating with, or by purchasing all or a substantial equity or voting interest in any Person, or (B) any assets that would be material, individually or in the aggregate, to the Business and, with respect to clause (B), other than in the ordinary course of the Business consistent with past practice;
- (iii) created, incurred, guaranteed or assumed, or agreed to create, incur, guarantee or assume, any indebtedness for borrowed money (other than money borrowed or advances from Parent, any of Belo's Affiliates or Option Party's Affiliates in the ordinary course of the Business consistent with past practice) or entered into any capitalized leases other than in the ordinary course of the Business consistent with past practice;
- (iv) hired any employee other than in the ordinary course of the Business consistent with past practice;
- (v) terminated or cancelled any insurance coverage maintained by Belo, Seller or Option Party with respect to any material assets without replacing such coverage with a comparable amount of insurance coverage, other than in the ordinary course of the Business consistent with past practice;
- (vi) granted or instituted any increase in any rate of salary or compensation or any profit sharing, bonus, incentive, deferred compensation, insurance, pension, retirement, medical, hospital, disability, welfare or other employee benefit plan other than in the ordinary course of the Business consistent with past practices; or
- (vii) entered into any agreement or made any commitment to take any action described in subparagraphs (i) through (vi) above.
- **Section 3.6.** No Undisclosed Liabilities. Except as set forth in Schedule 3.6, to the Knowledge of Seller, no Seller or Option Party is subject, with respect to the Business, to any liability (including, without limitation, unasserted claims, whether known or unknown), whether absolute, contingent, accrued or otherwise, which is not shown or reserved for in the Balance Sheet, other than liabilities of the same nature as those set forth in the Balance Sheet and the notes thereto and incurred in the ordinary course of the Business after the Balance Sheet Date and those which have not had and would not, individually or in the aggregate, reasonably be expected to have, a Material Adverse Effect.
- **Section 3.7.** <u>Taxes</u>. Seller and Option Party, as applicable, has, in respect of the Business, either filed or obtained extensions for filings pursuant to established procedures all material foreign, federal, state, county or local income, excise, property, sales, use, franchise or

other Tax returns and reports which are required to have been filed by Seller or such Option Party, as applicable, under applicable law on or prior to the date of this Agreement and has paid or made provision for the payment of all material Taxes which have become due pursuant to such returns or pursuant to any assessments which have become payable and which are not being contested in good faith by appropriate proceedings. All such Tax returns filed were correct and complete in all material respects. All material Taxes required to be withheld by Seller or Option Party, as applicable, from employees of the Business for income Taxes, social security and other payroll Taxes have been collected or withheld, and either paid to the respective Governmental Bodies, set aside in accounts for such purpose, or accrued, reserved against and entered upon the books of Seller or such Option Party, as applicable. There is no liability for Taxes arising out of the operation or ownership of the Station or the Business prior to Closing that could give rise to an Encumbrance on the Purchased Assets in the hands of Buyer, excepting any Permitted Encumbrance and excepting any Encumbrance arising as a result of actions by Buyer or the failure of Buyer to perform its obligations under this Agreement. None of the Purchased Assets is properly treated as owned by Persons other than Seller or Option Party, as applicable, for Tax purposes. There are no material disputes, claims, proceedings or other actions currently pending or threatened in writing for the assessment or collection of Taxes from Seller or Option Party, as applicable, with respect to the Business or any of the Purchased Assets. Neither Seller nor Option Party, as applicable, has requested or been granted an extension of time for filing any Tax return with respect to the Business or the Purchased Assets which has not yet been filed. Neither Seller nor Option Party, as applicable, has consented to extend to a date later than the due date of this Agreement the time in which any Tax attributable to the Business or the Purchased Assets may be assessed or collected by any Tax authority. No claim has been made, to the Knowledge of Seller, by a Tax authority in a jurisdiction where Seller or Option Party, as applicable, does not file Tax returns claiming that such Person is or may be subject to Taxes assessed by such jurisdiction, where either Seller or Option Party, as applicable, has located any Purchased Asset, has any employee working with respect to the Business, has any sales with respect to the Business, or otherwise conducts any business with respect to the Business. Neither Seller nor Option Party is a party to or bound by any Tax allocation or Tax sharing agreement that includes the Purchased Assets or the Business. Neither Seller nor Option Party is a foreign person so that Section 897 of the Code is not applicable to the purchase and sale of the Purchased Assets.

Section 3.8. <u>Sufficiency of Assets and Legality of Use</u>. Except as set forth in <u>Schedule 3.8</u> and except for the Excluded Assets, the Purchased Assets (i) constitute all the assets and properties whether tangible or intangible, whether personal, real or mixed, wherever located, that are used primarily in the operation of the Station, (ii) are sufficient to conduct the operation of the Station in the manner in which the Station are conducted on the date hereof, and (iii) are in such good and serviceable condition (subject to normal wear and tear) as is necessary for the conduct of the Business and the operations of the Station as presently conducted.

Section 3.9. Governmental Permits; FCC Matters.

(a) As of the date of this Agreement, Seller and, as of the Closing Date, Option Party, owns, holds or possesses all registrations, licenses, permits, approvals and regulatory authorizations from a Governmental Body that are necessary to entitle it to own or lease, operate and use the assets of the Station that it owns and to carry on and conduct the Business substantially as conducted immediately prior to the date of this Agreement (herein

collectively called "Governmental Permits"), except for such Governmental Permits as to which the failure to so own, hold or possess would not have a Material Adverse Effect. Schedule 3.9(a) sets forth a list and brief description of each material Governmental Permit applicable to the Station, including the Seller FCC Authorizations, held by Seller as of the date of this Agreement. The Seller FCC Authorizations constitute all registrations, licenses, franchises, permits issued by the FCC in respect of the Station.

- (b) Seller and Option Party has fulfilled and performed its obligations under each of the Governmental Permits except, in each case and in the aggregate, for noncompliance that has not had and could not, individually or in the aggregate, reasonably be expected to have a Material Adverse Effect. Each of the Governmental Permits is valid, subsisting and in full force and effect and has not been revoked, suspended, canceled, rescinded or terminated, other than those that, individually and in the aggregate, have not had and could not, individually or in the aggregate, reasonably be expected to have a Material Adverse Effect.
- The Station is being operated in all material respects in accordance with the Seller FCC Authorizations and in compliance in all material respects with the Communications Act and all other laws and published regulations, federal, state and local, applicable to such Station. To the Knowledge of Seller, none of Belo, Seller, Sander or Option Party has received any written notice of any violation of the Seller FCC Authorizations or the Communications Act. There is no material action or proceeding, other than actions or proceedings affecting broadcast television stations generally, by or before the FCC currently pending or, to the Knowledge of Seller, threatened to revoke, cancel, rescind, modify or refuse to renew in the ordinary course any of the Seller FCC Authorizations. There is not (i) pending, or, to the Knowledge of Seller, threatened, any legal proceeding by or before the FCC to revoke, suspend, cancel, rescind, terminate or materially adversely modify any Seller FCC Authorization (other than, in the case of modifications, proceedings to amend the FCC rules of general applicability) or (ii) issued or outstanding, by or before the FCC, any (A) order to show cause, (B) notice of violation, (C) notice of apparent liability or (D) order of forfeiture, in each case, against the Station, Belo, Sander or Seller or Option Party with respect to the Station that has resulted or would reasonably be expected to result in any action described in the foregoing clause (i) with respect to such Seller FCC Authorizations. The Seller FCC Authorizations have been issued by the FCC for full terms customarily issued by the FCC for each class of Station, and with the terms expiring as indicated on Schedule 3.9(a), and the Seller FCC Authorizations are not subject to any condition except for those conditions appearing on the face of the Seller FCC Authorizations and conditions applicable to broadcast licenses generally or otherwise disclosed in Schedule 3.9(a). Seller and Option Party each has (i) paid or caused to be paid all FCC regulatory fees due in respect of the Station, and (ii) timely filed all material registrations and reports required to have been filed with the FCC relating to the Seller FCC Authorizations.
- (d) Except as disclosed in <u>Schedule 3.9(d)</u>, to the Knowledge of Seller, there are no facts or circumstances relating to Parent, Belo, Sander, Seller or Option Party, which would reasonably be expected to (i) result in the FCC's refusal to grant the FCC Consent, (ii) materially delay the obtaining of the FCC Consent, or (iii) cause the FCC to impose any material condition on its granting of the FCC Consent. Except as disclosed in <u>Schedule 3.9(d)</u>, none of Parent, Belo, or Seller has any reason to believe that the FCC Applications might be challenged or might not be granted by the FCC in the ordinary course due to any fact or

circumstance relating to Parent, Seller, Option Party or Seller's or Option Party's operation of the Station. To the Knowledge of Seller, there are no facts or circumstances that would, under the Communications Act or any other applicable Law, disqualify Seller or Option Party as an assignor of the Seller FCC Authorizations with respect to the Station or as the owner and operator of the Station.

This <u>Section 3.9</u> does not relate to Governmental Permits for environmental, health and safety, which are the subject solely of <u>Section 3.22</u>.

Section 3.10. Real Property; Real Property Leases.

- (a) <u>Schedule 3.10(a)</u> contains a brief description of all real property owned by Seller (the "<u>Owned Real Property</u>"). Subject to Permitted Encumbrances, Seller has good and marketable fee simple title (free and clear of any Encumbrances other than Permitted Encumbrances) to the Owned Real Property.
- (b) <u>Schedule 3.10(b)</u> also sets forth a list of each material lease or similar agreement under which Seller or Option Party is lessee of, or holds or operates, any real property owned by any third Person (collectively, the "<u>Real Property Leases</u>" and the property leased under such Real Property is referred to herein, together with the Owned Real Property, as the "<u>Real Property</u>"). Seller or Option Party, as applicable, enjoys, in all material respects, peaceful and undisturbed possession of the leased premises under the Real Property Leases.
- (c) As of the date of this Agreement, neither the whole nor any part of the Owned Real Property nor, to the Knowledge of Seller, any property leased by Seller under any Real Property Lease is subject to any pending or threatened suit for condemnation or other taking by any public authority. Seller's or Option Party's use and occupancy of the Real Property complies, in all material respects, with all regulations, codes, ordinances and statutes of all applicable Governmental Bodies.
- **Section 3.11.** Personal Property Leases. Schedule 3.11 contains a list of each lease or other agreement or right under which Seller or Option Party, as applicable, is lessee of, or holds or operates, any machinery, equipment, vehicle or other tangible personal property owned by a third Person and used in or relating to the Business, except those which are terminable by Seller or Option Party, as applicable, without penalty on thirty (30) days' notice or less or which provide for annual rentals less than \$50,000.

Section 3.12. Intellectual Property .

- (a) <u>Schedule 3.12(a)</u> contains a list of all United States and foreign patents, pending patent applications, trademark registrations, pending trademark applications and domain names issued to, assigned to and filed by Seller or Option Party, as applicable, used to identify the Station or otherwise used by Seller or Option Party, as applicable, primarily in connection with the Business.
- (b) Except as disclosed in <u>Schedule 3.12(b)</u>, to the Knowledge of Seller, Seller or Option Party, as applicable, either: (i) owns the entire right, title and interest in and to the

items listed in <u>Schedule 3.12(a)</u>, free and clear of Encumbrances except for Permitted Encumbrances; or (ii) has the right and license to use the same in the conduct of the Business.

- (c) Except as disclosed in <u>Schedule 3.12(c)</u>, to the Knowledge of Seller: (i) all patents and registrations identified in <u>Schedule 3.12(a)</u> are in force, and all applications identified in <u>Schedule 3.12(a)</u> are pending without challenge (other than office actions that may be pending before the Patent and Trademark Office or its foreign equivalents); (ii) the Intellectual Property owned by Seller or Option Party, as applicable, and material to the conduct of the Business is valid and enforceable; and (iii) Seller or Option Party, as applicable, has the right to bring actions for infringement or unauthorized use of the Intellectual Property owned by Seller or Option Party, as applicable, and material to the conduct of the Business.
- (d) Except as disclosed in <u>Schedule 3.12(d)</u>, to the Knowledge of Seller: (i) during the two (2) years prior to the date of this Agreement, no written claim has been made or asserted that alleges the Intellectual Property owned by Seller and material to the conduct of the Business infringes the Intellectual Property of another Person; (ii) no litigation, arbitration or other proceeding is currently pending with respect to the Intellectual Property owned by Seller; and (iii) during the two (2) years prior to the date of this Agreement, no written claim has been made or asserted that challenges the validity or ownership of any Intellectual Property owned by Seller and material to the conduct of the Business.
- **Section 3.13.** <u>Accounts Receivable</u>. All accounts receivable of Seller or Option Party, as applicable, relating to the Business have arisen from bona fide transactions in the ordinary course of the Business and, to the Knowledge of Seller, constitute only valid claims which are not subject to counterclaims or setoffs.
- **Section 3.14.** <u>Title to Purchased Assets</u>. Seller or Option Party, as applicable, has good and marketable title to all of the tangible personal properties included in the Purchased Assets, free and clear of all Encumbrances, except for Permitted Encumbrances.
- **Section 3.15.** Employees . Schedule 3.15 contains: (a) a list of all individuals employed by Seller in connection with the Business as of October 21, 2013; and (b) the then current rate of compensation provided by Seller to such employees. Since the Balance Sheet Date, except as disclosed in Schedule 3.15 or as has occurred in the ordinary course of the Business and consistent as to timing and amount with past practices, neither Seller nor Option Party has, with respect to the Business: (i) increased the compensation payable or to become payable to or for the benefit of any of its employees (other than normal annual salary increases consistent with past practice), (ii) increased the amount payable to any of its employees upon the termination of such person's employment, or (iii) increased, augmented or improved benefits granted to or for the benefit of its employees under any bonus, profit sharing, pension, retirement, deferred compensation, insurance or other direct or indirect benefit plan or arrangement.

Section 3.16. <u>Employee Relations</u>.

- (a) <u>Schedule 3.16</u>, sets forth a list of each collective bargaining agreement covering any employee of the Business (the "<u>Collective Bargaining Agreements</u>"). A true and correct copy of each Collective Bargaining Agreement has been delivered to Buyer.
- (b) Except as set forth in <u>Schedule 3.16</u>, no union or similar organization represents employees of Seller or Option Party, as applicable, and, to the Knowledge of Seller, no such organization is attempting to organize such employees. Except as disclosed on <u>Schedule 3.</u>19, as of the date of this Agreement, no unfair labor practice charge against Seller in respect of the Station is pending or, to Seller's Knowledge, threatened before the National Labor Relations Board, any state labor relations board or any court or tribunal, nor has any written complaint pertaining to any such charge or potential charge been filed against Seller, in each case, that would be reasonably likely to result in any liability that is material to the Business, taken as a whole. As of the date of this Agreement, there is no strike, slowdown, work stoppage or other material labor dispute pending or, to Seller's Knowledge, threatened in respect of the Station.
- **Section 3.17** Contracts. Except as set forth in Schedule 3.17 or any other Schedule hereto, as of the date of this Agreement, Seller, with respect to the Business, is not a party to or bound by:
- (a) any contract for the acquisition, sale, lease or license of properties or assets of Seller with a value of excess of \$750,000;
- (b) any contract for the purchase, rental or use of any recordings, programming or programming services which is not terminable by Seller without penalty on thirty (30) days' notice or less or which involves the payment after the date hereof of more than \$250,000 over the remaining term of such contract;
- (c) any contract that is a "local marketing agreement" or time brokerage agreement, joint sales agreement, shared services agreement, management services agreement, local news sharing agreement or similar contract;
- (d) any contracts with on-air talent or employees or consultants to Seller that involves a commitment for annual consideration with a value in excess of \$200,000;
- (e) any employment agreement, or similar contract or Employee Plan providing for compensation, severance or a fixed term of employment in respect of services performed by an employee of Seller with a value in excess of \$150,000 per annum or \$250,000 in the aggregate with respect to any individual employee;
- (f) any Real Property Leases or material leases of subleases to which Seller is a party as lessor or sublessor:
 - (g) any partnership, joint venture or other similar agreement or arrangement;

- (h) any agreement or instrument which provides for, or relates to, the incurrence by Seller of debt for borrowed money (except for such agreements or instruments which shall not apply to Buyer or its Affiliates upon Closing);
 - (i) any affiliation agreement with a national television network;
- (j) any retransmission agreement with any MVPDs that have more than 25,000 subscribers with respect to the Station;
- (k) any contract for capital expenditures in excess of \$250,000 for any single item and \$500,000 in the aggregate;
- (1) any agreement outside of the ordinary course of the Business containing any covenant or provision prohibiting Seller from engaging in any line or type of business (except for such agreements which shall not apply to Buyer or its Affiliates upon Closing);
 - (m) Collective Bargaining Agreements; or
- (n) any contract (other than any contract of the type described in clauses (a) through (l) above) that (i) involves the payment or potential payment by or to Seller of more than \$1.0 million per annum or \$1.5 million in the aggregate (other than payments to Seller for advertising) or (ii) cannot be terminated within twelve (12) months after giving notice of termination and without resulting in any material cost, penalty or liability to Seller.

<u>Schedule 3.17</u> also indicates whether each contract, agreement or other instrument listed therein is to be deemed an "Assumed Contract" or a "Contract Not Assumed" for purposes of this Agreement.

Section 3.18. Status of Contracts. Except as set forth in Schedule 3.18 or in any other Schedule hereto, each of the leases, contracts and other agreements listed in Schedules 3.10(b), 3.11 and 3.17 applicable to the Station (provided, in the case of Schedule 3.17, such contract or other agreement is designated therein as an "Assumed Contract", but excluding the contracts and other agreements designated in Schedule 3.17 as a "Contract Not Assumed,") (collectively, the "Station Agreements") constitutes a valid and binding obligation of Seller and, to the Knowledge of Seller, the other parties thereto (subject to bankruptcy, insolvency, reorganization or other similar laws relating to or affecting the enforcement of creditors' rights generally) and is in full force and effect (subject to bankruptcy, insolvency, reorganization or other similar laws relating to or affecting the enforcement of creditors' rights generally) and (except as set forth in Schedule 3.3 and except for those Station Agreements which by their terms will expire prior to the Closing Date or will be otherwise terminated prior to the Closing Date in accordance with the provisions hereof or at the direction of Buyer) may be transferred to Buyer pursuant to this Agreement and will be in full force and effect at the time of such transfer, in each case without breaching the terms thereof or resulting in the forfeiture or impairment of any rights thereunder and without the consent, approval or act of, or the making of any filing with, any other Person. Except as has not, individually or in the aggregate, had and would not reasonably be expected to have a Material Adverse Effect, (i) Seller is not in breach of, or default under, any Station Agreement and, to the Knowledge of Seller, no other party to any Station Agreement is in breach of, or default under, any Station Agreement, and (ii) to the

Knowledge of Seller, no event has occurred which would result in a breach of, or default under, any Station Agreement (in each case, with or without notice or lapse of time or both). Complete and correct copies of each of the Station Agreements, together with all amendments thereto, have heretofore been delivered or made available to Buyer by Seller.

Section 3.19. No Violation, Litigation or Regulatory Action . Except as set forth in Schedule 3.19:

- (a) Seller and Option Party, as applicable, is, and at all times since December 31, 2010, has been in compliance with all laws, published regulations and rules, writs, injunctions, ordinances, franchises, judgments, injunctions, rulings, decrees or orders of any court or of any Governmental Body which are applicable to the Purchased Assets, the Station or the Business, except where the failure to comply would not have a Material Adverse Effect; and
- (b) Since December 31, 2010 and through the date of this Agreement, neither Seller nor Option Party has received any written notice of violation of any applicable Law, except for such violations that, individually or in the aggregate, have not had, and would not reasonably be expected to have, a Material Adverse Effect; and
- (c) As of the date of this Agreement, except for threatened actions, suits or proceedings by the DOJ in connection with the transactions contemplated by the Merger Agreement, there are no actions, suits or proceedings by or before any court or any Governmental Body which are pending or, to the Knowledge of Seller, threatened against Seller or Option Party in respect of the Purchased Assets, the Station or the Business which, if adversely determined, would reasonably be expected to have a Material Adverse Effect.
- **Section 3.20.** <u>Insurance</u>. Belo or Seller currently maintains, in respect of the Purchased Assets, the Station and the Business, policies of fire and extended coverage and casualty, liability and other forms of insurance in such amounts and against such risks and losses as are in the judgment of Seller prudent for the Business. Except as set forth in <u>Schedule 3.20</u> with respect to the Business, there are no outstanding claims under any insurance policy or default with respect to provisions in any such policy which claim or default individually or in the aggregate would reasonably be expected to have a Material Adverse Effect.

Section 3.21. Employee Plans; ERISA.

(a) Schedule 3.21 sets forth a list of (i) each pension, retirement, profit sharing, deferred compensation, stock bonus or other similar plan relating to the Business, (ii) each medical, vision, dental or other health plan relating to the Business, (iii) each life insurance plan relating to the Business and (iv) any other material employee benefit plan relating to the Business, in each case, to which Seller is on the date hereof required to contribute, or which Seller on the date hereof sponsors for the benefit of any of its employees, or under which employees (or their beneficiaries) of Seller are on the date hereof eligible to receive benefits, including, without limitation, any Employee Benefit Plan (as defined in Section 3(3) of ERISA) (except for those plans that are "multiemployer plans" within the meaning of ERISA Section 3(37) collectively, the "Employee Plans"). A true and correct copy of each Employee Plan has been made available to Buyer.

(b) All Employee Plans are in compliance in all material respects with the provisions of ERISA, the Code and other applicable law and the rules and regulations promulgated thereunder to the extent that ERISA, the Code and other applicable law and such rules and regulations are intended to apply. Except as set forth on Schedule 3.21(b), Seller does not maintain, sponsor, participate in or contribute to any employee pension benefit plan (as defined in Section 3(2) of ERISA) that is subject to Title IV of ERISA or Section 412 of the Code. Except as set forth on Schedule 3.21(b), Seller, on the date hereof, does not participate in, or owe withdrawal liability to, any Multiemployer Plan (as defined in Section 4001(a)(3) of ERISA).

Section 3.22. Environmental Protection . Except as set forth in Schedule 3.22 :

- (a) As of the date of this Agreement, the Business is in compliance with all Environmental Laws, except where the failure to comply would not have a Material Adverse Effect;
- (b) Seller and Option Party, as applicable, has, in respect of the Business, obtained all environmental, health and safety Governmental Permits necessary for its operation, except for such Governmental Permits as to which the failure to so own, hold or possess would not have a Material Adverse Effect. All such Governmental Permits are in good standing and Seller and Option Party, as applicable, is in compliance with all terms and conditions of such Governmental Permits except, in each case and in the aggregate, for noncompliance that has not had and could not, individually or in the aggregate, reasonably be expected to have a Material Adverse Effect;
- (c) As of the date of this Agreement, none of Seller, with respect to the Business, or any of the Seller Property or operations, is subject to any on-going investigation by or agreement with any Person (including without limitation any prior owner or operator of Seller Property) respecting (i) any Environmental Law, (ii) any Remedial Action or (iii) any claim of Losses and Expenses arising from the Release or threatened Release of a Contaminant into the environment;
- (d) As of the date of this Agreement, Seller is not, with respect to the Business, subject to any judicial or administrative proceeding, order, judgment, decree or settlement alleging or addressing a violation of or liability under any Environmental Law;
- (e) Neither Seller nor Option Party has received any written notice or written claim to the effect that it is or may be liable to any Person as a result of the Release or threatened Release of a Contaminant; and
- (f) As of the date of this Agreement, no Environmental Encumbrance has attached to any Owned Real Property.
- **Section 3.23.** <u>MVPD Matters</u>. <u>Schedule 3.23</u> contains, as of the date hereof, (i) a list of each retransmission consent contract to which Seller is a party with any MVPD that has more than twenty-five thousand (25,000) subscribers with respect to the Station and (ii) with respect to the Station, a list of the MVPDs that, to the Knowledge of Seller, carry such Station

and have more than twenty-five thousand (25,000) subscribers with respect to such Station outside of such Station's Market. To the Knowledge of Seller, the applicable Seller has entered into retransmission consent contracts with respect to each MVPD that has more than twenty-five thousand (25,000) subscribers in any of the Station's Markets, and no MVPD is retransmitting the signal of the Station without the authorization of Seller or Belo. The Station has made timely retransmission consent elections for the 2012-2014 retransmission consent election cycle with respect to each MVPD that has more than twenty-five thousand (25,000) subscribers in such Station's Market. Since December 31, 2011 and until June 13, 2013, (A) no such MVPD has provided written notice to Belo or Seller of any material signal quality issue or has failed to respond to a request for carriage or sought any form of relief from carriage of the Station from the FCC; (B) neither Belo nor Seller has received any written notice from any such MVPD of such MVPD's intention to delete the Station from carriage or to change such Station's channel position; and (C) to the Knowledge of Seller, no MVPD that had previously carried the signal of the Station ceased to carry the signal of such Station for a period of more than 24 hours for any reason, including upon expiration of retransmission consent with respect to such Station.

Section 3.24. Certain Business Practices. Neither Belo, Sander, Seller or Option Party, nor, to the Knowledge of Seller, any authorized representative of Belo, Sander, Option Party or Seller (acting in such capacity), has, directly or indirectly, (a) offered, paid, promised to pay, or authorized a payment, of any money or other thing of value (including any fee, gift, sample, travel expense or entertainment) or any commission payment, or any payment related to political activity, to any government official or employee, to any employee of any organization owned or controlled in part or in full by any Governmental Body, or to any political party or candidate, to influence the official or employee to act or refrain from acting in relation to the performance of official duties, with the purpose of obtaining or retaining business or any other improper business advantage or (b) taken any action which would cause them to be in violation of the Foreign Corrupt Practices Act of 1977 or any other anti-corruption or anti-bribery law applicable to Belo, Sander, Option Party or Seller (whether by virtue of jurisdiction or organization or conduct of business).

Section 3.25. <u>No Finder</u>. None of Seller, Parent, Sander, Option Party or any party acting on either Seller's or Parent's behalf has paid or become obligated to pay any fee or commission to any broker, finder or intermediary for or on account of the transactions contemplated by this Agreement.

ARTICLE IV

REPRESENTATIONS AND WARRANTIES OF BUYER

As an inducement to Parent and Seller to enter into this Agreement and to consummate the transactions contemplated hereby, Buyer represents and warrants to Seller and Parent and agrees as follows:

Section 4.1. Organization. Buyer is a corporation duly organized, validly existing and in good standing under the laws of the state of its incorporation. Buyer has the requisite corporate power and authority to own, lease and operate the properties and assets used in connection with its business as currently being conducted or to be acquired pursuant hereto.

Section 4.2. <u>Authority of Buyer</u>.

- (a) Buyer has the requisite corporate power and authority to execute and deliver this Agreement and all of the other agreements and instruments to be executed and delivered by Buyer pursuant hereto (collectively, the "Buyer Ancillary Agreements"), to consummate the transactions contemplated hereby and thereby and to comply with the terms, conditions and provisions hereof and thereof.
- (b) The execution, delivery and performance of this Agreement and the Buyer Ancillary Agreements by Buyer have been duly authorized and approved by all necessary action of Buyer and do not require any further authorization or consent of Buyer or its stockholders. This Agreement is, and each other Buyer Ancillary Agreement when executed and delivered by Buyer and the other parties thereto will be, a legal, valid and binding agreement of Buyer enforceable in accordance with its respective terms, except in each case as such enforceability may be limited by bankruptcy, moratorium, insolvency, reorganization or other similar laws affecting or limiting the enforcement of creditors' rights generally and except as such enforceability is subject to general principles of equity (regardless of whether such enforceability is considered in a proceeding in equity or at law).
- (c) Except as set forth in <u>Schedule 4.2</u>, none of the execution, delivery and performance by Buyer of this Agreement and the other Buyer Ancillary Agreements, the consummation by Buyer of any of the transactions contemplated hereby or thereby or compliance by Buyer with or fulfillment by Buyer of the terms, conditions and provisions hereof or thereof will:
 - (i) conflict with, result in a breach of the terms, conditions or provisions of, or constitute a default, an event of default or an event creating rights of acceleration, termination or cancellation or a loss of rights under, or result in the creation or imposition of any Encumbrance upon any assets of Buyer under, (A) the certificate of incorporation or bylaws of Buyer, (B) any indenture, note, mortgage, lease, guaranty or material agreement, or any judgment, order, award or decree, to which Buyer is a party or any of the assets of Buyer is subject or by which Buyer is bound, or (C) any statute, other law or regulatory provision affecting Buyer or its assets; or

- (ii) require the approval, consent, authorization or act of, or the making by Buyer of any declaration, filing or registration with, any third Person or any foreign, federal, state or local court, governmental or regulatory authority or body, except for such of the foregoing as are necessary pursuant to the HSR Act or the Communications Act.
- **Section 4.3.** <u>Litigation</u>. Buyer is not a party to any action, suit or proceeding pending or, to the knowledge of Buyer, threatened which, if adversely determined, would reasonably be expected to restrict the ability of Buyer to consummate the transactions contemplated by this Agreement. There is no order to which Buyer is subject which would reasonably be expected to restrict the ability of Buyer to consummate the transactions contemplated by this Agreement.
- **Section 4.4.** No Finder. Neither Buyer nor any party acting on its behalf has paid or become obligated to pay any fee or commission to any broker, finder or intermediary for or on account of the transactions contemplated by this Agreement.
- Section 4.5. Qualifications as FCC Licensee. Buyer is legally, financially and otherwise qualified to be the licensee of, and to acquire, own, operate and control, the Station under the Communications Act, including the provisions relating to media ownership and attribution, foreign ownership and control, and character qualifications. To the knowledge of Buyer, there are no facts or circumstances that would, under the Communications Act or any other applicable Law, disqualify Buyer as the assignee of the Seller FCC Authorizations with respect to the Station. Except as disclosed on Schedule 4.5(a), no waiver of or exemption from, whether temporary or permanent, any provision of the Communications Act, or any divestiture or other disposition by Buyer or any of their respective Affiliates of any asset or property, is necessary for the FCC Consent to be obtained under the Communications Act, as in effect as of the date hereof. To the knowledge of Buyer, there are no facts or circumstances related to the FCC qualifications of Buyer or of any of their respective Affiliates, which might reasonably be expected to (i) result in the FCC's refusal to grant the FCC Consent with respect to the transactions contemplated herein or otherwise disqualify Buyer, (ii) materially delay the obtaining of the FCC Consent, or (iii) cause the FCC to impose any material condition on its granting of the FCC Consent.
- **Section 4.6.** <u>Adequacy of Financing</u>. Buyer has, as of the date of this Agreement, or will have, as of the Closing Date, on hand (or access through committed credit facilities to) adequate funds to pay the Closing Date Payment.

ARTICLE V

ACTION PRIOR TO THE CLOSING DATE

The respective parties hereto covenant and agree to take the following actions between the date hereof and the Closing Date:

Section 5.1. <u>Investigation of the Business</u>. Upon the request of Buyer, Seller and Option Party, as applicable, shall afford to the officers, employees and authorized

representatives of Buyer (including, without limitation, independent public accountants, attorneys and consultants) reasonable access during normal business hours, and upon not less than 24-hours prior notice, to the offices, properties, employees and business and financial records (including computer files, retrieval programs and similar documentation) of the Business to the extent Buyer shall reasonably deem necessary or desirable and shall furnish to Buyer or its authorized representatives such additional information concerning the Business as shall be reasonably requested; provided, however, that Seller and Option Party shall not be required to violate any obligation of confidentiality or other obligation under applicable Laws to which it is subject in discharging its obligations pursuant to this Section 5.1. Buyer agrees that any such investigation shall be conducted in such a manner as not to interfere unreasonably with the operations of Seller or Option Party, as applicable.

Section 5.2. <u>Preserve Accuracy of Representations and Warranties; Notification of Certain</u> Matters .

- (a) Each of the parties hereto shall refrain from taking any action which would render any representation or warranty contained in Article III or IV of this Agreement inaccurate as of the Closing Date. Buyer and Parent shall promptly notify the other upon becoming aware of any breach of any representation or warranty contained in this Agreement including, in the case of Buyer, upon Buyer's officers, employees or authorized representatives becoming aware of such a breach as a result of the investigation of the Business permitted by Section 5.1; provided, however, that a party's receipt of information or notification shall not operate as a waiver or otherwise affect any representation, warranty, covenant or agreement given or made by the other parties in this Agreement.
- (b) Each party shall promptly notify the other of any action, suit or proceeding that shall be instituted or threatened against such party to restrain, prohibit or otherwise challenge the legality of any transaction contemplated by this Agreement. Parent shall promptly notify Buyer, and Buyer shall promptly notify Parent, of any lawsuit, claim, proceeding or investigation that may be threatened, brought, asserted or commenced against the other which would have been listed in <u>Schedule 3.19</u> or would be an exception to <u>Section 4.3</u> if such lawsuit, claim, proceeding or investigation had arisen prior to the date hereof.

Section 5.3. FCC Consent; HSR Act Approval; Other Consents and Approvals.

(a) As promptly as practicable after the Merger Closing Date, but in any event no later than five (5) Business Days thereafter, Parent shall, pursuant to the Option Exercise Agreement, cause the Option Party to file, and Buyer shall file with the FCC applications requesting its consent to the assignment of the Seller FCC Authorizations with respect to the Station to Buyer, as contemplated by this Agreement (the "FCC Applications"). Parent and Buyer shall, and Parent shall, pursuant to the Option Exercise Agreement, cause Option Party to, cooperate in the preparation of such applications and will diligently take, or cooperate in the taking of, all necessary, desirable and proper steps, provide any additional information required by the FCC and otherwise use commercially reasonable efforts to obtain promptly the FCC Consent. Parent and Buyer shall bear the cost of FCC filing fees relating to the FCC Applications equally. Parent shall, pursuant to the Option Exercise Agreement, cause the Option

Party to, make available to Buyer, promptly after the filing thereof, copies of all reports filed by it or its Affiliates on or prior to the Closing Date with the FCC in respect of the Station. Buyer shall, and Parent shall, pursuant to the Option Exercise Agreement, cause Option Party to, oppose any petitions to deny or other objections filed with respect to the FCC Applications to the extent such petition or objection relates to such party. As may reasonably be necessary to facilitate the grant of the FCC Consent, in the event that the FCC advises that, to obtain the FCC Consent in an expeditious manner, it is necessary for Buyer to enter into a customary assignment, tolling, or other similar arrangement with the FCC to resolve any complaints with the FCC relating to any Seller FCC Authorization with respect to the Station, Buyer shall, subject to the indemnification obligation set forth in Section 9.1(v), enter into such a customary assignment or other arrangement with the FCC.

- (b) As promptly as practicable after the Merger Closing Date, but in any event no later than five (5) Business Days thereafter, to the extent required by applicable Law, Parent shall file and shall, pursuant to the Option Exercise Agreement, cause Sander to file, and Buyer shall file with the FTC and the Antitrust Division of the DOJ the notifications and other information required to be filed by such commission or department under the HSR Act, or any rules and regulations promulgated thereunder, with respect to the transactions contemplated by this Agreement. Each of Parent and Buyer shall, and Parent shall, pursuant to the Option Exercise Agreement, cause Sander to, file as promptly as practicable such additional information as may be requested to be filed by such commission or department. To the extent permitted by applicable Law, each of Parent and Buyer shall, and Parent shall, pursuant to the Option Exercise Agreement, cause Sander to, notify the other of any notice or communication from any Governmental Body in connection with the transactions contemplated by this Agreement. Parent and Buyer shall bear the cost of any filing fees payable under the HSR Act in connection with the notifications and information described in this Section 5.3(b) equally.
- The parties hereto shall, and Parent shall, pursuant to the Option Exercise Agreement, cause Sander and Option Party to, use their respective best efforts to consummate and make effective the transactions contemplated hereby and to cause the conditions to the transaction set forth in Article VII and Article VIII to be satisfied, including (i) in the case of Buyer, the obtaining of all necessary approvals under any applicable communications or broadcast Laws required in connection with this Agreement and the transactions contemplated by this Agreement, (ii) the obtaining of all necessary actions or nonactions, consents and approvals from Governmental Bodies or other persons necessary in connection with the consummation of the transactions contemplated by this Agreement and the making of all necessary registrations and filings (including filings with Governmental Bodies if any) and the taking of all reasonable steps as may be necessary to obtain an approval from, or to avoid an action or proceeding by, any Governmental Body or other persons necessary in connection with the consummation of the transactions contemplated by this Agreement, including any divestiture, (iii) the defending of any lawsuits or other legal proceedings, whether judicial or administrative, challenging this Agreement or the consummation of the transactions performed or consummated by such party in accordance with the terms of this Agreement, including seeking to have any stay or temporary restraining order entered by any court or other Governmental Body vacated or reversed and (iv) the execution and delivery of any additional instruments necessary to consummate the transactions to be performed or consummated by such party in accordance with the terms of this

Agreement and to fully carry out the purposes of this Agreement; <u>provided</u>, <u>however</u>, that, except for the sale of the Station as contemplated by this Agreement and the transactions contemplated by the Merger Agreement and the Option Exercise Agreement, neither Parent, Belo, Sander nor any of their Affiliates shall under any circumstance be obligated to divest any assets or businesses owned as of the date of this Agreement, or to hold separate any such assets or businesses pending such divestiture. Each of Buyer and Parent agrees not to, and shall not permit any of their respective Affiliates to, and Parent shall, pursuant to the Option Exercise Agreement, cause Sander and Option Party not to, take any action that would reasonably be expected to materially delay, materially impede or prevent receipt of the Governmental Consents.

- each and every impediment and obtain all consents under any antitrust, competition or communications or broadcast Law that may be required by any U.S. federal, state or local antitrust or competition Governmental Body, or by the FCC or similar Governmental Body, in each case with competent jurisdiction, so as to enable the parties to close the transactions contemplated by this Agreement as promptly as practicable, including committing to or effecting, by consent decree, hold separate orders, trust, or otherwise, the divestiture of such assets or businesses as are required to be divested in order to obtain the Governmental Consents, or to avoid the entry of, or to effect the dissolution of or vacate or lift, any Order, that would otherwise have the effect of preventing or materially delaying the consummation of the transactions contemplated by this Agreement. Further, and for the avoidance of doubt, Buyer will take any and all actions necessary in order to ensure that (x) no requirement for any non-action, consent or approval of the FTC, the Antitrust Division of the DOJ, any authority enforcing applicable antitrust, competition, communications or broadcast Laws, any State Attorney General or other Governmental Body, (y) no decree, judgment, injunction, temporary restraining order or any other order in any suit or proceeding, and (z) no other matter relating to any antitrust or competition Law or any communications or broadcast Law, would preclude consummation of the transactions contemplated by this Agreement by the Termination Date.
- (e) In connection with the expiration of the Seller FCC Authorizations set forth on Schedule 3.9(a) applicable to the Station, Seller has filed one or more applications (the "Renewal Applications") with the FCC requesting the renewal of certain Seller FCC Authorizations pursuant to the Communications Laws. In order to avoid disruption or delay in the processing of the FCC Applications, Buyer shall, and shall cause its Affiliates to, agree (i) as part of the FCC Applications, to request that the FCC apply its policy of permitting the assignment of FCC licenses in transactions involving multiple stations to proceed, notwithstanding the pendency of any application for the renewal of any such FCC license, and (ii) to make such representations and undertakings as are necessary or appropriate to invoke such policy, including undertakings to assume, as between the parties and the FCC, the position of the applicant before the FCC with respect to any pending Renewal Application and to assume the corresponding regulatory risks relating to any such Renewal Application, subject to the indemnification obligation set forth in Section 9.1(v). In addition, Buyer acknowledges that, to the extent reasonably necessary to obtain the grant by the FCC of any Renewal Application with respect to the Station and thereby to facilitate the grant of the FCC Consent with respect to the Station, Option Party shall enter into tolling, assignment, or similar agreements (but shall not be required to enter into an escrow agreement) with the FCC to extend the statute of limitations for

the FCC to determine or impose a forfeiture penalty against the Station in connection with (i) any pending complaints that the Station aired programming that contained obscene, indecent or profane material or (ii) any other enforcement matters against the Station with respect to which the FCC may permit Option Party to enter into a tolling, assignment, or similar agreements. Buyer and Parent shall consult in good faith with each other prior to Option Party entering into any such tolling agreement under this <u>Section 5.3(e)</u>.

(f) Parent and Buyer shall each use reasonable efforts to obtain all consents and amendments from the parties to the Station Agreements which are required by the terms thereof or this Agreement for the consummation of the transactions contemplated by this Agreement; provided, however, that neither Parent nor Buyer shall have any obligation to offer or pay any consideration in order to obtain any such consents or amendments; and provided, further, that the parties acknowledge and agree that such third party consents are not conditions to Closing, except for those certain third party consents applicable to the Station set forth on Schedule 5.3(f) (the "Required Consents"). Parent shall not permit either the Option Agreement or the Option Exercise Agreement to be amended or modified in any manner that would have the effect of preventing or otherwise delaying the consummation of the transactions contemplated by this Agreement or would have the effect of modifying the obligations of Parent, Sander or Option Party thereunder in a manner that would be inconsistent with the consummation of the Transactions in accordance with the terms of this Agreement, in each such case, without obtaining consent of Buyer, which such consent shall not be unreasonably withheld or delayed.

Section 5.4. Operations of the Station Prior to the Closing Date.

- (a) Prior to the Closing Date, except as approved by Buyer pursuant to Section 5.4(b), Parent shall use commercially reasonable efforts to enforce its rights under the Merger Agreement and Option Exercise Agreement, as the case may be, to cause Seller and Option Party, in turn, to, and Seller shall, use its commercially reasonable efforts to operate and carry on the Business only in the ordinary course consistent with past practice, continue to promote and conduct advertising on behalf of the Station at levels substantially consistent with past practice, keep and maintain the Purchased Assets in good operating condition and repair (wear and tear in ordinary usage excepted), maintain the business organization of the Station intact, maintain insurance on the Purchased Assets and preserve the goodwill of the suppliers, contractors, licensors, employees, customers, distributors and others having business relations with the Business.
- (b) Notwithstanding Section 5.4(a), and except as expressly contemplated by this Agreement, except as set forth in Schedule 5.4(b) or except with the express prior written approval of Buyer, Parent shall use commercially reasonable efforts to enforce its rights under the Merger Agreement and Option Exercise Agreement, as the case may be, to cause Seller and Option Party to not, and shall cause Seller to not, and Seller shall not, in respect of the Station:
 - (i) make any material change in the Business or the operations of the Station;
 - (ii) enter into any contract or commitment that would be binding on Buyer after the Closing Date and that involves the payment or potential payment

by Seller or Option Party of more than \$1.0 million per annum or \$2.5 million in the aggregate;

- (iii) make or authorize any new capital expenditures other than those set forth in the budget provided to Buyer prior to the date hereof and capital expenditures in excess of \$500,000 in the aggregate;
- (iv) sell, lease (as lessor), transfer or otherwise dispose of or mortgage or pledge, or impose or suffer to be imposed any Encumbrance on, any of the material assets or properties of Seller or Option Party, as applicable, other than property sold or otherwise disposed of in the ordinary course of the Business or pursuant to existing contracts or commitments, and other than Permitted Encumbrances;
- (v) make any (A) equity investment in or acquisition of any Person or (B) acquisition of any amount of assets material to the Business, except, with respect to clause (B), in the ordinary course of the Business:
- (vi) create, incur or assume, or agree to create, incur or assume, any indebtedness for borrowed money (other than money borrowed or advances from Parent or Sander or any Affiliate of Parent or Sander in the ordinary course of the Business), except in the ordinary course of the Business;
 - (vii) guarantee, or otherwise become liable for, any material liability of any third Person;
- (viii) adopt, or institute any increase in, any profit sharing, bonus, incentive, deferred compensation, insurance, pension, retirement, medical, hospital, disability, welfare or other employee benefit plan with respect to its employees, other than in the ordinary course of the Business or as required by any such plan or Requirements of Law;
- (ix) other than in the ordinary course of Business or except as contemplated by the Sander Agreement with respect to the Option Party, hire any employee that would be an Affected Employee;
- (x) make or change any material Tax election with respect to the Purchased Assets, except in the ordinary course of the Business;
- (xi) (A) fail to use all commercially reasonable efforts to maintain in full force and effect in accordance with their respective terms and conditions, any of the Seller FCC Authorizations, or to not take or fail to take any action that could reasonably be expected to cause the FCC or any other Governmental Authority to institute proceedings for the suspension, revocation or adverse modification of any of the Seller FCC Authorizations in any material respect, or (B) enter into any FCC consent decree with respect to the Station or any of the Seller FCC Authorizations if such FCC consent decree would be binding on the

Station after Closing or involves the payment of more than One Hundred Thousand Dollars (\$100,000);

- (xii) enter into any new, or materially modify the terms of any existing, Collective Bargaining Agreement (other than the renewal of any Collective Bargaining Agreement in the ordinary course of the Business or any modifications that would not reasonably be expected to result in a material liability, obligation of or restriction on Buyer after the Closing);
- (xiii) terminate or cancel any insurance coverage maintained by Parent, Seller or Option Party with respect to any material assets without replacing such coverage with a comparable amount of insurance coverage other than in the ordinary course of the Business;
- (xiv) make any material change in the compensation of its employees, other than changes made in accordance with normal compensation practices and consistent with past compensation practices; or
 - (xv) agree or commit to do any of the foregoing.

Section 5.5. Public Announcement. None of Parent, Seller, Option Party, Buyer or any of their Affiliates shall, without the approval of the other, make any press release or other public announcement concerning the transactions contemplated by this Agreement, except as and to the extent that any such party shall be so obligated by law or by the rules, regulations or policies of any national securities exchange or association, in which case the other party shall be advised and the parties shall use reasonable efforts to cause a mutually agreeable release or announcement to be issued.

Section 5.6. <u>Transition of Station Out of Belo Group Agreements</u>.

- (a) Buyer and Seller acknowledge that the agreements set forth in Schedule 5.6 relating to the Station are Belo agreements that also cover other television stations of Belo, and cannot be assigned to Buyer (the "Group Agreements"). As such, to the extent not specifically addressed in the Schedules to this Agreement, Buyer and Parent agree, and agree to cause their respective Affiliates to, use commercially reasonable efforts to work together prior to the Closing Date to arrange with the third parties to the Group Agreements to (a) remove the Station from the coverage of the Group Agreements as of the Closing Date and (b) provide coverage for the Station under separate agreements between Buyer (or its Affiliates) and such third parties.
- (b) Parent, Seller and Buyer shall cooperate with each other and provide commercially reasonable assistance to each other, and Parent shall cause Option Party, pursuant to the Option Exercise Agreement, to cooperate and provide commercially reasonable assistance, to facilitate the transition of the Business and operations and facilities of the Station to Buyer effective upon the Closing. To the extent necessary to complete the transition after the Closing, this covenant shall continue after the Closing for up to ninety (90) days at the request of any of the parties.

ARTICLE VI

ADDITIONAL AGREEMENTS

Section 6.1. Taxes; Sales, Use and Transfer Taxes.

- (a) Parent shall be liable for and shall pay all Taxes (whether assessed or unassessed) applicable to the Business or the Purchased Assets, in each case attributable to periods (or portions thereof) ending on or prior to the Closing Date. Buyer shall be liable for and shall pay all Taxes (whether assessed or unassessed) applicable to the Business or the Purchased Assets, in each case attributable to periods (or portions thereof) beginning after the Closing Date. For purposes of this Section 6.1(a), any period beginning before and ending after the Closing Date (a "Straddle Period") shall be treated as two partial periods, one ending on the Closing Date and the other beginning after the Closing Date. Notwithstanding this Section 6.1(a), all real property Taxes, personal property Taxes and similar ad valorem obligations levied with respect to the Purchased Assets for any Tax period that includes (but does not end on) the Closing Date shall be apportioned between Seller and, to the extent applicable, Option Party, on the one hand, and Buyer, on the other hand, based on the number of days of such Tax period up to and including the Closing Date and the number of days of such Tax period after the Closing Date, and Seller shall be liable for the proportionate amount of such Taxes that is attributable to the portion of the Tax period beginning after the Closing Date.
- (b) Any sales, use or other transfer Taxes payable by reason of transfer and conveyance of the Business or the Purchased Assets hereunder and any documentary stamp or transfer Taxes payable by reason of the real estate or interests therein included in the Purchased Assets shall be borne by Parent and Buyer equally. Except as expressly provided otherwise in this Agreement, all fees relating to any filing with any Governmental Body required for transfer and conveyance of the Purchased Assets hereunder, other than amounts owing to any Governmental Body as of the date hereof or with respect to events occurring prior to the date hereof, shall be borne by Parent and Buyer equally. Seller, Option Party and Buyer shall cooperate in the preparation, execution and filing of all Tax Returns, questionnaires, applications or other documents regarding any such sales, use, documentary stamp or transfer Taxes and any similar Taxes that become payable as a direct result of the transactions contemplated hereby.
- (c) Parent or Buyer, as the case may be, shall provide reimbursement for any Tax paid by the other party all or a portion of which is the responsibility of Parent or Buyer, as the case may be, in accordance with the terms of this Section 6.1. Within a reasonable time prior to the payment of any said Tax, the party paying such Tax shall give notice to the other party of the Tax payable and the portion which is the liability of each party, although failure to do so will not relieve the other party from its liability hereunder. Buyer shall promptly notify Parent in writing upon receipt by Buyer or any of its Affiliates of notice of any pending or threatened federal, state, local or foreign Tax audits, examinations or assessments which may materially affect the Tax liabilities for which Parent would be required to indemnify any Buyer Group Member pursuant to this Section 6.1. Parent shall have the sole right to control any Tax audit or administrative or court proceeding relating to taxable periods ending on or before the Closing

Date, and to employ counsel of its choice at its expense. In the case of any Straddle Period, Parent shall be entitled to participate at its expense in any Tax audit or administrative or court proceeding relating in whole or in part to Taxes attributable to the portion of such Straddle Period ending on the Closing Date and, with the written consent of Buyer, and at Parent's sole expense, may assume the entire control of such audit or proceeding. Neither Buyer nor any of its Affiliates may settle any Tax claim for any taxable year or period ending on or prior to the Closing Date (or for the portion of any Straddle Period ending on the Closing Date) which may be the subject of indemnification by Parent under this Section 6.1 without the prior written consent of Parent, which consent may be withheld in the sole discretion of Parent.

(d) Buyer acknowledges that Seller intends that the transactions contemplated by this Agreement qualify as a part of a tax-deferred, like-kind exchange under Section 1031 of the Code. Buyer and each Buyer Group Member acknowledge that Seller, as it is to receive the cash consideration under this Agreement as part of the Purchase Price, may wish to transfer a portion or all of its respective Purchased Assets as part of a tax-deferred, like-kind exchange as provided under Section 1031 of the Code. Buyer and each Buyer Group Member agree to permit Seller or one of their Affiliates to use a "qualified intermediary" for this transaction as that term is used in Treasury Regulations Section 1.1031(k)-1(g)(4) and/or an "exchange accommodation titleholder" under IRS Revenue Procedure 2000-37, and otherwise to cooperate with Seller and their respective Affiliates to structure the sale as a like-kind exchange, provided that none of Buyer or Buyer Group Members will be required to incur any obligation, liability or expense with respect to any such exchanges.

Section 6.2. <u>Employees; Employee Benefit Plans</u>.

- (a) On the Closing Date, Buyer will offer employment to all of Seller's and Option Party's employees as of the Closing Date (other than such employees covered by collective bargaining agreements), including those on leave of absence, whether short-term, family, maternity, short-term disability, long-term disability, paid, unpaid or other (collectively, the "Affected Employees"), upon substantially the same terms and conditions (other than benefit plans, as addressed in Section 6.2(c)) and with substantially the same duties as in effect immediately preceding the Closing, and by the Closing Date, Seller and Option Party, as applicable, will have taken all necessary action to terminate the employment of any Affected Employee. For a period ending no earlier than the first anniversary of the Closing Date, Buyer shall not reduce the regular wages or salary, commission rate, or target bonus opportunity of any Affected Employees as in effect on the Closing Date that are employed by Buyer.
- (b) Except as otherwise provided in this <u>Section 6.2</u>, the appropriate Seller or Option Party or its Affiliates shall pay, discharge, and be responsible for (i) all salary or wages, bonuses, commissions and other compensation arising out of or relating to the employment of its employees prior to the Closing Date and (ii) any employee benefits arising under the Employee Plans prior to the Closing Date. From and after the Closing Date, Buyer shall pay, discharge and be responsible for (i) all salary, wages, and benefits (including vacation pay and sick leave pay) arising out of or relating to the employment of the Affected Employees by Buyer on and after the Closing Date and (ii) all severance liabilities for any of the Affected Employees.

- (c) Buyer and the appropriate Seller or Option Party shall jointly give notice to all Affected Employees that all benefits previously provided under Seller's or Option Party's Employee Benefit Plans are discontinued on the Closing Date and will be replaced by the benefit plans and other fringe benefits of Buyer as set forth in Schedule 6.2(c) ("Buyer's Benefit Plans"). In no event shall any Affected Employee be entitled to accrue any benefits under any employee benefit plan or arrangement maintained by Belo, Parent, Seller or Option Party after the Closing.
- (d) For a period ending no earlier than the first anniversary of the Closing Date, Buyer agrees to provide Affected Employees who agree to employment with Buyer after the Closing Date with full participation in Buyer's Benefit Plans, which are no less favorable in the aggregate than those currently offered by Seller or its Affiliates to employees of Seller under the Employee Plans disclosed on Schedule 3.21 (excluding any defined benefit pension plans). Such Affected Employees shall be credited for their length of service with Belo, Seller, Option Party, Buyer and Buyer's Affiliates, for all purposes under Buyer's Benefit Plans (except for the purposes of benefit accruals under a defined benefit plan), including but not limited to determining eligibility to participate in, vesting of, and entitlement to, such benefits. In addition, Buyer shall ensure that Affected Employees who agree to employment with Buyer after the Closing Date receive credit for all purposes under Buyer's Benefit Plans for any deductibles, copayments or similar payments paid by such Affected Employees and their dependents for the calendar year in which the Closing Date occurs under a plan maintained by Belo, Seller, Option Party or their Affiliates.
 - (e) [Reserved]
- (f) Any preexisting condition clause in any Buyer Benefit Plan shall be waived for the Affected Employees.
- (g) Buyer shall be responsible for providing any employee of Seller or Option Party whose "qualifying event," within the meaning of Section 4980B(f) of the Code, occurs prior to, on or after the Closing Date (and such employees' "qualified beneficiaries" within the meaning of Section 4980B(f) of the Code) with the continuation of group health coverage required by Section 4980B(f) of the Code, and Buyer shall be responsible for providing such coverage.
- (h) Without limiting the generality of the foregoing, for the one year period following the Closing Date, Buyer shall provide to each Affected Employee with severance benefits in amounts and on terms and conditions consistent with the Severance Plan set forth in Schedule 6.2(h), with any such severance to be determined based on the Affected Employee's base salary or regular hourly wage as in effect immediately prior to the Closing Date (or any higher amount as in effect thereafter) and taking into account the Affected Employee's continuous service with Seller or Belo or Option Party (including any current or former Affiliate of Belo or any predecessor of Belo) prior to the Closing Date and with Buyer (or any of its Affiliates) after the Closing Date. Buyer shall assume all liability for severance pay and similar obligations payable to any Affected Employee who is terminated by Buyer after Closing or who makes any claim for severance pay or any other severance benefits or rights as a result of the Closing.

- (i) On the Closing Date, Buyer shall assume and become bound by each of the Collective Bargaining Agreements applicable to employees of the Station. Each employee of Seller or Option Party, as applicable, who as of immediately prior to the Closing Date is covered by a Collective Bargaining Agreement shall be offered employment and provided with compensation and benefits consistent with the terms of the applicable Collective Bargaining Agreement in effect.
- (j) After the Closing Date, Buyer shall have the liability and obligation for, and neither Seller, Option Party or any of their Affiliates shall have any liability or obligation for, short-term disability benefits, long-term disability benefits or salary continuation for those Affected Employees who are entitled to such benefits for claims.
- (k) Buyer shall be responsible for, and indemnify and hold harmless Seller Group Members from, all liabilities or obligations under the Worker Adjustment and Retraining Notification Act and any state law equivalent statutes resulting from the Closing or from Buyer's actions following the Closing.
- (l) Parent, Seller, Sander St. Louis and Buyer intend that the transactions contemplated by this Agreement constitute a sale of assets under Section 4204 of ERISA in order to avoid the imposition of complete or partial withdrawal liability on Sander St. Louis under the American Federation of Television and Radio Artists (AFTRA) Retirement Plan (the "<u>Union Pension Plan</u>"). Accordingly, the parties agree to comply with the provisions of Section 4204 of ERISA with respect to the Union Pension Plan, including the following:
 - (i) Buyer shall contribute to the Union Pension Plan substantially the same number of contribution base units (as defined by Section 4001(a)(11) of ERISA) for which Sander St. Louis had an obligation to contribute to such plan.
 - (ii) Buyer shall comply with the provisions of Section 4204(a)(1)(B) of ERISA and provide to the Union Pension Plan for a period of five (5) plan years commencing with the first plan year beginning after the Closing Date, a bond issued by a corporate surety company that is an acceptable surety within the meaning of Section 4204(a)(1)(B) of ERISA, or an amount (including a letter of credit, if acceptable to the Union Pension Plan) held in escrow by a bank or similar financial institution satisfactory to the Union Pension Plan, in an amount equal to the greater of (A) the average annual contribution required to be made by Sander St. Louis with respect to the Union Pension Plan for the three (3) plan years preceding the plan year in which the Closing Date occurs, or (B) the annual contribution that the Sander St. Louis was required to make with respect to the Union Pension Plan for the last plan year before the plan year in which the Closing Date occurs. To the extent required under Section 4204 of ERISA, such bond (or escrowed funds or letter of credit) shall be paid to the Union Pension Plan if Buyer withdraws from the Union Pension Plan or fails to make a contribution to the Union Pension Plan when due, at any time during the first five (5) plan years beginning after the Closing Date. Notwithstanding the foregoing, Buyer shall not be obligated to provide such bond (or escrowed funds or letter of credit) if excepted from such obligation under a variance that may be obtained

pursuant to the provisions of 29 C.F.R. Section 4204.11, 4204.12, 4204.13 and 4204.21. Buyer shall have no obligation to provide such bond (or escrowed funds or letter of credit) until notified by the plan trustees of their decision with respect to Buyer's application to the Union Pension Plan for variance from such obligation as set forth herein, provided Buyer timely applies for any variance no later than the first day of the first plan year following the Closing Date. If the trustees of the Union Pension Plan determine that Buyer does not qualify for a variance, Buyer agrees to provide such bond (or, if allowed, escrowed funds or letter of credit) within thirty (30) days after it receives notice of the Union Pension Plan's trustees decision. Sander St. Louis and Parent agree to cooperate with Buyer in obtaining the variance described in this subsection.

(iii) If Buyer withdraws from the Union Pension Plan in a complete withdrawal, or a partial withdrawal, before the last day of the fifth plan year beginning after the Closing Date and Buyer fails to make its withdrawal liability payment when due, Sander St. Louis shall be secondarily liable to the Union Pension Plan for any withdrawal liability it would have had to the Union Pension Plan (but for Section 4204 of ERISA).

If at any time after the Closing Date, and prior to the end of the five (5) year period referred to in (iii) above, Sander St. Louis distributes substantially all of its assets or liquidates, then Sander St. Louis shall provide a bond, escrow or letter of credit in favor of the Union Pension Plan in an amount, for the period of time, and in a form that complies with its obligations under Section 4204(a)(3) of ERISA, subject to its right to receive a variance from the Union Pension Plan.

Nothing contained herein, expressed or implied, is intended to confer upon any Affected Employee any right to continued employment for any period of time by reason of this Agreement.

- **Section 6.3.** Control of Operations Prior to Closing Date. Notwithstanding anything contained herein to the contrary, the Closing shall not be consummated prior to the grant by the FCC of the FCC Consent. Parent and Buyer acknowledge and agree that at all times commencing on the date hereof and ending on the Closing Date, neither Buyer, Parent, Seller nor any of their respective employees, agents or representatives, directly or indirectly, shall, or have any right to, control, direct or otherwise supervise, or attempt to control, direct or otherwise supervise any of the management or operations of the Station.
- **Section 6.4.** <u>Bulk Transfer Laws</u>. Buyer hereby waives compliance by Seller or Option Party with the provisions of any so-called bulk sales or bulk transfer law of any jurisdiction in connection with the sale of the Purchased Assets to Buyer.
- **Section 6.5.** <u>Use of Names</u>. Seller and Option Party are not conveying ownership rights or granting Buyer a license to use any of the trade names or trademarks of Seller, Belo, Parent or any their Affiliates (other than the trademarks identified in <u>Schedule 3.12(a)</u> which are Purchased Assets) and, after the Closing, Buyer shall not and shall not permit any of its Affiliates to use in any manner the names or marks of Seller, Belo, Parent, Option Party or

any of their Affiliates or any word that is similar in sound or appearance to such names or marks to the extent such names or marks are not Purchased Assets. In the event Buyer or any Affiliate of Buyer violates any of its obligations under this Section 6.5, Seller, Belo, Parent, Option Party and their Affiliates may proceed against it in law or in equity for such damages or other relief as a court may deem appropriate. Buyer acknowledges that a violation of this Section 6.5 may cause Seller, Belo, Parent, Option Party and their Affiliates irreparable harm which may not be adequately compensated for by money damages. Buyer therefore agrees that in the event of any actual or threatened violation of this Section 6.5, any of such parties shall be entitled, in addition to other remedies that they may have, to a temporary restraining order and to preliminary and final injunctive relief against Buyer or such Affiliate of Buyer to prevent any violations of this Section 6.5, without the necessity of posting a bond.

ARTICLE VII

CONDITIONS PRECEDENT TO OBLIGATIONS OF SELLER AND PARENT

The obligations of Parent and Seller under this Agreement to consummate the Closing shall, at the option of Parent, be subject to the satisfaction, on or prior to the Closing Date, of the following conditions:

Section 7.1. No Misrepresentation or Breach of Covenants and Warranties. (a) There shall have been no breach by Buyer in the performance of any of its covenants and agreements contained herein; and (b) each of the representations and warranties of Buyer contained in this Agreement shall be true and correct on the date of this Agreement and the Closing Date as though made on the Closing Date (except to the extent that they expressly speak as of a specific date or time other than the Closing Date, in which case they need only have been true and correct as of such specified date or time), except for changes therein specifically permitted by this Agreement or resulting from any transaction expressly consented to in writing by Parent; provided, that, in the case of each of clauses (a) and (b) above, except where the failure of such representations and warranties to be true and correct (without giving effect to any limitation as to "materiality" set forth in such representations and warranties), or the failure to perform such covenants and agreements, individually or in the aggregate, has not had and could not reasonably be expected to have a Buyer Material Adverse Effect. In addition, Buyer shall have delivered to Parent a certificate, dated as of the Closing Date, signed by an officer of Buyer and certifying as to the satisfaction of the conditions specified in clauses (a) and (b) above.

Section 7.2. No Restraint. Any applicable waiting period under the HSR Act shall have expired or have been terminated and there shall not be in effect any preliminary or permanent injunction or other order, decree or ruling by a court of competent jurisdiction or by a Governmental Body, no statute, rule, regulation or executive order shall have been promulgated or enacted by a Government Body and there shall not be in effect any temporary restraining order of a court of competent jurisdiction, which, in any case, restrains or prohibits the transactions contemplated hereby.

Section 7.3. <u>Certain Governmental Approvals</u>.

(a) The FCC Consent shall have been granted and shall be effective; and

- (b) Any waiting period (and any extension thereof) applicable to consummation of the transactions contemplated by this Agreement under the HSR Act shall have expired or shall have been terminated.
- **Section 7.4.** Merger shall be consummated prior to the consummation of the transactions contemplated herein.

Notwithstanding the failure of any one or more of the foregoing conditions, Parent and Seller may proceed with the Closing without satisfaction, in whole or in part, of any one or more of such conditions and without written waiver.

ARTICLE VIII

CONDITIONS PRECEDENT TO OBLIGATIONS OF BUYER

The obligations of Buyer under this Agreement to consummate the Closing shall, at the option of Buyer, be subject to the satisfaction on or prior to the Closing Date, of the following conditions:

Section 8.1. No Misrepresentation or Breach of Covenants and Warranties . (a) There shall have been no breach by either of Seller or Parent in the performance of any of its respective covenants and agreements contained herein; and (b) each of the representations and warranties of Seller and Parent contained in this Agreement shall be true and correct on the date of this Agreement and the Closing Date as though made on the Closing Date (except to the extent that they expressly speak as of a specific date or time other than the Closing Date, in which case they need only have been true and correct as of such specified date or time), except for changes (i) therein specifically permitted by this Agreement or (ii) resulting from any transaction expressly consented to in writing by Buyer or any transaction contemplated by this Agreement; provided, that, in the case of each of clauses (a) and (b) above, except where the failure of such representations and warranties to be true and correct (without giving effect to any limitation as to "materiality" or "Material Adverse Effect" set forth in such representations and warranties), or the failure to perform such covenants and agreements, individually or in the aggregate, has not had and could not reasonably be expected to have a Material Adverse Effect. In addition, Parent shall have delivered to Buyer a certificate, dated as of the Closing Date, signed by an officer of Parent and certifying as to the satisfaction of the conditions specified in clauses (a) and (b) above.

Section 8.2. No Restraint. Any applicable waiting period under the HSR Act shall have expired or been terminated and there shall not be in effect any preliminary or permanent injunction or other order, decree or ruling by a court of competent jurisdiction or by a Governmental Body, no statute, rule, regulation or executive order shall have been promulgated or enacted by a Government Body and there shall not be in effect any temporary restraining order of a court of competent jurisdiction, which, in any case, restrains or prohibits the transactions contemplated hereby.

Section 8.3. Certain Governmental Approvals.

(a) The FCC consent shall have been granted and shall be effective; and

- (b) Any waiting period (and any extension thereof) applicable to consummation of the transactions contemplated by this Agreement under the HSR Act shall have expired or shall have been terminated.
- **Section 8.4.** Merger shall be consummated prior to the consummation of the transactions contemplated herein.
 - **Section 8.5.** Consents . The Required Consents shall have been obtained and delivered to Buyer.

Notwithstanding the failure of any one or more of the foregoing conditions, Buyer may proceed with the Closing without satisfaction, in whole or in part, of any one or more of such conditions and without written waiver.

ARTICLE IX

INDEMNIFICATION

- **Section 9.1.** <u>Indemnification by Seller and Parent</u>. From and after the Closing, Seller and Parent agree jointly and severally to indemnify and hold harmless each Buyer Group Member from and against any and all Loss and Expense incurred by such Buyer Group Member in connection with or arising from:
 - (i) any breach by either of Seller or Parent of, or any other failure of either of Seller or Parent to perform, any of its covenants, agreements or obligations in this Agreement or in any Ancillary Agreement;
 - (ii) any breach of any warranty or the inaccuracy of any representation of Seller or Parent contained or referred to in this Agreement or any certificate delivered by or on behalf of Seller or Parent pursuant hereto (disregarding any materiality or Material Adverse Effect qualifications contained in such representations and warranties);
 - (iii) any material breach by Sander or Option Party of, or any other failure of either Sander or Option Party to perform in any material respect, any of its covenants, agreements or obligations in, or contemplated to be performed by Sander or Option Party under, this Agreement or in any Ancillary Agreement, or any failure or inability of Parent in any material respect to cause Sander or Option Party to take, or not take, any action contemplated by or referred to in this Agreement to be taken, or not taken, by Sander or Option Party (whether or not Parent's covenant hereunder is qualified by any efforts standard);
 - (iv) the failure of Seller or Option Party to perform any Excluded Liabilities; or
 - (v) any Losses which Buyer incurs as a result of accepting liability for any enforcement action by the FCC relating to any period prior to the Closing pursuant to <u>Sections 5.3(a)</u> and <u>(e)</u> above.

provided, however, that Seller and Parent shall not be required to indemnify and hold harmless pursuant to clause (ii) with respect to Loss and Expense incurred by Buyer Group Members until, and then only to the extent that, the aggregate amount of all such Loss and Expense exceeds \$844,700; and, provided, further, that the aggregate amount that Seller and Parent shall be required to indemnify and hold harmless pursuant to clause (ii) with respect to Loss and Expense incurred by Buyer Group Members shall not exceed \$17,694,000. The indemnification provided for in this Section 9.1 shall terminate one (1) year after the Closing Date (and no claims shall be made by any Buyer Group Members under this Section 9.1 thereafter), except that the indemnification by Seller and Parent shall continue in any event as to:

- (A) the representations and warranties in <u>Sections 3.3(a)</u>, <u>3.3(b)</u>, <u>3.7</u>, <u>3.10</u> and <u>3.14</u>, as to all of which no time limitation shall apply other than the full period of any applicable statute of limitations;
- (B) the covenants of Seller and Parent set forth in <u>Sections 6.1</u>, <u>11.2</u> or <u>11.10</u>, as to all of which no time limitation shall apply other than the full period of any applicable statute of limitations;
- (C) any Loss or Expense incurred by any Buyer Group Member in connection with or arising out of the failure of Seller or Option Party to pay or perform any Excluded Liability, as to which no time limitation shall apply; and
- (D) any Loss or Expense of which any Buyer Group Member has notified Seller and Parent in accordance with the requirements of $\underline{\text{Section 9.3}}$ on or prior to the date such indemnification would otherwise terminate in accordance with this $\underline{\text{Section 9.1}}$, as to which the obligation of Seller and Parent shall continue until the liability of Seller and Parent shall have been determined pursuant to this $\underline{\text{Article IX}}$, and Seller and/or Parent shall have reimbursed all Buyer Group Members for the full amount of such Loss and Expense in accordance with this Article IX .
- **Section 9.2.** <u>Indemnification by Buyer</u>. From and after the Closing, Buyer agrees to indemnify and hold harmless each Seller Group Member from and against any and all Loss and Expense incurred by such Seller Group Member in connection with or arising from:
 - (i) any breach by Buyer, or any other failure of Buyer to perform, any of its covenants, agreements or obligations in this Agreement or in any Buyer Ancillary Agreement;
 - (ii) any breach of any warranty or the inaccuracy of any representation of Buyer contained or referred to in this Agreement or any certificate delivered by or on behalf of Buyer pursuant hereto; or
 - (iii) the failure of Buyer to perform any of the Assumed Liabilities and, except for claims in respect of which Parent is obligated to indemnify Buyer pursuant to Section 9.1, Buyer's (or any successor's or assignee's) operation of the Business and/or the ownership and/or use of the Purchased Assets after the Closing Date.

provided, however, that Buyer shall not be required to indemnify and hold harmless pursuant to clause (ii) with respect to Loss and Expense incurred by Seller Group Members until, and then only to the extent that, the aggregate amount of all such Loss and Expense exceeds \$844,700; and, provided, further, that the aggregate amount that Buyer shall be required to indemnify and hold harmless pursuant to clause (ii) with respect to Loss and Expense incurred by Seller Group Members shall not exceed \$17,694,000. The indemnification provided for in this Section 9.2 shall terminate one (1) year after the Closing Date (and no claims shall be made by any Seller Group Member under this Section 9.2 thereafter), except that the indemnification by Buyer shall continue in any event as to:

- (A) the representations and warranties in <u>Sections 4.2(a)</u> and $\underline{4.2(b)}$, as to which no time limitation shall apply other than the full period of any applicable statute of limitations;
- (B) the covenants of Buyer set forth in <u>Sections 6.1</u>, <u>6.2</u>, <u>11.2</u> or <u>11.10</u>, as to all of which no time limitation shall apply other than the full period of any applicable statute of limitations;
- (C) any Loss or Expense incurred by any Seller Group Member in connection with or arising out of the failure of Buyer to pay or perform any Assumed Liabilities, as to which no time limitation shall apply; and
- (D) any Loss or Expense of which any Seller Group Member has notified Buyer in accordance with the requirements of Section 9.3 on or prior to the date such indemnification would otherwise terminate in accordance with this Section 9.2, as to which the obligation of Buyer shall continue until the liability of Buyer shall have been determined pursuant to this Article IX, and Buyer shall have reimbursed all Seller Group Members for the full amount of such Loss and Expense in accordance with this Article IX.

Section 9.3. Notice of Claims; Determination of Amount.

- (a) Any Buyer Group Member or Seller Group Member seeking indemnification hereunder (the "Indemnified Party") shall give promptly to the party obligated to provide indemnification to such Indemnified Party (the "Indemnitor") a written notice (a "Claim Notice") describing in reasonable detail the facts giving rise to the claim for indemnification hereunder and shall include in such Claim Notice (if then known) the amount or the method of computation of the amount of such claim, and a reference to the provision of this Agreement or any other agreement, document or instrument executed hereunder or in connection herewith upon which such claim is based. The failure of any Indemnified Party to give the Claim Notice promptly as required by this Section 9.3 shall not affect such Indemnified Party's rights under this Article IX except to the extent such failure is actually prejudicial to the rights and obligations of the Indemnitor.
- (b) In calculating any Loss or Expense there shall be deducted any insurance recovery in respect thereof (and no right of subrogation shall accrue hereunder to any insurer). Any indemnity payment hereunder with respect to any Loss or Expense shall be calculated on an "After-Tax Basis," which shall mean an amount which is sufficient to compensate the

Indemnified Party for the event giving rise to such Loss or Expense (the "Indemnified Event"), determined after taking into account (1) all increases in federal, state, local or other Taxes (including estimated Taxes) payable by the Indemnified Party as a result of the receipt of the indemnity payment (as a result of the indemnity payment being included in income, resulting in a reduction of tax basis, or otherwise), provided, however, that the parties hereto agree to report each payment made in respect of a Loss or Expense as an adjustment to the Purchase Price for federal income Tax purposes, (2) all increases in federal, state, local and other Taxes (including estimated Taxes) payable by the Indemnified Party for all affected taxable years as a result of the Indemnified Event and (3) all reductions in federal, state, local and foreign Taxes (including estimated Taxes) payable by the Indemnified Party as a result of the Indemnified Event. All calculations shall be made using reasonable assumptions agreed upon by Parent and Buyer and, in the case of any present value calculations, shall be made using the applicable federal rate in effect at the time of the Indemnified Event (based on the Federal mid-term rate) using semi-annual compounding plus two percentage points.

- (c) After the giving of any Claim Notice pursuant hereto, the amount of indemnification to which an Indemnified Party shall be entitled under this <u>Article IX</u> shall be determined: (i) by the written agreement between the Indemnified Party and the Indemnitor; (ii) by a final judgment or decree of any court of competent jurisdiction; or (iii) by any other means to which the Indemnified Party and the Indemnitor shall agree. The judgment or decree of a court shall be deemed final when the time for appeal, if any, shall have expired and no appeal shall have been taken or when all appeals taken shall have been finally determined. The Indemnified Party shall have the burden of proof in establishing the amount of Losses and Expenses suffered by it.
- Section 9.4. Third Person Claims. (a) Notwithstanding anything to the contrary contained in Section 9.3, in order for a party to be entitled to any indemnification provided for under this Agreement in respect of, arising out of or involving a claim or demand made by any third Person against the Indemnified Party, such Indemnified Party must notify the Indemnitor in writing, and in reasonable detail, of the third Person claim within ten (10) days after receipt by such Indemnified Party of written notice of the third Person claim. Thereafter, the Indemnified Party shall deliver to the Indemnitor, within five (5) Business Days after the Indemnified Party relating to the third Person claim. Notwithstanding the foregoing, should a party be physically served with a complaint with regard to a third Person claim, the Indemnified Party must notify the Indemnitor with a copy of the complaint within five (5) Business Days after receipt thereof and shall deliver to the Indemnitor within seven (7) Business Days after the receipt of such complaint copies of notices and documents (including court papers) received by the Indemnified Party relating to the third Person claim.
- (a) In the event of the initiation of any legal proceeding against the Indemnified Party by a third Person, the Indemnitor shall have the sole and absolute right after the receipt of notice, at its option and at its own expense, to be represented by counsel of its choice and to control, defend against, negotiate, settle or otherwise deal with any proceeding, claim, or demand which relates to any loss, liability or damage indemnified against hereunder; provided, however, that the Indemnified Party may participate in any such proceeding with counsel of its choice and at its expense. The parties hereto agree to cooperate fully with each

other in connection with the defense, negotiation or settlement of any such legal proceeding, claim or demand. To the extent the Indemnitor elects not to defend such proceeding, claim or demand, and the Indemnified Party defends against or otherwise deals with any such proceeding, claim or demand, the Indemnified Party may retain counsel, reasonably acceptable to the Indemnitor, at the expense of the Indemnitor, and control the defense of such proceeding. Neither the Indemnitor nor the Indemnified Party may settle any such proceeding which settlement obligates the other party to pay money, to perform obligations or to admit liability without the consent of the other party, such consent not to be unreasonably withheld. After any final judgment or award shall have been rendered by a court, arbitration board or administrative agency of competent jurisdiction and the time in which to appeal therefrom has expired, or a settlement shall have been consummated, or the Indemnified Party and the Indemnitor shall arrive at a mutually binding agreement with respect to each separate matter alleged to be indemnified by the Indemnitor hereunder, the Indemnified Party shall forward to the Indemnitor notice of any sums due and owing by it with respect to such matter and the Indemnitor shall pay all of the sums so owing to the Indemnified Party by wire transfer, certified or bank cashier's check within thirty (30) days after the date of such notice.

To the extent of any inconsistency between this <u>Section 9.4</u> and <u>Section 6.1(c)</u>, the provisions of Section 6.1(c) shall control.

Section 9.5. Limitations.

- (a) In any case where an Indemnified Party recovers from third Persons any amount in respect of a matter with respect to which an Indemnitor has indemnified it pursuant to this <u>Article IX</u>, such Indemnified Party shall promptly pay over to the Indemnitor the amount so recovered (after deducting therefrom the full amount of the expenses incurred by it in procuring such recovery), but not in excess of any amount previously so paid by the Indemnitor to or on behalf of the Indemnified Party in respect of such matter.
- (b) Except for remedies that cannot be waived as a matter of law and injunctive and provisional relief, if the Closing occurs, this <u>Article IX</u> shall be the exclusive remedy for breaches of this Agreement (including any covenant, obligation, representation or warranty contained in this Agreement or in any certificate delivered pursuant to this Agreement) or any Buyer Ancillary Agreement or Ancillary Agreement.
- Section 9.6. No Special Damages; Mitigation. Notwithstanding anything to the contrary contained in this Agreement, none of the parties hereto shall have any liability under any provision of this Agreement for any punitive, incidental, consequential, special or indirect damages, including loss of future profits, revenue or income, diminution in value or loss of business reputation or opportunity relating to the breach or alleged breach of this Agreement, regardless of whether such damages were foreseeable, except to the extent such damages are payable to a third party. Each of the parties agrees to take all reasonable steps to mitigate their respective Losses and Expenses upon and after becoming aware of any event or condition which could reasonably be expected to give rise to any Losses and Expenses that are indemnifiable hereunder.

ARTICLE X

TERMINATION

Section 10.1. Termination.

- (a) Notwithstanding anything contained in this Agreement to the contrary, this Agreement may be terminated at any time prior to the Closing:
 - (i) by the mutual written consent of Parent and Buyer;
 - (ii) by Parent in the event of a breach by Buyer of any of its covenants, agreements, representations or warranties contained in this Agreement or if any of the representations or warranties of Buyer contained in this Agreement shall have been inaccurate when made, and the failure of Buyer to cure such breach within thirty (30) days after receipt of written notice from Parent requesting such breach to be cured, in each case, except where the failure of such representations and warranties to be true and correct (without giving effect to any limitation as to "materiality" set forth in such representations and warranties), or the failure to perform such covenants and agreements, individually or in the aggregate, has not had and could not reasonably be expected to have a Buyer Material Adverse Effect;
 - (iii) by Buyer in the event of a breach by Seller or Parent of any of their respective covenants, agreements, representations or warranties contained in this Agreement or if any of the representations or warranties of Seller or Parent contained in this Agreement shall have been inaccurate when made, and the failure of Seller or Parent to cure such breach within thirty (30) days after receipt of written notice from Buyer requesting such breach to be cured, in each case, except where the failure of such representations and warranties to be true and correct (without giving effect to any limitation as to "materiality" or "Material Adverse Effect" set forth in such representations and warranties), or the failure to perform such covenants and agreements, individually or in the aggregate, has not had and could not reasonably be expected to have a Material Adverse Effect;
 - (iv) by Parent or Buyer if any court of competent jurisdiction in the United States or other United States Governmental Body shall have issued a final and non-appealable order, decree or ruling permanently restraining, enjoining or otherwise prohibiting the consummation of the transactions contemplated hereby;
 - (v) by Parent or Buyer, if (i) the Closing shall not have occurred on or before 5:00 p.m., local New York time, on December 31, 2014 (the "<u>Termination Date</u>") and (ii) the party seeking to terminate this Agreement pursuant to this <u>Section 10.01(a)(v)</u> shall not have breached or failed to fulfill any of its obligations under this Agreement which were the cause of, or resulted in, the failure of the Closing to occur prior to such date; or

(vi) by Parent or Buyer upon the termination or expiration of the Merger Agreement for any reason.

If the Closing shall not have occurred on or before 5:00 p.m., local New York, New York time, on December 27, 2013, and if Parent is entitled to extend the "Outside Date" under the Merger Agreement in accordance with its current terms, Parent shall exercise its right to extend the "Outside Date" to the same date as the Termination Date under this Agreement.

- (b) In the event that this Agreement shall be terminated pursuant to this <u>Article X</u>, all further obligations of the parties under this Agreement (other than <u>Sections 11.2</u> and <u>11.10</u>) shall be terminated without further liability of any party to the other; <u>provided</u> that nothing herein shall relieve any party from liability for any breach of this Agreement.
- **Section 10.2.** <u>Withdrawal of Certain Filings</u>. All filings, applications and other submissions relating to the transactions contemplated by this Agreement as to which termination has occurred shall, to the extent practicable, be withdrawn from the Governmental Authority or other Person to which made.

ARTICLE XI

GENERAL PROVISIONS

Section 11.1. <u>Survival of Representations, Warranties and Obligations</u>. All representations, warranties, covenants and obligations contained in this Agreement shall survive the consummation of the transactions contemplated by this Agreement; provided, however, that, except as otherwise provided in Article IX, the representations and warranties contained in Articles III and IV of this Agreement shall terminate one (1) year after the Closing Date. Except as otherwise provided herein, no claim shall be made for the breach of any representation or warranty contained in Article III or IV after the date on which such representations and warranties terminate as set forth in this Section 11.1.

Section 11.2. <u>Confidential Nature of Information</u>. Each party agrees that it will treat in confidence all documents, materials and other information which it shall have obtained regarding the other party during the course of the negotiations leading to the consummation of the transactions contemplated hereby (whether obtained before or after the date of this Agreement), the investigation provided for herein and the preparation of this Agreement and other related documents, and, in the event the transactions contemplated hereby shall not be consummated, each party will return to the other party all copies of nonpublic documents and materials which have been furnished in connection therewith. Without limiting the right of either party to pursue all other legal and equitable rights available to it for violation of this <u>Section 11.2</u> by the other party, it is agreed that other remedies cannot fully compensate the aggrieved party for such a violation of this <u>Section 11.2</u> and that the aggrieved party shall be entitled to injunctive relief to prevent a violation or continuing violation hereof.

Section 11.3. Governing Law. This Agreement and the transactions contemplated hereby shall be governed by and construed in accordance with the laws of the State of Delaware without reference to its choice of law rules.

Section 11.4. <u>Notices</u>. All notices, claims, demands and other communications hereunder shall be in writing and shall be deemed given (a) when sent by facsimile transmission (providing confirmation of transmission by the transmitting equipment) or e-mail of a .pdf attachment (with confirmation of receipt by non-automated reply e-mail from the recipient) (<u>provided</u>, that any notice received by facsimile or e-mail transmission or otherwise at the addressee's location on any Business Day after 5:00 p.m. (New York time) shall be deemed to have been received at 9:00 a.m. (New York time) on the next Business Day) or (b) when sent by an internationally recognized overnight carrier (providing proof of delivery) or when delivered by hand, addressed to the respective parties at the following addresses (or such other address for a party as shall be specified by like notice):

If to Seller or Parent:

Gannett Co., Inc. 7950 Jones Branch Drive McLean, Virginia 22107 Facsimile: (703) 558-3989 E-mail: tomcox@gannett.com

Attention: Tom Cox

with a copy to:

Gannett Co., Inc.
7950 Jones Branch Drive
McLean, Virginia 22107
Facsimile: (703) 854-2031
E-mail: tmayman@gannett.com
Attention: General Counsel

with a copy (which shall not constitute notice) to:

Nixon Peabody LLP 401 Ninth Street, N.W., Suite 900 Washington, DC 20004 Facsimile: (202) 585-8080

E-mail: jpartigan@nixonpeabody.com Attention: John C. Partigan, Esq.

If to Buyer, to:

Meredith Corporation 1716 Locust Street Des Moines, Iowa 50309-3023 Facsimile: (515) 284-3840

E-mail: John.Zieser@meredith.com

Attention: John Zieser

with a copy (which shall not constitute notice) to:

Dow Lohnes PLLC 1200 New Hampshire Avenue, N.W., Suite 800 Washington, DC 20036-6802

Facsimile: (202) 776-2222

Email: mbasile@dowlohnes.com and kmills@dowlohnes.com

Attention: Michael Basile, Esq. and Kevin Mills, Esq.

Section 11.5. Successors and Assigns; Third Party Beneficiaries.

- (a) This Agreement and all of its terms shall be binding upon and inure to the benefit of the parties and their respective successors and permitted assigns, including any successor by a merger or conversion referenced below. Except as provided in this Section 11.5(a), this Agreement shall not be assigned by any party hereto. Any party (including, for this purpose, Seller) may assign or transfer any of its rights under this Agreement to any of its Affiliates, provided that no such assignment or transfer shall operate to relieve a party of any of its liabilities or obligations hereunder. The parties acknowledge that after the Merger Closing Date, with written notice to Buyer, Parent may merge Seller into Belo or an Affiliate of Belo or convert Seller from a corporation to a limited liability company. Pursuant to Section 6.1(d), the parties intend that the transactions contemplated by this Agreement qualify as a part of a tax-deferred, like-kind exchange under Section 1031 of the Code. Buyer acknowledges that each of Seller and Option Party, in that regard, is permitted to assign its rights, but not its liabilities or obligations, under this Agreement, to one or more "qualified intermediaries" for use in this transaction as that term is used in Treasury Regulations Section 1.1031(k)-1(g)(4), and otherwise to cooperate with Seller and Option Party and their respective Affiliates to structure the sale as a like-kind exchange, provided that Buyer will not be required to incur any obligation, liability or expense with respect to any such exchanges.
- (b) This Agreement shall be binding upon and inure to the benefit of the parties hereto and their successors and permitted assigns. Except as expressly provided in <u>Article IX</u> and <u>Section 11.5(a)</u>, nothing in this Agreement, expressed or implied, is intended or shall be construed to confer upon any Person other than the parties and successors and assigns permitted by this <u>Section 11.5</u> any right, remedy or claim under or by reason of this Agreement. For the avoidance of doubt, Belo, Seller and their Affiliates are not third-party beneficiaries under this Agreement.

Section 11.6. Access to Records after Closing.

- (a) For a period of six years after the Closing Date, Seller and its representatives shall have reasonable access to all of the books and records of the Business transferred to Buyer hereunder to the extent that such access may reasonably be required by Seller in connection with matters relating to or affected by the operations of the Business prior to the Closing Date. Such access shall be afforded by Buyer upon receipt of reasonable advance notice and during normal business hours. Seller shall be solely responsible for any costs or expenses incurred by it pursuant to this Section 11.6(a). If Buyer shall desire to dispose of any of such books and records prior to the expiration of such sixyear period, it shall, prior to such disposition, give Seller a reasonable opportunity, at Seller's expense, to segregate and remove such books and records as the other party may select.
- (b) For a period of six years after the Closing Date, Buyer and its representatives shall have reasonable access to all of the books and records relating to the Business which Seller, Option Party or any of their Affiliates may retain after the Closing Date. Such access shall be afforded by Seller, Option Party and their Affiliates upon receipt of reasonable advance notice and during normal business hours. Buyer shall be solely responsible for any costs and expenses incurred by it pursuant to this Section 11.6(b). If Seller, Option Party or any of their Affiliates shall desire to dispose of any of such books and records prior to the expiration of such six-year period, such party shall, prior to such disposition, give Buyer a reasonable opportunity, at Buyer's expense, to segregate and remove such books and records as the other party may select.
- **Section 11.7.** Entire Agreement; Amendments. This Agreement, the Exhibits and Schedules referred to herein and the other documents delivered pursuant hereto contain the entire understanding of the parties hereto with regard to the subject matter contained herein or therein, and supersede all prior agreements, understandings or intents between or among any of the parties hereto. The parties hereto, by mutual agreement in writing, may amend, modify and supplement this Agreement.
- Section 11.8. Interpretation. Article titles and headings to Sections herein are inserted for convenience of reference only and are not intended to be a part of or to affect the meaning or interpretation of this Agreement. The Schedules and Exhibits referred to herein shall be construed with and as an integral part of this Agreement to the same extent as if they were set forth verbatim herein. For purposes of this Agreement, (i) the words "include," "includes" and "including" shall be deemed to be followed by the words "without limitation," (ii) the word "or" is not exclusive and (iii) the words "herein", "hereof", "hereby", "hereto" and "hereunder" refer to this Agreement as a whole. Unless the context otherwise requires, references herein (a) to Articles, Sections, Exhibits and Schedules mean the Articles and Sections of, and the Exhibits and Schedules attached to, this Agreement and (b) to an agreement, instrument or other document means such agreement, instrument or other document as amended, supplemented and modified from time to time to the extent permitted by the provisions thereof and by this Agreement. This Agreement, the Buyer Ancillary Agreements and the Ancillary Agreements shall be construed without regard to any presumption or rule requiring construction or interpretation against the party drafting an instrument or causing any instrument to be drafted. References to a "party hereto" or the "parties hereto" or similar phrases shall refer to Parent and

Buyer unless and until Seller executes and delivers the Joinder Agreement on the Merger Closing Date.

- **Section 11.9.** Waivers. Any term or provision of this Agreement may be waived, or the time for its performance may be extended, by the party or parties entitled to the benefit thereof. The failure of any party hereto to enforce at any time any provision of this Agreement shall not be construed to be a waiver of such provision, nor in any way to affect the validity of this Agreement or any part hereof or the right of any party thereafter to enforce each and every such provision. No waiver of any breach of this Agreement shall be held to constitute a waiver of any other or subsequent breach.
- **Section 11.10.** Expenses. Except as otherwise expressly provided herein, each of Seller and Buyer will pay all of its own respective costs and expenses incident to its negotiation and preparation of this Agreement and to its performance and compliance with all agreements and conditions contained herein on its part to be performed or complied with, including the fees, expenses and disbursements of its counsel and accountants.
- **Section 11.11.** Partial Invalidity. Wherever possible, each provision hereof shall be interpreted in such manner as to be effective and valid under applicable law, but in case any one or more of the provisions contained herein shall, for any reason, be held to be invalid, illegal or unenforceable in any respect, such invalidity, illegality or unenforceability shall not affect any other provisions of this Agreement, and this Agreement shall be construed as if such invalid, illegal or unenforceable provision or provisions had never been contained herein.
- **Section 11.12.** Execution in Counterparts. This Agreement may be executed in one or more counterparts, each of which shall be considered an original instrument, but all of which shall be considered one and the same agreement, and shall become binding when one or more counterparts have been signed by each of the parties and delivered to each of Parent and Buyer.
- Section 11.13. <u>Disclaimer of Warranties</u>. Neither Seller nor Parent makes any representations or warranties with respect to any projections, forecasts or forward-looking information provided to Buyer. There is no assurance that any projected or forecasted results will be achieved. EXCEPT AS TO THOSE MATTERS EXPRESSLY COVERED BY THE REPRESENTATIONS AND WARRANTIES IN THIS AGREEMENT AND THE CERTIFICATES DELIVERED BY SELLER AND PARENT PURSUANT TO <u>SECTION 8.1</u>, SELLER IS SELLING THE BUSINESS AND THE PURCHASED ASSETS ON AN "AS IS, WHERE IS" BASIS AND SELLER AND PARENT DISCLAIM ALL OTHER WARRANTIES, REPRESENTATIONS AND GUARANTIES WHETHER EXPRESS OR IMPLIED. SELLER AND PARENT MAKE NO REPRESENTATION OR WARRANTY AS TO MERCHANTABILITY OR FITNESS FOR ANY PARTICULAR PURPOSE AND NO IMPLIED WARRANTIES WHATSOEVER. Buyer acknowledges that none of Seller, Parent or any of their representatives or Affiliates nor any other Person has made any representation or warranty, express or implied, as to the accuracy or completeness of any memoranda, charts, summaries or schedules heretofore made available by Buyer or its representatives or Affiliates to Buyer or any other information which is not included in this Agreement or the Schedules hereto, and none of Seller, Parent or any of their representatives or Affiliates nor any other Person will

have or be subject to any liability to Buyer, any Affiliate of Buyer or any other Person resulting from the distribution of any such information to, or use of any such information by, Buyer, any Affiliate of Buyer or any of their agents, consultants, accountants, counsel or other representatives.

Section 11.14. WAIVER OF JURY TRIAL. EACH OF THE PARTIES TO THIS AGREEMENT HEREBY IRREVOCABLY WAIVES ALL RIGHT TO TRIAL BY JURY IN ANY ACTION, PROCEEDING OR COUNTERCLAIM ARISING OUT OF OR RELATING TO THIS AGREEMENT OR THE TRANSACTIONS CONTEMPLATED HEREBY.

Section 11.15. Specific Performance. The parties agree that irreparable damage would occur in the event that any provision of this Agreement was not performed in accordance with its specific terms or was otherwise breached or the Closing was not consummated, and that money damages would not be an adequate remedy, even if available. It is accordingly agreed that the parties shall be entitled to an injunction or injunctions, or any other appropriate form of specific performance or equitable relief, to prevent breaches of this Agreement and to enforce specifically the terms and provisions hereof (including the parties' obligations to consummate the Closing) in any court of competent jurisdiction, this being in addition to any other remedy to which they are entitled at law or in equity. Each of the parties agrees that it will not oppose the granting of an injunction, specific performance and other equitable relief on the basis that any other party has an adequate remedy at law or that any award of specific performance is not an appropriate remedy for any reason at law or in equity. Any party seeking an injunction or injunctions to prevent breaches of this Agreement and to enforce specifically the terms and provisions of this Agreement shall not be required to post any bond or other security in connection with any such order or injunction.

[Signatures on following page]

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, the parties hereto have caused this Agreement to be executed as of the day and year first above written.

GANNETT CO., INC.

By: /s/ Tom Cox Name: Tom Cox Title: Vice President

MEREDITH CORPORATION

By: /s/ John Zieser Name: John Zieser

Title: Chief Development Officer/ General Counsel

CERTIFICATION

I, Stephen M. Lacy, certify that:

- 1. I have reviewed this Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q of Meredith Corporation;
- 2. Based on my knowledge, this report does not contain any untrue statement of a material fact or omit to state a material fact necessary to make the statements made, in light of the circumstances under which such statements were made, not misleading with respect to the period covered by this report;
- 3. Based on my knowledge, the financial statements and other financial information included in this report fairly present, in all material respects, the financial condition, results of operations, and cash flows of the registrant as of, and for, the periods presented in this report;
- 4. The registrant's other certifying officer and I are responsible for establishing and maintaining disclosure controls and procedures (as defined in Exchange Act Rules 13a-15(e) and 15d-15(e)) and internal control over financial reporting (as defined in Exchange Act Rules 13a-15(f) and 15d-15(f)) for the registrant and have:
 - a) Designed such disclosure controls and procedures, or caused such disclosure controls and procedures to be designed under our supervision, to ensure that material information relating to the registrant, including its consolidated subsidiaries, is made known to us by others within those entities, particularly during the period in which this report is being prepared;
 - b) Designed such internal control over financial reporting, or caused such internal control over financial reporting to be designed under our supervision, to provide reasonable assurance regarding the reliability of financial reporting and the preparation of financial statements for external purposes in accordance with generally accepted accounting principles;
 - c) Evaluated the effectiveness of the registrant's disclosure controls and procedures and presented in this report our conclusions about the effectiveness of the disclosure controls and procedures, as of the end of the period covered by this report based on such evaluation; and
 - d) Disclosed in this report any change in the registrant's internal control over financial reporting that occurred during the registrant's most recent fiscal quarter (the registrant's fourth fiscal quarter in the case of an annual report) that has materially affected, or is reasonably likely to materially affect, the registrant's internal control over financial reporting; and
- 5. The registrant's other certifying officer and I have disclosed, based on our most recent evaluation of internal control over financial reporting, to the registrant's auditors and the audit committee of the registrant's board of directors (or persons performing the equivalent functions):
 - a) All significant deficiencies and material weaknesses in the design or operation of internal control over financial reporting which are reasonably likely to adversely affect the registrant's ability to record, process, summarize, and report financial information; and
 - b) Any fraud, whether or not material, that involves management or other employees who have a significant role in the registrant's internal control over financial reporting.

Date: January 29, 2014

/s/ Stephen M. Lacy

Stephen M. Lacy, Chairman of the Board, President, Chief Executive Officer, and Director (Principal Executive Officer)

A signed original of this written statement required by Section 302 has been provided to Meredith and will be retained by Meredith and furnished to the Securities and Exchange Commission or its staff upon request.

CERTIFICATION

I, Joseph Ceryanec, certify that:

- 1. I have reviewed this Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q of Meredith Corporation;
- 2. Based on my knowledge, this report does not contain any untrue statement of a material fact or omit to state a material fact necessary to make the statements made, in light of the circumstances under which such statements were made, not misleading with respect to the period covered by this report;
- 3. Based on my knowledge, the financial statements and other financial information included in this report fairly present, in all material respects, the financial condition, results of operations, and cash flows of the registrant as of, and for, the periods presented in this report;
- 4. The registrant's other certifying officer and I are responsible for establishing and maintaining disclosure controls and procedures (as defined in Exchange Act Rules 13a-15(e) and 15d-15(e)) and internal control over financial reporting (as defined in Exchange Act Rules 13a-15(f) and 15d-15(f)) for the registrant and have:
 - a) Designed such disclosure controls and procedures, or caused such disclosure controls and procedures to be designed under our supervision, to ensure that material information relating to the registrant, including its consolidated subsidiaries, is made known to us by others within those entities, particularly during the period in which this report is being prepared;
 - b) Designed such internal control over financial reporting, or caused such internal control over financial reporting to be designed under our supervision, to provide reasonable assurance regarding the reliability of financial reporting and the preparation of financial statements for external purposes in accordance with generally accepted accounting principles;
 - c) Evaluated the effectiveness of the registrant's disclosure controls and procedures and presented in this report our conclusions about the effectiveness of the disclosure controls and procedures, as of the end of the period covered by this report based on such evaluation; and
 - d) Disclosed in this report any change in the registrant's internal control over financial reporting that occurred during the registrant's most recent fiscal quarter (the registrant's fourth fiscal quarter in the case of an annual report) that has materially affected, or is reasonably likely to materially affect, the registrant's internal control over financial reporting; and
- 5. The registrant's other certifying officer and I have disclosed, based on our most recent evaluation of internal control over financial reporting, to the registrant's auditors and the audit committee of the registrant's board of directors (or persons performing the equivalent functions):
 - a) All significant deficiencies and material weaknesses in the design or operation of internal control over financial reporting which are reasonably likely to adversely affect the registrant's ability to record, process, summarize, and report financial information; and
 - b) Any fraud, whether or not material, that involves management or other employees who have a significant role in the registrant's internal control over financial reporting.

Date: January 29, 2014

/s/ Joseph Ceryanec

Joseph Ceryanec Vice President - Chief Financial Officer (Principal Financial and Accounting Officer)

A signed original of this written statement required by Section 302 has been provided to Meredith and will be retained by Meredith and furnished to the Securities and Exchange Commission or its staff upon request.

Exhibit 32

CERTIFICATION PURSUANT TO 18 U.S.C. SECTION 1350, AS ADOPTED PURSUANT TO SECTION 906 OF THE SARBANES-OXLEY ACT OF 2002

In connection with the Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q of Meredith Corporation (the Company) for the period ended December 31, 2013, as filed with the Securities and Exchange Commission on the date hereof (the Report), we the undersigned certify, pursuant to 18 U.S.C. Section 1350, as adopted pursuant to Section 906 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002, that:

- 1) The Report fully complies with the requirements of section 13(a) or 15(d) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934; and
- 2) The information contained in the Report fairly presents, in all material respects, the financial condition and results of operations of the Company.

/s/ Stephen M. Lacy /s/ Joseph Ceryanec

Stephen M. Lacy Chairman of the Board, President, Chief Executive Officer, and Director (Principal Executive Officer)

(Principal Financial and Accounting Officer)

Vice President - Chief Financial Officer

Joseph Ceryanec

Dated: January 29, 2014 Dated: January 29, 2014

A signed original of this written statement required by Section 906 has been provided to Meredith and will be retained by Meredith and furnished to the Securities and Exchange Commission or its staff upon request.